

Natural Processing for Beverages: From a *Hibiscus sabdariffa* (Roselle) Beverage perspective

Esereosa D. Omoarukhe

Thesis submitted for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy Department of Food & Nutritional Sciences

October 2017

Table of Contents

Abstract	V
Declaration	vi
Acknowledge	mentsvii
List of Abbrev	viationsix
Chapter 1 – G	ieneral Introduction
1.1 Bac	kground1
1.2 Intr	oduction to the Thesis1
1.3 Lite	rature review4
1.3.1	Roselle 4
1.3.2	Properties of Roselle 6
1.3.3	Toxicity and safe levels
1.3.4	Introduction to Roselle beverages
1.3.5	Production of Roselle Beverage in Industry10
1.3.6	Sugar replacement in Roselle based drinks 12
1.3.7	Preservation of Roselle beverages 14
1.3.8	Methodologies used in the measure of Roselle properties
Chapter 2 –M	aking Healthier beverages
Abstract	
2.1 Bev	erages - Then and now26
2.2 Bus	iness case study31

2.3	Clean label considerations
2.4	Calorie reduction
2.5	Conclusion41
Chapter	3 – The Effect of Pasteurisation and Storage temperature on the Bioactives and Physical
Compou	nds in a <i>Hibiscus Sabdariffa</i> (Roselle) Beverage42
Abstra	act42
3.1	Introduction42
3.2	Materials and Methods46
3.2.	1 Materials 46
3.2.	2 Preparation of Liquid Roselle Extract
3.2.	3 Storage 46
3.2.	4 Identification and quantification of bioactive compounds
3.3 Th	eory/Calculation51
3.3.	1 Chemical kinetics
3.3.	2 Statistical treatment
3.4	Results and Discussion52
3.4.	1 Initial values and effect of Pasteurisation52
3.4.	2 Effect of storage time and temperature55
3.5	Conclusion
Chapter	4 – Sugar and Stevia Rebaudioside A Sweetened Hibiscus Sabdariffa (Roselle) Beverages –
Sensory	Profiles, Consumer Preference and Potential Masking with Spice Flavours
Abstra	ct67 i
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·

4.1	Intro	oduction	.68
4.2	Met	hodology	.72
4.2.	.1	Sample Preparation	72
4.2.	.2	Microbiological, Physical and Chemical tests	74
4.2.	.3	Sensory methods	75
4.2.	.4 Ana	alysis	77
4.3	Res	ults and Discussion	.78
4.3.	.1	Descriptive analysis	78
4.3.	.2	Consumer study	90
4.4	Con	clusion1	100
Chapter	5: Eff	ect of the Spices (Cinnamon and Ginger) on the stability of Anthocyanin in a Rosel	le
beverage	e		102
Abstra	act	1	102
5.1 Int	trodu	ction1	103
5.2 Ma	ateria	ils and methods1	106
5.2.	.1 Bev	verage preparations1	106
5.2.	.2 Sto	rage 1	106
5.2.	.3 Ana	alysis of samples 1	107
5.2.	.4 Che	emical kinetics	107
5.2.	.5 Sta	tistics 1	108
5.3 Re	sults	and discussion1	109

5.3.1	Total Phenolic content	109
5.3.2	Anthocyanins	111
5.3.3	FRAP activity	114
5.3.4	Colour	115
5.3.5	рН	117
5.4 Co	nclusion	118
Chapter 6: G	eneral Conclusions and Future work	120
Appendices		126
Appendix	۱	126
Appendix	II	148
Reference	S	

Abstract

The beverage industry is tending towards the production of healthier, low calorie beverages containing only naturally derived ingredients. The use of these ingredients presents an opportunity for a rise in functional beverages but could also present beverage quality challenges. Using Hibiscus sabdariffa (Roselle) extracts, known for its functional properties, this research investigates some quality considerations that may result due to relevant changes to the production, storage and consumption of the beverage to suit clean label considerations. These issues relate to processing, calories reduction and stability. Several research questions have been generated under these categories and addressed in subsequent chapters of the thesis. From a Roselle beverage perspective, pasteurisation (in-bottle, 85°C for 20 minutes) and cold storage (below 4°C) were satisfactory for processing of the beverage. Stevia Rebaudioside A (SRA) was explored as a sugar replacer and displayed promising results such as improving the sensory attributes of the unsweetened Roselle extract. In physical and chemical tests, it matched the attributes of unsweetened beverages. However, it did not perform as well as sugar in either consumer studies and when combined with spice flavours. The spices (cinnamon, ginger and cloves) used for their flavouring and preserving properties did not improve consumer liking of the beverages in general but cinnamon demonstrated stabilising effects on the anthocyanins in a sugar sweetened Roselle beverage through a suspected co-pigmentation mechanism. Furthermore, cinnamon and ginger were deemed congruent with the Roselle flavour profile based on their performance in the consumer study. Further investigative work on spice and sweetener synergies and the understanding of their mechanisms were recommended.

٧

Declaration

I confirm that the work presented in this thesis is my own and has been generated as a result of original research work. Materials from other sources have been acknowledged.

Acknowledgements

I wish to thank my supervisors Dr Paula Jauregi and Dr Niamh Harbourne for their encouragement, flexibility and the dedicated supervision of my research. I also thank my PhD research colleagues; Yuchen Guo and Nurmahani Maidin for their unquantifiable support all through the research programme. Many thanks also to the numerous staff/exstaff within and outside the Department of Food and Nutritional Sciences have helped bring this work to fruition. To mention a few; Chris Bussey, Manik Puranik, Chris Humphrey, Diane Holland, Dan Andrew, Margaret Schwarze, Dr Maria Jose Oruna-Concha, Dr Lisa Methven, Dr Sameer Khalid, Dr Mike Lewis, Sandro Leidi; for their invaluable help with methodologies, use of equipment and interpretation of results. Many PhD research colleagues present and past who helped show me the way forward or helped with the materialisation of research designs/activities; Omobolanle Oloyede, Motunrayo Usikalu, Tiffany Lau, Ogemdi Eze, Abosede Fawole, Nadia Yahya, Adel Omar, Ezzat MohamadAzman, Agi Fekete, Sherrie Zhou, Cid González and Moses Ukeyima, Salisu Abukakar, Onyinye Ezeh, Natalia Barbosa Eitel, Carolina Beres, thank you so much. Those who have worked behind the scenes proof-reading, editing, providing insight and encouragement, praying, helping in preparations for or participating in major experiments/activities, such as Jonathan and Patricia Brown, Chrissy Williams, Jurek Sikorski, the Henley Alumni Relations and Development Team, the University of Reading Alumni Development Services Team, the Park Group Warden Assistants 2015-2017 and my church family. I am truly grateful. My gratitude to my financial sponsors including the Niger Delta Development Commission and Schlumberger Faculty of the Future and other sources of finance GEN Foundation, Institute of Food Science and Technology and The University of Reading, for their support with

vii

payment of fees, living expenses and conference attendance. My sincere thanks to Dr John Fry, The AgriFood Training Partnership and Campden BRI for allowing me participate in their seminars at heavily discounted rates or for free, to help with my research. There may be many more who I should mention but have forgotten, please forgive me and accept my most sincere thanks as well. None of this would have happened without the vision, support and sacrifice of my precious family and darling Emem. Thank you all for your patience and love. God bless you all! Finally and most importantly, I want to thank the sovereign God who makes all things beautiful and changes impossibilities to possibilities. I am indeed very grateful.

List of Abbreviations

AAE	Ascorbic acid Equivalent
ACE	Angiotensin-converting-enzyme
ACEi	Angiotensin-converting-enzyme inhibition
Ax	Absorbance reading at wavelength x
C3G	Cyanidin 3-glucoside
C3S	Cyandin 3-sambubioside
CAD	Commercial air-dried
Colour (L*, a*, b*)	Colour (Lightness, redness and yellowness)
CVD	Cardiovascular diseases
D3S	Delphinidn 3-sambubioside
Day X	Time-point recorded in number of days from the preparation of the
	Roselle beverage/extract
FAO	Food and Agriculture Organization
FC	Folin Ciocalteu
FD	Freeze dried (or drying)
FIIRO	Federal Institute of Industrial Research Oshodi
FRAP	Ferric ion reducing antioxidant power
Frz	Frozen
FSA	Foods Standards Agency
GAE	Gallic acid equivalent
GI	Glycemic index

HCI	Hydrochloric acid			
HDPE	High Density			
HPLC	High-performance liquid chromatography			
IC ₅₀	Half maximal inhibitory concentration			
К	Rate constant			
MCA	Multiple correspondence analysis			
MW	Molecular Weight			
NaOH	Sodium Hydroxide			
РСА	Principal component analysis			
PCAD	Pasteurised Commercial Air dried			
PFD	Pasteurised Freeze dried			
Pst	Pasteurised			
PTD	Pasteurised Tray dried			
QDA	Quantitative Descriptive Analysis			
RB	Roselle beverage			
Reb A	Rebaudioside A			
Ref	Refrigerated			
SD	Standard deviation			
SRA	Stevia Rebaudioside A			
ТА	Total anthocyanins/ Titratable acidity (where relevant)			
TD	Tray dried (or drying)			

TPTZ2,4,6-Tri(2-pyridyl)-s-triazine

Unpst Unpasteurised

- Unswt Unsweetened
- WHO World Health Organisation

1.1 Background

Consumer demand for better health has resulted in the beverage industry moving towards healthier clean label products. For rapid progress to be made, there is the need for researchers to provide relevant information to enable developers make informed decisions. Using the Roselle beverage as a template, knowledge gaps have been identified in certain aspects of the production process which may be applicable to a wider range of products. Consequently, the scope for research is quite large. However, this thesis investigates key foundational issues in relation to processing, calorie reduction and beverage stability. This thesis expects to link contemporary beverage trends with relevant research to provide pertinent answers.

1.2 Introduction to the Thesis

The main challenges in the production of clean label functional and healthy drinks include:

- a. Safe processing which ensures the preservation of health giving compounds.
- b. Processing of the beverages without the use of synthetic or chemical preservatives, and without compromising on taste and quality.
- c. The difficulties of sugar replacement with healthier alternatives without affecting the taste and quality of the product.

The Roselle beverage has been identified as an ideal subject to explore the broad concepts of clean labelling, sugar replacement and functional beverage production.

Consequently, the research aims are:

1. To investigate the impact of pasteurisation on the physical and bioactive properties of a Roselle drink.

2. To study the effect of sugar replacement with stevia glycosides on consumer acceptability and the stability of the Roselle beverage.

3. To explore the use of spices as flavouring and preservatives in Roselle beverages

To achieve these aims, the research objectives are:

- To compare pre and post pasteurised extracts for differences in their physical properties i.e. colour and pH; bioactive compounds and properties i.e. total anthocynanins, FRAP (Antioxidant) capacity and Angiotensin converting enzyme (ACE) inhibitory activity of the Roselle extract; and their keeping quality during typical beverage storage conditions.
- To sensorially profile unsweetened and sweetened (Sugar and Stevia Rebaudioside A) Roselle beverages and measure the consumer liking of the sweetened beverages in order to identify the effects of sugar replacement.
- 3. To explore the use of some typical spices i.e. cinnamon, ginger and/or cloves, as flavourings to enhance the taste of the Roselle beverages and mask any off-flavours in the beverage; and to measure the preservative effect on the spices on key physical and bioactive properties of the Roselle beverage.

A multidisciplinary approach is necessary in order to make a meaningful contribution to the development of the functional beverage sector. Thus, this thesis is divided into parts (Figure 1.1) which align with the research aims and objectives.

This current chapter introduces the Roselle beverage; its constituent ingredients with their benefits and properties, typical processing conditions, challenges and the justification for the research topic and methodologies. In Chapter 2, industry trends and

concepts; and related background work in this current research are detailed.



Figure 1.1: Thesis layout of research design

Following the contemporary Roselle beverage procedures and industry trends and concepts, Chapter 3 proceeds to explore the effect of pasteurisation and storage on the physical and bioactive properties in the Roselle extract. The hypotheses of Chapter 3 are: (1) pasteurisation will affect the physical and bioactive properties of the Roselle extract (2) storage at different temperature conditions will influence the rate of change in the measured physical and bioactive properties of the Roselle extract (3) there are correlations between the properties of the Roselle extract.

Subsequently, Chapter 4 provides a descriptive sensory profile of Roselle extracts using typical drying, extraction and pasteurisation before delving into studying the sensory properties of a typical Roselle beverage (RB) with sweeteners and flavours. The hypotheses of this study in Chapter 4 are: (1) variations in processing conditions will affect the sensory

profile of a Roselle infusion (2) Stevia Rebaudioside A (SRA) may enhance aspects of the sensory profile of Roselle infusions (3) consumers can discriminate between sugar and SRA sweetened beverages and prefer sugar-sweetened RB; (4) familiarity with Roselle may affect liking for RB; and (5) spices may mask off-notes in RB sweetened with Reb A.

In Chapter 5, the sweeteners and two spices (cinnamon and ginger) from the sensory work were explored for stabilising potential on key physical and bioactive attributes of the Roselle beverage. The hypotheses for this chapter are (1) there is an effect of Just about right (JAR) levels of sweeteners on the physical and bioactive compounds in the Roselle beverage (2) cinnamon and ginger spices may affect the physical and bioactive compounds in the Roselle beverage (3) the combination of sweeteners with spices may offer stabilisation to Roselle anthocyanins.

The thesis concludes with key findings of the research work and recommendation for future work.

1.3 Literature review

1.3.1 Roselle

The main ingredient in a Roselle beverage is the Roselle calyx. Grown mostly in tropical and sub-tropic regions, it is used as medication, tea, natural colorant and an ingredient in functional beverages (Gruenwald, 2009). Roselle properties such as its red colour, low pH and pectin content are useful properties for a beverage. Moreover, its phenolic content makes it ideal for a functional beverage.

Several studies have revealed that Roselle extracts are rich in polyphenolic compounds. These are bioactive compounds consisting of aromatic rings attached to one or more hydroxyl groups (Vattem & Maitin, 2016). Roselle polyphenols consist of flavonoids e.g. anthocyanins, protocatechuic acid and quercetin (Carvajal-Zarrabal et al., 2012) gossypetin, hibiscetrin (Ali, Wabel, & Blunden, 2005), hibiscetine and sabdaretine, many of which are antioxidants. Roselle also contains phytosterols i.e. sterols like j3-sitosterol and ergosterol (Ali et al., 2005), eugenol and some suspected compounds, such as gossypin, gossytrin, rutin, isoquercitrin, kaempferol 3-rhamnoglucoside, kaempferol 3-glucoside, cannabiscitrin, myricetin (Makhsudova, Pakudina, & Sadykov, 1967). However, the compounds of most interest in Roselle extracts are its anthocyanins (Figure 1.2); mainly Delphinidin 3sambubioside and Cyanidin 3-sambubioside (Cisse et al., 2012, Tsai et al., 2002), although some other studies have also reported Delphinidin 3-glucosides and Cyanidin 3- glucosides as minor anthocyanins (Du & Francis, 1973).

In general, anthocyanins are bioactive compounds which provide both the medicinal and sensory properties associated with a plant (Vattern & Maitin, 2016). The content of anthocyanins in Roselle were reported to be in the range of 1.5 to 2.5 g/100 g dry weight (Cisse, Bohuon, et al., 2012; Du & Francis, 1973). Roselle anthocyanins are highly water soluble (Polyphenols Laboratories, 2017a, 2017b). The key properties of Roselle anthocyanins are shown in Table 1.1. Both anthocyanins are positively charged ions which react rapidly, hence, promoting its strong antioxidant capabilities.

Table 1.1: Chemical properties of Roselle anthocyanins (National Center for
Biotechnology Information, 2017a, 2017b)

Anthocyanin name	Delphinidin 3-sambubioside	Cyanidin 3-sambubioside
Molecular weight (g/mol)	598 g/mol	617 g/mol
Chemical formula	$C_{26}H_{29}O_{16}^+$	$C_{26}H_{29}O_{15}^+$



Figure 1.2: Chemical structures of (a) Delphinidin 3-sambubioside and (b) Cyanidin 3sambubioside found in *Hibiscus sabdariffa* (Roselle) extracts (ChemDraw).

Roselle also contains vitamins and minerals including aluminium, manganese, magnesium, potassium, sodium, calcium, phosphorus and iron (Janick & Paull, 2008; Mahadevan, Shivali, & Kamboj, 2009).

1.3.2 Properties of Roselle

Of particular importance to this study are the health benefits credited to Roselle, particularly those confirmed in human trials (Table 1.2). To date, these trials have revolved around reduction of cholesterol and high blood pressure (BP) in diabetics. McKay, Chen, Saltzman, and Blumberg (2010) and H. Mozaffari-Khosravi, B. A. Jalali-Khanabadi, M. Afkhami-Ardekani, and F. Fatehi (2009) attribute BP reducing properties to anthocyanins and flavonoid components such as hibiscin, hibiscretin, delphinidin-3-glucoside, delphinidin-3-sambubioside and cyanidin-3-sambubioside and other phytochemicals.

Human studies (Table 1.2) display the functional potential of Roselle beverages. Three 240mL servings/day of brewed hibiscus tea for 6 weeks was sufficient to show a reduction in Diastolic BP of pre- and mildly hypertensive consumers as seen in the study by McKay et al. (2010).

Of equal importance are the sensory properties of Roselle. A variety of sensory studies have also been carried out on Roselle products including beverages, syrups, jams and sauces. The sensory studies carried out on Roselle beverages are expounded on in Chapter 4 of this thesis. For other foods, D'Heureux-Calix and Badrie (2004) carried out a customer acceptability tests on Roselle sauces and the results suggested that the red colour was the most liked attribute. Other measured attributes included tanginess/acidity, flavour, aroma, mouth-feel and acceptability. The overall product acceptability ranged from slightly to moderately liked.

Until now, the bioactive properties which include the antioxidant capacity and anthocyanin content have been the most studied aspect of Roselle. Further discussions on relevant studies are detailed in Chapter 3.

Title of research	No. of participants, age and duration of study	Conclusions of study	Reference
The effect of sour tea (Hibiscus sabdariffa) on essential hypertension	54 Patients Mean age: 52.6 <u>+</u> 7.9 Duration: 15 days	This study proves the public belief and the results of in vitro studies concerning the effects of sour tea on lowering high blood pressure .	Haji Faraji and Haji Tarkhani (1999)
Hibiscus sabdariffa extract reduces serum cholesterol in men and women	42 patients Aged 18 – 75 Duration: 4 weeks	The observation of lowered serum cholesterol in these subjects suggests that HSE may be effective in hypercholesterolemic patients.	Lin et al. (2007)
The effects of sour tea (Hibiscus sabdariffa) on hypertension in patients with type II diabetes	60 diabetic patients with mild hypertension Duration: 30 days	Consuming Sour tea (ST) infusion had positive effects on BP in type II diabetic patients with mild hypertension . This study supports the results of similar studies in which antihypertensive effects have been shown for ST.	H. Mozaffari- Khosravi, B. A. Jalali- Khanabadi, M. Afkhami-Ardekani, and F. Fatehi (2009)
The Efficacy of Karkadeh Tea in Controlling Post-Prandial Blood Glucose Levels	8 individuals	Karkadeh tea appears to have an effect in terms of slowing the rate of rise in blood glucose following consumption of a high glycemic index food, but that ultimately it induces a greater degree of glucose absorption <i>cf.</i> other types of imbibed fluids.	Harrison, Cooper, Suliman, and AlAlami (2009)
Hibiscus Sabdariffa L. Tea (Tisane) Lowers Blood Pressure in Prehypertensive and Mildly Hypertensive Adults	65 pre- and mildly hypertensive adults, Aged 30–70 years Duration: 6 weeks	Consumption of hibiscus tea, in an amount readily incorporated into the diet, lowers BP in pre- and mildly hypertensive adults and may be a component in recommendations for people with these conditions.	McKay et al. (2010)
Effects of Roselle on arterial pulse pressure and left ventricular hypertrophy in hypertensive patients	10 patients Mean age 50 <u>+</u> 5 Duration: 4 weeks	These findings empirically suggest favourable cardiovascular effects of Roselle in patients with established moderate essential hypertension.	Al-Shafei and El- Gendy (2013)

Table 1.2: Some human studies that support the	benefits of Roselle
Table 1.2. Some numan stadies that support the	benefits of hoselie

1.3.3 Toxicity and safe levels

Roselle has a long history of use (Du & Francis, 1973). Research carried out by Akindahunsi and Olaleye (2003) suggest that Roselle extract is safe to consume in moderate doses (Hopkins, Lamm, Funk, & Ritenbaugh, 2013). Lim (2014) suggests 150 – 180 mg/kg per day as a safe level but cautions on excessive consumption due to Roselle extracts association with liver damage and toxicological testicular damage in rats. Furthermore, in other rat studies, Roselle extract consumption, up to 5000 mg/kg body weight, did not lead to acute toxicity (Sireeratawong, Itharat, Khonsung, Lertprasertsuke, & Jaijoy, 2013), The recommended safe level of Roselle intake on humans still needs to be established.

1.3.4 Introduction to Roselle beverages

The Roselle beverage called Zobo (or Zoborodo) in Nigeria is a flavoured infusion derived from cooking calyx of hibiscus sabdariffa with other spices and flavours in water and further sweetened to taste. It is also mostly preserved using a combination of heat and chemical treatments, both of which are commonly used to preserve soft drinks (BDSA, 1999). Similar forms of the Nigerian Zobo drink are found in other parts of Africa, and in the Caribbean, South America and Asia under different names including Sorrel, Bissap, Jamaica and Karkade. The Nigerian drink and its counterparts in other countries are typically sweetened with sugar using amounts comparable to the amounts found in other existing non-alcoholic beverages.

In addition to sweetening, Roselle beverages may also be flavoured to improve palatability. A variety of flavours may be used in Roselle beverages and there are no restrictions on the types of natural or synthetic flavouring that may be used industrially as long as they have been approved by the appropriate body and used within the recommended limits. Hence,

9

there is much room for innovation in this area. The focus of this research will be on natural flavours (e.g. extracts and fruits juices) due to clean label.

Roselle drinks made from combining Roselle extract and juices from apple, orange, pineapple, pear, mango, guava and papaya and lime have been explored by Fasoyiro, Ashaye, Adeola, and Samuel (2005), Ukwubile, Otalu Jr, and Babalola (2013), Mgaya, Remberg, Chove, and Wicklund (2014) and Onuoha and Fatokun (2014). The challenges faced when using natural flavourings include hazing, colour instability and reduced shelf life. Suggestions were made for the use of citric acid and sodium benzoate to combat these occurrences in Roselle beverage (Ukwubile et al., 2013).

Similarly, spices are used in Roselle beverages more for organoleptic than health benefits. However, the added benefits of such additives are widely known and could positively impact the functionality, stability and popularity of Roselle beverages. Rupasinghe and Yu (2012) studied the use of herbs and spices in beverages as antimicrobials but mainly in relation to the bacterial activity. Although some beverages contain spice extracts, there are limited studies on the effect of spices on beverage properties in general.

1.3.5 Production of Roselle Beverage in Industry

A process flow chart for the production of Roselle beverages by FIIRO (Federal Institute of industrial Research Oshodi) which has been adapted for use in this research is shown in Figure 1.3. To minimise moisture loss due to boiling, the extraction in this research was carried out at 90°C for 25 minutes. The choice and alterations in the methodology used in this current research work are details in section 1.9. The highlighted processing stages are the specific areas of interest to this research work. These are where the research aims, objectives and research questions are founded.



Zobo drink

Figure 1.3: Suggested Industrial Zobo production process (FIIRO training) with red highlights of specific areas addressed in this research work.

1.3.6 Sugar replacement in Roselle based drinks

Replacing sugar as the major sweetener in food and beverages has been a major industry objective since the latter part of the twentieth century. Roselle beverages are typically sweetened with industrial sweeteners such as sucrose (white sugar) or natural sweeteners e.g. honey, fruit juice, maple syrup, nectars, simple sugars (fructose or dextrose) and sugar alcohols. Although high in sweetening quality, these sweeteners fail in their ability to satisfy consumer's requirements health vis-à-vis calorie reduction. Indeed, the use of sugar in Roselle beverages seems counterintuitive to some of the documented natural benefits of Roselle extracts.

Sugar in aqueous solutions provides elevation of boiling point; lowering of vapour pressure; increase in viscosity; increase in osmotic pressure and heat of solution (Woodroof & Phillips, 1980). In formulations, sugar affects pH and changes irreversibly with time and temperature. These changes could lead to sweeter and less viscous beverages due to the conversion of sucrose to dextrose (glucose) and fructose. Sugar gives a certain mouth feel and aids volatility of some flavour compounds. Consequently, replacement of sugar with other sweeteners does create sensory challenges in addition to other technical challenges. Some sweeteners are preferred to sugar for their glycaemic advantage and suitability for diabetic diets, as sucrose and glucose containing sugars require insulin for their metabolism. Fructose, also called fruit or natural sugar, is reported to be well tolerated by diabetics (50-80 g daily) and is also favourable to formulations as it not only provides sweetness but also acidity, reduced calories and buffering power (Corti, 1999). However, a study by Stanhope et al. (2009) reveals that fructose leads to dyslipidemia and increased volume of visceral adiposity in overweight or obese adults. It is also suspected to participate in increasing the

risk factors for hypertension, diabetics and cardiovascular diseases in general by raising uric acid levels (Johnson et al., 2007).

Whereas polyols such as sorbitol, xylitol and maltitol do not require insulin for metabolism, therefore they are better suited for diabetics (Grabitske & Slavin, 2008). However, they are not presently approved for use in beverages in the EU and do not appear to meet clean label requirements. Of the sugar alcohols, only erythritol (1.6%) has been approved by the EFSA European Food Safety Authority (European Food Safety Authority, 2015) as a flavour enhancer in beverages.

Therefore, intense sweeteners are purported to be the current healthy solution for sweetening beverages, of which only the Stevia glycosides satisfy clean label conditions and are approved for use in the EU. Low-calorific sweeteners from the plant source Stevia are becoming more popular although incorporation into beverages is limited. Extracts from the Stevia rebaudiana plant has been associated with off-flavours (Corti, 1999). Not all of the 8 stevia glycosides in stevia give the required flavour and safety properties. The two most favourable, in terms of safety and flavour, are Stevia Rebaudioside A and stevioside; which constitutes 3 - 8% and 1% of the stevia leaf respectively. Stevia rebaudioside A (Figure 1.4) is preferred for its taste and found to be stable in carbonated beverages, including in its response to heat and acidity (Chang & Cook, 1983). It is also considered to be 200 – 450 times the potency of sugar (International Stevia Council, 2010; I. Prakash, G. DuBois, J. Clos, K. Wilkens, & L. Fosdick, 2008). In addition, Perez-Ramirez, Castano-Tostado, Leon, Rocha-Guzman, and Reynoso-Camacho (2015) demonstrated that stevia can add extra functionality to Roselle beverages. 1.4 - 1.5% stevia used reduced the loss of antioxidants as well as the degradation of anthocyanins and total polyphenols in the beverage (Perez-Ramirez et al., 2015).

In addition to actual sweeteners, acids in a beverage solution may improve sweetness profiles by interacting competitively at the taste receptors rather than interacting directly with sweeteners (Prakash, Bishay, Desai, & Walters, 2001).



Figure 1.4: Structure of steviol and stevia Reb A (Lemus-Mondaca, Vega-Gálvez, Zura-Bravo, & Ah-Hen, 2012). Steviol (R1 = R2 = H) is the aglycone of the steviol glycosides. "Glc" representing glucose moieties. Rebaudioside A is chemically known as 13-[(2-O- β -D-glucopyranosyl-3-O- β -D-glucopyranosyl-b-D-glucopyranosyl)oxy]kaur-16-en-18-oic acid, β -D-glycopyranosyl ester with chemical formula C₄₄H₇₀O₂₃ and a molecular weight of approximately 967g/mol.

1.3.7 Preservation of Roselle beverages

The low pH of Roselle beverages (typically less than pH 3.0) as with many soft drinks should make it unsuitable for bacterial activity especially food poisoning bacteria. However, it may be subject to yeast and mould spoilage and indeed quality and nutrition deterioration over

time, which is not unusual for acidic beverages in general.

According to Woodroof and Phillips (1980), microbiological spoilage in soft drinks is mostly

due to yeast (i.e. Saccharomyces Torulopsis - Candida, Hansenula Pichia) and is

characterised by floating particles, haze and formation of sediments. Other likely spoilage

organisms include lactic acid bacteria, moulds (*Aspergillus Penicillum*), acetic acid bacteria (*Acetomanas Acetobacter*) and ubiquitous flora (aerobic yeast such as *Rhodotorula* and *Bacillus*). Another study by D'Heureux-Calix and Badrie (2004) in which Roselle extract was stored at 20°C for 8 weeks revealed that microbial activity was due to yeast, mould, lactic acid bacteria and total mesophilic aerobes.

The specific type of yeast and mould that may thrive in a Roselle beverage is subject to the local environment. Braide, Oranusi, and Peter-Ikechukwu (2012) suggested that in African climates, natural or ubiquitous microbiological flora found in the growing habitat of Roselle i.e. soil, water and vegetation include Bacillus and Saccharomyces species. There is also the variability of microorganisms that may be introduced during production of the beverage, all of which affect the keeping quality the Roselle beverage and therefore poses a challenge to microbiological based research on Roselle beverages.

In industry, pasteurisation is considered to be a cost effective preservation and safety solution to food. It works by reducing the number of micro-organisms, especially bacteria, in a beverage to minimal levels. Therefore, this basic preservation technique is the very minimum expected. It is also widely used across the beverage industry. Section 1.9.2 looks further at pasteurisation in relation to Roselle beverage research.

However, pasteurisation is usually combined with chemical preservatives to be effective. The preservatives typically used in Roselle beverages include benzoic, sorbic and sulphuric acids, which may be are effective against bacteria, yeast and some other fungi (Houghton, 1984; Woodroof & Phillips, 1980). In the Nigerian Roselle drink, citric acid, sodium benzoate and sodium metabisulphite are usually used in combination within acceptable limits to stabilise colour, extend shelf life and vitamin C content. (Braide et al., 2012; Olawale, 2011; Ukwubile et al., 2013).

15

However, the clean label movement advocates the use of natural preservation or natural preservatives such as spices which have been demonstrated to have antimicrobial properties (Rupasinghe & Yu, 2012). Essentials oils from a variety of spices, including cinnamon (*Cinnamomum zeylanicum*), were investigated by Simić et al. (2004) which showed strong antifungal properties of cinnamon due to its trans-cinnamaldehyde properties. Similarly, amongst several essential oils, cinnamon, ginger and guinea pepper were explored by Sessou, Farougou, and Sohounhloué (2012) and showed antimicrobial effects on bacteria as well as fungi. The antimicrobial activities of these spices were attributed to its constituent phenolics, such as eugenol.

Natural additives to be used to extend shelf life or act as antioxidants are also advocated to replace synthetics additives. In a study by Odukoya et al. (2005), the use of spices, such as ginger (*Zingiber officinale*), cloves (*Syzygium aromaticum* L.) and guinea pepper (*Xylopia aethiopica*), were researched for their potential use as antioxidants in food. Of all the spices measured in their study ginger and cloves had the highest total phenolic content although this did not automatically translate into the highest antioxidant capacity or reducing power. In a Roselle beverage, Ashaye, Olanipekun, Ige, Farinde, and Akinkunmi (2013) investigated the use of Alligator pepper (*Aframomum danielli*) and concluded that it had a mild preservative potential on the chemical properties of the beverage. Onuoha and Fatokun (2014) on the other hand, suggest the use of lime juice as a natural preservative in a Roselle beverage because of its strong acidity which gives it antibacterial properties.

Roselle beverage deterioration could also be due to a variety of intrinsic factors such as ingredients and formulation, water activity, acidity/pH and chemical oxidation; or extrinsic factors such as microbial activity, processing and storage temperatures, packaging material, light exposure, and enzymatic oxidases occurring during storage (Badrie & Schauss, 2010;

IFST, 1993; Woodroof & Phillips, 1980). Physical and chemical deterioration are perhaps more reproducible than microbiological deterioration and will be the focus of this research work.

Good storage stability increases the chance of good quality products reaching the consumer. Understanding and improving storage stability within the boundaries of clean labelling is important to this research and indeed the beverage industry.

1.3.8 Methodologies used in the measure of Roselle properties

a. Extraction

As discussed in chapter 3, several optimal extraction conditions have been reported by various researchers. Optimal conditions appear to be relative to the compound(s) of interest. In several studies, higher extraction temperatures resulted in higher anthocyanin content (Cisse, Vaillant, Kane, Ndiaye, & Dornier, 2012; Perez-Ramirez et al., 2015) although it contradicts the results from other studies (Chumsri, Sirichote, & Itharat, 2008). However, Cisse, Bohuon, et al. (2012) show the importance of solid to solvent ratios and particle size in the extraction process. Higher anthocyanin extraction yields were obtained with solid-to-solvent ratios of 1:30 (kg Roselle:kg solvent) compared to a solid-to-solvent ratio of 1:10. The study also demonstrated that for extraction temperatures between 60°C and 90°C, anthocyanin content peaked 10 minutes into extraction time and decreased thereafter. For the different temperature conditions, the anthocyanin content at the peaks did not appear to be significantly different. This suggests that temperature may not be the primary concern in anthocyanin extraction.

This research uses a solid to solvent ratio of 1:200, thus expecting a much higher extraction yield compared to the Cisse, Bohuon, et al. (2012) study. Furthermore, extraction

17

conditions in this current study were closely based on an existing industrial recipe (Figure 1.3) in order to replicate similar challenges that may be faced. Consequently, whole dried Roselle calyx was used in the extraction process rather than finely ground calyx. The extraction time of 25-30 minutes was adopted for the study but was set at 25 minutes. However, the following alterations were made to the industrial process. Rather than extracting at boiling temperature (100°C), extraction temperature was set at 90°C to avoid excessive loss of moisture as a result of boiling.

b. Pasteurisation

As with extraction conditions, pasteurisation conditions vary in studies of Roselle. Cisse, Vaillant, et al. (2012) used 100°C for 5 minutes and observed significant differences in anthocyanins, antioxidants and colour between pasteurised and unpasteurised samples. In all properties, pasteurised extracts had lower values. Whereas, Perez-Ramirez et al. (2015) pasteurised at 95°C for 15 minutes and observed a 6 - 7% loss in anthocyanins but no losses with total polyphenolic content or antioxidant capacity. In a different study by Bechoff et al. (2014) Roselle beverages were pasteurised at 85°C for 20 minutes although the aim of their study was not to investigate the effect of pasteurisation However, these pasteurisation conditions are quite similar to conditions for the industrial process (Figure 1.3) pasteurised at 85°C for 15 minutes. Therefore, pasteurisation conditions for this present study were set at 85°C for 20 minutes, in-situ. However, for sensory work, pasteurisation conditions were altered to 95°C for 3 seconds to match the HTST equipment capabilities.

c. Storage

In keeping with similar storage studies on Roselle extracts, a storage time of six-months was initially adopted for this research work. There is the challenge of maintaining cold chains in the storage of beverages in countries with interrupted power supply, hence it is useful to observe the effect of storage temperature changes on the quality of the beverages. Hence as detailed Chapter 3, extracts were stored at different temperatures (frozen: -21°C, refrigerated: 4°C and room temperature: 21°C).

However, in Chapter 4, for food quality and safety reasons, Roselle extracts were either freshly prepared or refrigerated (4°C), packed in pre-sterilised glass bottles and consumed within 2 days. On the other hand, Roselle beverages (with sweeteners and spices) were frozen in pre-sterilised polyethylene bottles and defrosted on the day of consumption.

In Chapter 5, accelerated storage conditions (40°C for 30 days) were employed. The selection of the conditions was based on the results of a previous trial run of temperatures ranging between of 30 – 60°C. Although all temperature conditions were suitable from an anthocyanin perspective, 40°C was selected based on reduced moisture losses, anticipated minimal effects on antioxidant capacity and equipment availability. Observing cautions on accelerated storage conditions, moisture losses could potentially introduce inaccuracies in measurements and must be avoided (Franks, 1993). The beverages stored under accelerated conditions included an unsweetened Roselle extract which could be directly compared to the results in Chapter 3.

d. Masking of off-notes

Several methods have been employed in improving the taste of functional beverages. In relation to bitterness and astringency, Shahidi and Alasalvar (2016) mention the use of

complex flavouring which could suppress off-notes and compliment overall flavour; subduction which have employed the use of selected flavours to compliment lingering tastes and flavours; encapsulation of bitter or astringent ingredients; and introduction of ingredients that would interfere with bitterness receptors or signalling pathways i.e. bitter blockers. The literature on the use of spices as masking agents for off-flavours in beverages is limited although spices extracts are popularly used in beverages internationally. Therefore, it is explained in Chapter 4 why spice and the particularly selected spices used in this study were considered for masking of SRA off-flavours in the Roselle beverage.

e. Analytical methods

Table 1.3: Laboratory methods used to analyse aqueous Roselle extract in this stud
--

S/N	Measured parameter	Method used	Reference	Apparatus
1	Antioxidant capacity	Ferric reducing antioxidant power (FRAP) assay	Benzie and Strain (1999)	GENios TECAN Plate reader
2	Angiotensin converting enzyme inhibition (ACEi)	FAPGG substrate	Various (Henda et al., 2013; Murray, Walsh, & FitzGerald, 2004; Shalaby, Zakora, & Otte, 2006)	GENios TECAN Plate reader
3	Colour	Hunters lab	L*a*b* colour system	CT-1100 ColorQUEST HunterLab
4	рН	pH meter	n/a	Mettier-Toledo SevenEasy pH meter
5	Titratable acidity	AOAC 1984	AOAC (1984)	Orion star A111 pH meter
6	Total anthocyanin content	pH buffer differential and HPLC	Various (Lee, Durst, & Wrolstad, 2005; Obouayeba et al., 2014)	Amersham pharmacia biotech Ultrospec 1100 pro
7	Total phenolic content (TP)	Folin Ciocalteu	V. L. Singleton and J. A. Rossi (1965)	Perkins Elmer UV/VIS Spectrometer

In Table 1.3, the laboratory methods used to monitor the physical and bioactive properties of the Roselle extracts/beverages are shown. For the real time measurements, samples were analysed at specific time-points which were daily intervals for the first five days; 2-3 days intervals for the next 10 days; 5 days intervals up until day 30, 10 days intervals up to day 60 and monthly intervals thereafter until day 180. Most tests (except colour and ACE were carried out on the exact day of the time-point, therefore, equipment available and method rapidity and reproducibility were the primary criteria used in methods selection.

1. Antioxidant capacity – Several methods for antioxidant capacity have been employed in the measurements in extracts/beverages. With standard Roselle samples, Tsai, McIntosh, Pearce, Camden, and Jordan (2002) compared some methodologies: ferric ion reducing antioxidant power (FRAP), oxygen radical absorbance capacity (ORAC) and total antioxidant status (TAS) antioxidant assays, and demonstrated linear relationship between FRAP and TAS (R² =0.9411) and FRAP and ORAC (R² =0.9288). In a separate study on vegetable juices, (Wootton-Beard, Moran, & Ryan, 2011), FRAP also correlated well with the 2,2'-azino-bis(3-ethylbenzothiazoline-6-sulphonic acid) assay, $ABTS^+$ ($R^2 =$ 0.87) whilst ABTS⁺ was strongly associated with Folin Ciocalteu method ($R^2 = 0.89$). However, the 2,2-diphenyl-1-picrylhydrazyl assay, DPPH and FRAP were poorly correlated ($R^2 = 0.53$) as were DPPH and Folin Ciocalteu method ($R^2 = 0.50$). Therefore apart from DPPH, any of the methods investigated will provide quite similar results. Moreover, one of the methods could be used to consistently estimate the antioxidant capacity of a Roselle beverage. Consequently, the FRAP assay was selected particularly for its rapidity and large sample capacity. It is based on the ferroin analog reducing ability of phenolics. Tripyridyltriazine (TPTZ) contains FE³⁺ which is reduced to FE²⁺ in acidic conditions (de la Rosa et al., 2009). Using the GENios TECAN plate reader allows

several samples to be analysed quickly and at the same time and therefore reduces the margin for error. The results are expressed in gram Ascorbic acid equivalent per litre (g AAE/L).

- 2. Angiotensin converting enzyme (ACE) inhibition ACE is further described in Chapter 3. This test has been included as an anti-hypertensive test of the Roselle beverage. It measures changes in optical density at 340 nm due to the cleaving of ACE to FAPGG (Fagyas, 2014). Similar polyphenol rich foods, such as tea and such as pomegranate juice, have been observed to be ACE inhibitors (Aviram & Dornfeld, 2001; Dong, Xu, Liang, Head, & Bennett, 2011). Although several studies have alluded to the ACE inhibitory capacity of Roselle extracts, the most prominent study which tries to explain the mechanism was Ojeda et al. (2010). In his study, the FAPGG (N-[3-(2-furyl) acryloyl]L-phenylalanyl glycyl glycine) substrate was used. ACE hydrolysis of FAPGG was quantified (Herrera-Arellano et al., 2007) and the activity measured at 345 nm with isocratic reverse-phase HPLC. Lisinopril was used as the control. To achieve comparable results, the FAPGG substrate was similarly used in this study but adapting the method for use on the GENios TECAN plate reader to enable for a quicker and more robust analysis. Also instead of Lisinopril, Captopril, another popular antihypertensive which also works by inhibiting the ACE enzyme, was used as a control and the IC₅₀ compared to literature. The results for ACE inhibition capacity are expressed in %.
- 3. Colour The CT-1100 ColorQUEST HunterLab was set to measure transmittance and calibrated using standard plates. L*, a* and b* Readings were obtained for extracts and b to a ratios used to calculate hue angles which were used to make comparisons between extracts with reference to Figure 1.4 below. The results are expressed in absolute values for colour lightness and chroma and in degrees for hue angle.

22



[Hue angles in square brackets]

- pH this was done routinely using pre-calibrated pH meters. Results are expressed in 2 decimal numbers.
- 5. Titratable acidity The standard AOAC method was followed and the results were expressed as % malic acid, similar to the Mgaya Kilima, Remberg, Chove, and Wicklund (2014) study since Roselle contains malic acid (Da-Costa-Rocha, Bonnlaender, Sievers, Pischel, & Heinrich, 2014).
- 6. Total anthocyanin content the pH buffer deferential method is simple, quick and reliable. It measures changes in absorbance of monomeric anthocyanin at two pH (pH 1.0 and pH 4.5) at 520nm. At pH 1.0 anthocyanins are structurally transformed to their coloured oxonium form and at pH 4.5, they are transformed to their hemiketal form. The results are expressed in milligram delphinidin 3-sambubioside equivalent per litre (mg D3S/L). HPLC was used to validate the pH differential result in Chapter 3.

7. Total phenolic content – The Folin Ciocalteu method is quite common in contemporary research. In this method, phenols are oxidised using a molybdotungstate reagent to yield a coloured product measured at 760nm which can be compared to a standard plot of a phenolic compound such as gallic acid. The results in this study are expressed at milligram gallic acid equivalent per millilitre (mg GAE/ml).

f. Sensory methods

The sensory work comprised of analytical methods i.e. quantitative descriptive analysis, used by trained assessors. Consumer studies followed with affective methods i.e. hedonic tests used in consumer liking tests, Just About Right (JAR) scales to measure flavour intensities and Check All That Apply (CATA) questionnaires to measuring consumer emotions.

Firstly, due to the absence of a lexicon for Roselle beverages and the limited offerings of Roselle in the UK, Roselle was assumed to be quite unfamiliar to a UK panel. Therefore, a panel of professional food tasters (MMR Reading - 1 man and 10 women) were trained for 4 days to introduce them to Roselle beverages and enable them individually come up with descriptive terms using unsweetened and sweetened Roselle extracts (9% sugar equivalent) and a selection of the spice flavoured Roselle beverages.

As a group, the descriptive terms were pooled and streamlined in an open discussion under the supervision of a panel leader, until a consensus was reached on the appropriate terms and their definitions. Using Roselle extracts of varying concentrations (5 g/L to about 100 g/L), and various food, non-food and pure chemical standards, the descriptive terms were further trimmed by the assessors Finally, a mock scoring exercise was carried out prior to Quantitative Descriptive Analysis (QDA) to verify the definitions of the selected vocabulary.
General Introduction

Profiling and quantitative descriptive analysis using QDA (Tragon) were carried out in 4 sessions with the 11 trained assessors, to obtain results in duplicates. Further details of the training sections are provided in Chapter 4.

Abstract

This chapter gives a less technical context for the research topic, showing why the study is important, and how certain decisions came about, which influenced the research questions in Chapters 3 – 5. Starting with a brief history of functional beverages, the current industrial outlook to functional beverage is also explored. Information exclusive to this research work is discussed under a business case study, calorie reduction and clean label considerations. Under these subheadings, related activities, initial trials and failed experiments not discussed in subsequent chapters are revealed. Information from this chapter should educate a much wider audience beyond small scale manufacturers and researchers

2.1 Beverages - Then and now

Non-alcoholic beverages are a pleasurable means of hydrating the body. Due to osmolality, these drinks are more readily absorbed into the body than water (Ashurst, 2005). Beverages can be sources of important nutrients required for good health and are also key features for entertainment and relaxation. As far back as in the 1600s, cordials contained herbs e.g. dandelion, nettle; and spices such as ginger, cloves and cinnamon (Emmins, 1991). The herbs and spices were sometimes added as part of the process to produce safer alternatives to contaminated water but were particularly found to be beneficial to invalids (Emmins, 1991). In fact, these types of beverages predate fruit flavoured beverage. Eventually, in the 1700s, other soft drinks such as artificial mineral waters, soda waters, lemonade and ginger beer and sherbets were developed some of which were delivery vehicles for vitamin C to prevent scurvy among sailors and treat other ailments.

The ginger beer, in particular, has survived several centuries and is still a favourite today. These early beverages could be considered to be the progenitors to our modern day functional beverages, which could be as life-changing and enduring. Clearly, beverages were never intended to be carriers of empty calories. However, in recent years, the reputation of non-alcoholic beverages such as fruit juices and soft drinks, has been tarnished especially as it is associated with poor health particularly due to its high sugar content. Beverages are one of the main sources of sugar in daily consumption worldwide. For example, Public Health England revealed the National Data and Nutrition survey for 2012 – 2014 which indicates that soft drinks account for 27% (Figure 2.1) of the total sugar intake for 19-64 age group, of all food groups (Tedstone et al., 2017). As the highest contribution to total sugar intake, sugar reduction strategies in soft drinks and beverages are an important area of research.



Figure 2.1: Data published by Public Health England on the National Diet and Nutritional Survey food groups relevant to the sugar reduction programme and soft drinks; specifically showing percentage total sugar intakes for 19-64 years old (NDNS 2012-2014) (Tedstone et al., 2017).

In a review of the joint report of the World Health Organisation (WHO)/Food and Agriculture Organisation (FAO) expert consultation on diet, nutrition and their relation to

chronic diseases, Nishida, Uauy, Kumanyika, and Shetty (2004) indicated that the consumption of free sugar rich drinks leads to higher energy consumption than with drinks artificially sweetened with low calorific sweeteners; eventually leading to weight gain. According to WHO (2014), the term "free sugars" refers to all monosaccharides and disaccharides added to foods by the manufacturer, cook or consumer, plus the sugars that are naturally present in honey, syrups and fruit juices.

The health concerns regarding sugar particularly in beverages are not unfounded. A metaanalysis on the health impact of sugar rich drinks shows a correlation between increased sugar consumption and a greater risk of developing diabetes and obesity related chronic diseases such as cardiovascular diseases (Malik, Akram, Shetty, Malik, & Njike, 2014). Globally, the number of obese people has tripled since 1975 (World Health Organisation, 2017b). Furthermore, 415 million people worldwide are reported to be living with diabetes as of 2015 (International Diabetes Federation, 2015) and 31% of global mortality figures in 2015 are due to cardiovascular diseases (CVD) (World Health Organisation, 2017a). Therefore, in addition to several other campaigns, there has been a push for the reduction of sugar in foods and the development of food and beverage products that will combat these alarming trends.

For improved health, the recommendations by WHO/FAO included the reduction of free sugars; natural or added, to less than 10% of total calorie intake (Nishida et al., 2004). The rationale for these recommendations was their negative impact on health leading to obesity, poor dentition and CVD (Nishida et al, 2004). More recently, WHO recommended halving daily sugar intake to a target of 5% total calorie intake which is about 26g for an average adult with a normal body mass index (World Health Organisation, 2014b).

28

In relation to this, national discussions are being held in various countries including the UK about regulating sugar consumption by implementing a sugar tax on sugar sweetened products. Already the sugar task has been introduced in other countries such as Mexico, France, Denmark and part of the US with mixed results. In Mexico, a 10% tax on soft drinks containing added sugars led to a 6 - 10% reduction in soft drinks purchase and 7% rise in purchase of milk and 100% fruit juices (Colchero, Popkin, Rivera, & Ng, 2016). Similarly, in Philadelphia (USA), the sugar tax which commenced in January 2017 decreased sales of carbonated soft drinks by 55%; ready to drink coffee and tea sales by 37% and refrigerated juice drinks by 47%, although corresponding sales in no tax neighbouring states increased (Menayang, 2017). Needless to say, a sugar tax would be a challenge for beverage companies and may negatively affect the economy. Consequently, the route to survival for beverages is through re-formulation and the emergence of new brands to accommodate WHO/FAO recommendations and providing healthier options for consumers.

Beyond sugar concerns, beverage innovation in recent years has tended towards creating food and beverage products with added benefits to consumers (Corbo, Bevilacqua, Petruzzi, Casanova, & Sinigaglia, 2014; European Food Information Council, 2006) and these products are categorized as functional foods and drinks. Functional drinks/beverages have no universal definition but may be described as containing natural or added ingredients that provide benefits such as weight loss, improved gut health, overall wellbeing etc. (Corbo et al., 2014). Lifestyle changes have encouraged the growth of the functional foods and beverage market. Therefore, there is a need for further research to maximise the potentials of functional foods and provide a wide range of effective alternatives in the market.

Another trend in the food and beverage sector that is worth considering in this thesis is clean labelling. The "clean label" trend is growing in popularity within the soft drink

29

category in general (Gelski, 2016). The concept of clean labelling encompasses such a broad and somewhat evolving criterion, therefore no formal definition exists. According to Mintel (Price, 2016), consumers perceive clean label to mean "naturalness" or "made from allnatural ingredients" and synonymous with "free-from". Therefore, this thesis seeks to explore related issues under the current perceptions of clean label requirement such as the use of "all-natural" ingredients and "free-from" added sugar and preservatives.

Furthermore, many tested and novel botanicals and functional ingredients suitable for use in clean label and functional beverages have been explored in recent years. These ingredients range from fruits, plants, herbs and spices to dairy products and varying combinations. The sourcing of these ingredients has assumed global reach. Thus, local ingredients from various parts of the world are gaining worldwide interest. As discussed in the previous chapter, one such ingredient is the *Hibiscus Sabdariffa* plant (Roselle), which has health benefits and functionalities and is grown in many countries in several continents including Africa, Asia, and North America. These countries have commercially available Roselle beverages which makes it an ideal case study and the focus of this research.

The market value of functional and fortified beverages in 2015, which included fortified waters, fruit and herbal teas, was reported by Euromonitor to be over 90 billion dollars globally (Arthur, 2016). Furthermore, the functional beverages market, in particular, is forecasted to experience global growth of about 9% at a compound annual growth rate between 2017 and 2022 (Mordor Intelligence, 2017). A huge segment of this market, thus far, has consisted of energy, sport and nutraceutical drinks and yet is reported to be the fastest growing in the beverage category. Essentially this market is driven by the prevailing risk of chronic diseases. However, the term "Naturalness" appears to be a concurrent trend with nutraceutical drinks. This is where herbs and spices may be applicable.

These recent data shows that the market is rife with the re-emergence of beverages flavoured with herb and spices. However, there is surprisingly little research into the effects of incorporating herbs and spices in beverages. Apart from the investigation of functional properties of beverages, such as the probiotic viability of drinking yoghurt or the fortification of beverages with fibre or particular nutrients, sugar reduction has been the primary focus of beverage research in recent year. This, of course, is a very important aspect but should be done in tandem with other product development objectives. Therefore, to encourage wider research into the incorporation of herbs and spices to beverages, this chapter reveals findings, failings and learning outcomes from otherwise undocumented aspects of my research, including the participation in several competitions in which the Roselle beverage flavoured with herbs and spices were the products on offer. The information is discussed under 3 subheading namely:

- 1) Business case-study
- 2) Clean label consideration
- 3) Calorie reduction

2.2 Business case study

In this section, an investigation of the consumer and industry reception to a clean label functional beverage is carried out through my participation in competitions (sub-section 1 - 3) and a beverage symposium (sub-section 4). Hence, a background is laid for the positioning of Roselle beverages in the current functional beverage market, as well as, an introduction to some issues of particular importance to this study.

1 EU TradeIT Entrepreneurial Summer Academy - 2014, Tralee. Ireland

A poster entry for this event highlighted the benefit of Roselle and the potential for producing a functional beverage. On the final day of the summer academy, each participant was interviewed on their potential product and the focus of the interview was (1) the product and its unique selling point (2) the target market and how will they be reached? (3) Intellectual property management (4) sources of funds. This entry won an award for Food Innovation.

2 Henley Business School Ideafest - 2014, Reading, UK

A Roselle beverage called "Hi'FAB" was entered for the competition. Hi'FAB was described as a tasty and refreshing drink for any occasion that is formulated with health promoting natural ingredients and did not contain chemical preservatives. Its main ingredient, the hibiscus extract was highlighted for its usefulness in reducing cardiovascular disease (CVD) risks, such as, regulating blood pressure and lower cholesterol. The presentation supplied a description of the beverage and the unique selling point, information on the target market, product competition, required finance, profit margin and a brief financial forecast. Hi'FAB was the winning product for the Ideafest competition.

3 Biotechnology Yes, Nottingham, UK

Entering the Biotechnology YES competition in a team of 4, it was decided to expand on the foundations from the previous competitions. Therefore, it became necessary to ensure there was sensory backing for the marketing of this beverage. Hence, a series of informal tasting sessions were held in October 2014 in Reading in which 77 people participated. The tasting sessions varied the quantities and types of natural sweeteners and the quantities and types of spices.

The Roselle beverage products on offer for tasting included Original (sweetened Roselle extract), Ginger (medium and extra strength) and Cinnamon (medium and extra strength). The beverages were sweetened with either honey or maple syrup both of which were selected for their preferential use over sugar and cardiovascular or antidiabetic properties. As several studies link the consumption of high glycemic index (GI) foods to the increased risk or diabetes or CVDs and advocate consumption of low GI foods, both sweeteners compare preferably to sugar (GI Group, 2017). GI values below 55 are reported to have a moderate effect on the rise of blood glucose, therefore, with GI of 35 – 58 and 54 (per 25 g serving) for honey and maple syrup respectively, several studies support their use as alternatives to sugar for diabetics and CVD risk suffers (Apostolidis, Li, Lee, & Seeram, 2011; Erejuwa, 2014; St-Pierre et al., 2014; Yaghoobi et al., 2008).

Comments from participants included "natural", "tasty", "good aroma", "never tried anything similar", "refreshing and natural", "good non-alcoholic option", "good noncarbonated option" and "tastes like Christmas". Negative comments revolved around the strength of the spices and the level of sweetness but none in relation to the Roselle flavour. The Roselle beverage was entered under the name "Bozo" which, unfortunately, and unknown to us, has negative connotations in North America. This was picked upon by the competition panel. Although not the winning entry, the general feedback was positive.

4 Innovation in Non-Alcoholic Beverages 2017

There was a clear emphasis on sugar reduction, the use of natural ingredients and added functionality to beverages for most of the brands presented. One new beverage category was the unsweetened flavoured waters/beverages which were represented by brands like Dash waters and JB Rabbitt. In both waters, vegetable infusions were mixed with sparkling or still water and left unsweetened. However, the majority of the brands represented at the event contained reduced levels of sucrose, fruit juices or intense sweeteners such as steviol glycosides.

Cost concerns in relation to sugar replacement with intense sweeteners were not apparent at the symposium. Since the price of certain emerging sweeteners such as the steviol glycosides are not currently standardised due to differences in type, quality and purity, there is difficulty in ascertaining the cost implications of replacing sugar with steviol glycosides. However, the highest price of Stevia Rebaudioside A (SRA, up to 99% purity) observed towards the second half of the year 2017 did not exceed £150 per kg (Alibaba) whereas the price of sugar in the year 2017 did not exceed £300 per tonne. Therefore for 1 kg of sweetener, the price ratio of sugar to SRA could be about 1:500. However, considering that the SRA extract may be up to 450 times (International Stevia Council, 2010; I. Prakash, G. E. DuBois, J. F. Clos, K. L. Wilkens, & L. E. Fosdick, 2008) as sweet as sugar, the impact of cost may still be minimal.

Conversations with several beverage producers including Dash waters and JB Rabbitt indicated that pasteurisation is still widely used within the beverage industry for preservation. Hot filling was mentioned by some producers as the alternative. On asking why HPP and other new technologies were not used, the response was that it was not readily available or cost effective for small producers. Consumers do not appear to mind the concept of pasteurisation in relation to natural foods since it is widely used on popular products like milk.

2.3 Clean label considerations

Following earlier findings from the business case study, it was important to look more closely at the "clean label" concept. As earlier mentioned, "Naturalness" is a key factor in the clean label trend. The Food Advisory Committee (FSA, 2008) defines "Natural" to mean

34

a food "comprised of natural ingredients e.g. ingredients produced by natural, not the work of man or interfered with by man". Where any chemicals, or additives/flavouring which altered compositions are used, the term does not apply. Any processing, including pasteurisation, to ensure food safety, is also precluded from the use of the term natural. However, a natural product can be described by the processing it has been subjected to. Furthermore, beverages in general (except milk and juices) are made from several ingredients, therefore, they cannot be described as natural but can be described as "made from natural ingredients". Hence, if pasteurised and constituting only of natural ingredients, the Roselle beverage used in this study can be described as "Pasteurised Roselle drink made from natural ingredients".

The clean label concept also encompasses "the free from" trend and where certain ingredients have not been used to the advantage of any group of people, it may be declared as well particularly if the precluded additive is typically found in the class of foods. This could be but should not be confused with the term "natural". Therefore, the lack of nonnatural additives either as flavouring or preservatives could be declared as "free from nonnatural additives". Traditional or physical processing of natural additives is acceptable under the natural ingredient requirements.

Only a few clean label sweeteners exist. To fit the "naturalness" demand, these sweeteners must be from natural ingredients and must be naturally derived. Sugar is considered to be a clean label sweetener (Kerry Foods, 2017) despite its calories and link to poor health. Apart from sugar, other clean label sweeteners are shroud with controversies coupled with a lack of adequate toxic information particularly in relation to human epidemiology, shortterm mutagenicity, and acceptable daily intake, to ensure the safety of consumers. Some short time or animal studies have been carried out.

35

Beyond sweeteners, other additives such as flavouring and preservatives need to align with clean label requirements. One of the drivers for the clean label movement is consumer intolerance to food additives. In 1986, 0.03 – 0.15% of the population were reported to be intolerant to food additives (Millstone, 1986). Artificial additives such as benzoic acid and sodium benzoate have been implicated in hypersensitivity and intolerance. It is difficult to ascertain what the current figures are, as in many cases, intolerances are not reported or documented.

As part of this research work, the preservative (microbiological) effect of cinnamon and ginger was also explored as alternatives to typical preservatives. However, the results were fundamentally inconsistent. This is an important aspect of the clean label campaign and perhaps the biggest challenge to small producers. Further research in this area is recommended.

2.4 Calorie reduction

Early in the research work, calorie reduction was discovered to be just as important as the glycemic index in the choice of sweeteners particularly with the proposal of the sugar tax in the UK to commence in 2018. First, there is a need to understand the sugar content of beverages. For sugar-sweetened beverages, in particular, an average range of 5 - 12% was reported by Hess, Latulippe, Ayoob, and Slavin (2012). Harvard School of Public Health (2014) estimates that a regular can of soda (340 ml) contains approximately 40 g (12%) sugar. In similar portion sizes, 100% natural juices such as Minute Maid Orange Juice; Mott's Plus for Kids' Health Juice Apple Grape; Naked[®] Juice 100% Juice Pomegranate Blueberry and Welch's[®] 100% Grape Juice were reported to contain 41 g, 48 g, 54 g and 63 g (12-19%) sugar respectively. However, sugar is not in isolation. The quantities of maple syrup or honey used in beverages and their calorie contributions are only marginally less

than for sucrose. Hence, natural intense sweeteners replaced maple syrup and honey which were the first considerations in this current work on Roselle beverages. Besides benefits to the body, intense sweeteners also favour dental health, thus are considered to be consumer protectors (Millstone, 1986).

In deciding the appropriate sweetener to use for calorie reduction, several sweeteners were explored which are shown in Table 2.1. Based on the business case study, about 8 - 9% sweetness was thought to be ideal for the Roselle beverage. Hence, in the initial stages, different quantities of all the sweeteners (except sweetener G) were dissolved in water and tasted until the sweetness was gauged to be similar to the sweetness of 80 g/L. The quality of sweeteners used relative to the sweetness of 80 g/L are shown in Table 2.1. The exception was the Cargill Stevia Rebaudioside A (Stevia Reb A) which had a clearly specified ratio of 1:250 sugar to Stevia Reb A on the manufacturers' specification sheet.

Tesearch work						
S/N	Sweetener	Source	Code	Quantity used		
				(g/L)		
1	Sucrose	Tate and Lyle	А	80		
2	Truvia*	The Silver Spoon	В	40		
		Company				
3	Stevia Rebaudioside	Pure Circle	C	0.4		
	А					
4	Steviol Glycosides	Pure Circle	D	0.1		
5	Stevia Leaf**	Just Ingredients	E	11		
6	Miraculin***	ChinMau Biotech	F	80 (8 tablets)		
		Co., Ltd				
7	Stevia Rebaudioside	Cargill	G	0.32		
	A, 80% purity					

Table 2.1: Sweeteners considered for use in the initial stages of the Roselle beverage research work

*Truvia (sweetener B) consists of Erythritol, steviol glycosides and natural flavourings **The stevia leaf (sweetener D, 10 g) was extracted in 200 g of vodka (Smirnoff, 40% alcohol) by steeping for 36 hours and bringing to boil and leaving to simmer for 30 minutes to boil off the alcohol (WellnessMama.com, 2011).

***Miraculin (sweetener F) tablets were ground to powder, however, solubility was very low. In addition, an equivalent sweetness with sucrose was not achieved, and when added to Roselle extract, the solution became a light brown. Upon storage overnight, there was rapid microbial growth. Hence no further work was carried out with Miraculin. Subsequently, when the other sweeteners were dissolved in unpasteurised Roselle extract (as prepared in Chapter 3), an informal panel was carried out with 8 colleagues to:

1. Assess if the right level of sweetness was obtained;

2. Assess if the appropriate quantities of sweeteners had been used to give an

equivalent sweetness with sugar;

3. Decide on which sweeteners to proceed with in future work

Only Sweeteners A – E were presented to the informal panel. A summary of results

from the panel is shown in Table 2.2

Code	Sweetener	Mean sweetness rating (mean score out of 5)	Appearance	Odour	Colour/change with sweetener	Flavour	Off-note	Aftertaste	Comments
A	Sucrose	Most sweet (5)	Good, clear, transparent	Acidic, flowery	Red/Brightening or lightening of red colour, crystal	Very good, fresh, nice, sweet, sour, fruity	None	Sweet	Liked the most, sourness is just right, candy-ish, quite sweet
В	Truvia	Less sweet than A but similar sweetness to C and D (3)	Good, clear, like wine	Sweet, flowery	Red/Slight lightening of red colour, crystal	Good, fruity, sour, candy, sweet	Sweet, sour	Sweet	Good, Liked
C	Stevia Rebaudioside A	Less sweet than A but similar sweetness to B and D (3)	Good, clear	Strange, herbal	Red/No visible colour change in red colour, crystal	Sweet, Strong, rough/acid, like saccharine, bitter, fruity	Strange, Strong – sweetness, bitter (very)	Strong - sweet, bitter	Not liked, horrible, bitter, would not drink ever!
D	Steviol Glycosides	Less sweet than A but similar sweetness to C and D (3)	Good, clear	Strange, fruity, tropical	Red/No visible colour change in red colour	Unusual, acidic (tangy), sour, bitter	Sweet, bitter (very), medicinal	Tangy, acidic, bitter, sweet	Not good, tangy, would not drink ever!
E	Stevia Leaf	Least sweet (2)	Good, cloudy, opaque, turbid, translucent	Bitter, nice aroma, like apple, meaty, terrible	Red/Darkening or browning of red colour - magenta	Sweet, like aspartame, bad, sour, fruity	Sweet, bitter, metal, animal	Sweet, bitter, metallic	A favourite, Taste natural – more real, Tangy, tastes like artificial sweetener

Table 2.2: Summary of feedback from informal tasting session

To conclude on the results from Table 2.2

- 1. The quantity of sucrose used was satisfactory.
- 2. There was clear discrimination between the sweeteners and the level of sweeteners varied from the sucrose sweetened sample. In theory, this would have meant an increase in the quantity of the selected sweetener, until the sugar equivalent was obtained. However, this is not easily done with stevia sweeteners as the sweetness profile is not typically dose respondent.
- 3. Sweeteners C and D were deemed unsatisfactory for future work based on the strong dislike by participants. Although the results for sweetener E were satisfactory, it may not have passed ethical requirement for use in a consumer panel since only steviol glycosides and not the stevia leaf or plant has not been approved for use in the EU (Food Standards Agency, 2011; Scientific Committee on Food, 1999)

Consequently, sweetener G (Cargill Stevia Rebaudioside A, Table 2.1) was sourced, tasted and found to be an improvement over sweeteners C and D, and therefore selected for use in future work.

2.5 Conclusion

The beverage industry is moving towards a healthier, more natural future as this is what consumers demand. This will require a lot more research on sweeteners and other additives. In the case of sweeteners, the beverage industry is yet to find sweeteners that offer good quality taste and also meet health demands. In the meantime, using sweeteners in combination appears to be the best solution as the synergy between certain sweeteners is able to temporarily navigate taste challenges. However, the Cargill Stevia Reb A was used independently in future chapters since very little data exists on non-sugar sweetened Roselle beverages in general. Finally, clean label preservation remains a key aspect but undeveloped part of this campaign. Experimenting with herbs and spices in beverages to discover synergies and congruent flavours is a recommended area for future research.

Chapter 3 – The Effect of Pasteurisation and Storage temperature on the Bioactives and Physical Compounds in a *Hibiscus Sabdariffa* (Roselle) Beverage

Abstract

The impact of traditional processing and storage temperatures on important physical and bioactive properties of *Hibiscus Sabdariffa* (Roselle) extracts such as total phenolic content, total monomeric anthocyanin, Ferric reducing antioxidant power (FRAP), angiotensin-l-converting-enzyme inhibition (ACEi), colour (hue-angle and chroma) and pH is investigated in this study. Following aqueous heat extraction (90°C, 25 mins) of Roselle (5 g/L), there was no significant effect of pasteurisation (85°C, 20 mins) on the measured parameters except with ACEi, where upon 180 days of storage, ACEi activity was better maintained in pasteurised extracts. In general, refrigeration and freezing storage allowed for significantly improved the stability of all the properties compared to room temperature storage. It was observed that ACEi, FRAP antioxidant and hue angle were only partially dependant on anthocyanin content and therefore anthocyanin degradation products were also considered to also influence these properties. Chroma was strongly correlated to anthocyanin content.

3.1 Introduction

Hibiscus Sabdariffa (Roselle) is mostly grown in tropical and sub-tropic regions of the world and used as local medication, tea and food and beverage ingredient. It has a high pectin content and acidic flavour, therefore, it finds broad application as a food ingredient and provides a unique taste in beverages. The Roselle plant is made up of 15-30% organic acids such as ascorbic, citric, hibiscus, malic, oxalic, protocatechuic, stearic, tartaric, indolyl-acetic, succinic and gallic (Ali et al., 2005; Mahadevan, Shivali, & Kamboj, 2009; Sinela et al., 2017). Roselle has gained increased popularity in the last decade and several pertinent studies have been carried out on its health benefits. Roselle tea was demonstrated to lower elevated blood pressure (Haji Faraji & Haji Tarkhani, 1999; McKay et al., 2010); lower cholesterol in vivo (Lin et al., 2007) and potentially slowing down the increase of blood glucose levels (Harrison et al., 2009; Peng et al., 2011).

Thus far, the health benefits of Roselle have been ascribed to its polyphenolic content which may have antioxidant properties. The blood pressure lowering effects have been attributed in part to its Angiotensin-I-converting-enzyme (ACE) inhibitory activity (Herrera-Arellano et al., 2007). ACE, secreted in the blood vessels of the lung and kidney, modulates blood pressure by promoting the production of Angiotensin II; a vasocontrictor, and retarding bradykinin, a vascodilator (Winters, 2014). Roselle inhibits ACE production and synergistically promotes diuresis to provide antihypertensive effects. Whilst the latter can only be monitored in urine samples, the former is measurable in the extract.

Various studies reveal that Roselle extracts are rich in polyphenols; including quercetin, gossypetin, hibiscetrin, hibiscetine and sabdaretine. However, identified bioactive compounds in Roselle are broadly classified into flavonoids, of which anthocyanins are a part (Lin, Chen, & Wang, 2011; Perez-Ramirez et al., 2015). Identified anthocyanins in Roselle were delphinidin-3-sambubioside, cyanidin- 3-sambubioside, delphinidin-3-glucoside and cyanidin 3-glucoside (Du & Francis, 1973). The first two were found to be most abundant, thus classed as major anthocyanins. These major anthocyanins, according

to Ojeda et al. (2010), are responsible for ACE inhibition activity; achieving this through competition with the substrate for active sites.

A few shelf life studies on Roselle and numerous shelf life studies on other juices and plant extracts have shown that anthocyanins are prone to degradation. In a study on berry juices, Hellström, Mattila, and Karjalainen (2013) demonstrated this phenomenon further noting the importance of the beverage matrix and encouraging further research. As advised, the simple beverage matrix in this study is viewed holistically to understand how the properties of the beverage occur concurrently during processing and storage.

Since this study is concerned with the properties of a ready-for-consumption Roselle beverages and not in the optimisation of extraction procedures, results of aqueous extraction from other studies are of the most relevance. A few storage studies of different time frames but not exceeding six months have been conducted, showing some similar aspects of chemical analysis to this study, For instance, such studies have showed that anthocyanin degradation followed a first order reaction rate and that extraction temperatures were more important than pasteurisation in the degradation of anthocaynins during storage, with higher extraction temperatures having a more detrimental effect (Aurelio, Edgardo, & Navarro - Galindo, 2008; Cisse, Vaillant, et al., 2012).

Furthermore, various shelf life results reveal that optimal conditions of extraction are relative to the compound of interest. For instance, a study with extracts obtained under two different conditions; (1) 25°C for 240 minutes and (2) 90°C for 16 minutes, showed better colour retention for the former but higher total phenolic content and antioxidant capacity for latter, with similarities in anthocyanin content for both (Wong, Yusof, Ghazali, & Man, 2003). The study determined optimum extraction condition of 60°C for 3.5 hours based on the relative stability of anthocyanin and ascorbic acid. Whereas, Perez-Ramirez

et al. (2015) determined optimal conditions (95°C for 60 minutes) in favour of ABTS and DPPH antioxidant activity and polyphenolic content in their study. At this temperature, there was no effect of extraction time on the antioxidant levels.

Some other relevant studies include work by Fasoyiro et al. (2005) and Mgaya - Kilima et al. (2014), which focused on the properties of fruit flavoured Roselle beverages with 14 days and 6 month storage respectively. In the former, only physical, sensory and microbiology properties were monitored leaving out bioactive properties. In the latter, extraction conditions were at 50°C for 30 minutes; beverages contained sodium benzoate (1 g/L), and only room and refrigerated storage conditions were explored. Hence, there remains a gap in information for a simple real life study presenting transferable information for product development purposes.

Therefore, considering the variation in Roselle beverage formulations and optimal conditions from the various studies, this study steers away from achieving optimal conditions under lab conditions but rather adopts a base formulation and pasteurisation and storage conditions similar to those used by small scale producers in developing countries. Thus, this study takes a typical industrial approach i.e. using hot water extraction at a set condition and focuses on the concurrent effects of pasteurisation and storage conditions on the physical and bioactive properties of the beverages which include total phenolic content, total anthocyanins, ACE inhibition, antioxidant capacity (FRAP), colour and pH. The work aims to provide a holistic view on the concurrent changes in these properties and to obtain an improved understanding of the causes and/or mechanisms of these changes.

3.2 Materials and Methods

3.2.1 Materials

Dried Roselle calyces (Country of origin: Nigeria; Variety/species: unknown) was purchased from Just Ingredients (UK). 2,4,6-Tri(2-pyridyl)-s-triazine (TPTZ), Ferric chloride (97% purity), Ascorbic Acid (99%), Gallic acid (98% purity), ACE enzyme (1.0 units/mg protein), Tris base, (N-[3-(2-furyl)acryloyl]-Phe-Gly-Gly (FAPGG), Captopril (98% purity), were obtained from Sigma-Aldrich, UK. Anthocyanins; Delphinidin 3-Sambubioside (90% purity), Cyandin 3-Sambubioside (95% purity) were obtained from Extrasynthese, France.

3.2.2 Preparation of Liquid Roselle Extract

Dried Roselle calyx, was stored at room temperature in its original transparent packaging in a dark cupboard. Preparation was carried out using an industrial recipe from the Federal Institute of industrial Research Oshodi (FIIRO, 2012) Nigeria with slight modifications. Briefly, an aqueous extract of Roselle was obtained by steeping 5 g of dried Roselle calyx in one litre of hot water for 25 minutes in a shaking (86 rev/min) water bath (Grant OLS 200), maintained at 90°C. The extract was filtered using a Buchner filter, Buchner flask and Whatman No. 4 filter paper, then cooled on ice. Half the volume of extract was further pasteurised in-bottle at 85°C for 20 minutes (Bechoff et al., 2014) and referred to as the "pasteurised extract". The pasteurised extract was cooled on ice. The other half was left untreated and referred to as the "unpasteurised extract".

3.2.3 Storage

Extracts in this study were stored under three different conditions: UK room temperature 21°C (SD 1°C) refrigeration temperature 4°C (SD 1°C) and freezing temperature -21°C (SD

1°C) and were regularly monitored using a thermometer (ETI 800-100). Extracts were stored for 180 days in transparent steriline vials in plastic containers in a temperature monitored dark cupboard at room temperature or in the fridge or freezer. There was no further control of light during storage. The 180 day storage period was selected based on storage practicalities and timeframes used in previous studies (Mgaya-Kilima et al., 2014; Mgaya-Kilima, Remberg, Chove, & Wicklund, 2015). During analysis, the vials were kept cool on ice.

3.2.4 Identification and quantification of bioactive compounds

3.2.4.1 HPLC-DAD

Freshly prepared, pasteurised or stored Roselle extract was filtered using 13 mm 0.22 μm PVDF filters (Kinesis, UK). HPLC column specifications were 150 x 4.6 mm ACE Excel 5 C18 from Hichrom Limited (Reading, Berkshire). This was used in an Agilent 1100 series HPLC system with dual UV/VIS detector (Agilent G1315A/B and G1365A/B diode array detectors). The injection volume was 100 μL. The two mobile phases used for elution were: A - 94.9% Milli-Q Water combined with 0.1% Formic acid (v/v; Sigma, Germany) and Acetonitrile, ACN (v/v; Sigma-Aldrich, Germany); and B - 99.9% ACN with 0.1% Formic acid (v/v). The elution gradient proposed by Obouayeba et al. (2014) was shortened to 5-15% B (0-5 min), 15-25% B (5-15 min), 25-100% B (15-20 min) and 100-%% B (20-25 min). The main anthocyanins in Roselle were detected at 520 nm and identified based on retention times, spiking and comparing spectra with an external standard (Extrasynthesis, France: Delphinidin 3sambubioside MW ~ 597 g/mol and Cyandin 3-sambubioside MW: 617 g/mol).

3.2.4.2 Analysis of chemical and bioactive compounds

a Total Monomeric Anthocyanins

Total monomeric anthocyanins were determined using the pH differential method (Lee et al., 2005); the extract was mixed individually with pH 1.0 or 4.5 pH buffer solutions in a ratio 1:4 and left for 20 minutes. The absorbance of test portions at pH 1.0 and 4.5 was determined spectrophotometrically (Amersham Pharmacia Biotech Ultrospec 1100 pro UV spectrophotometer) at 520 nm and 700 nm. Anthocyanin pigment concentrations were expressed in delphinidin 3-sambubioside (D3S) equivalents. Calculations were carried out using the following equation:

Anthocyanin pigment (D3S, mg / L) =
$$\frac{(A \times MW \times DF \times 10^3)}{(\varepsilon \times 1)}$$
 (1)

Where $A = (A_{520nm} - A_{700nm})_{pH1.0} - (A_{520nm} - A_{700nm})_{pH4.5}$; MW (molecular weight) = 597 g/mol for delphinidin-3-sambubioside; DF = dilution factor; 1 = pathlength in cm; 2 = 26 000 molar extinction coefficient in L x mol⁻¹ x cm⁻¹ for cyanidin-3-glucoside and 10^3 = factor for conversion from g to mg & cm. The results were expressed in milligram delphinidin 3sambubioside per Litre (mg D3S/L)

b Antioxidant capacity

Antioxidant capacity was measured using the Ferric Reducing Antioxidant Power (FRAP) Assay which was proposed by Benzie and Strain (1999) with some modification. This method was selected for its rapidity and reproducibility which was essential to this study. The FRAP reagent was prepared by mixing acetate buffer, 2,4,6-Tri(2-pyridyl)-s-triazine (TPTZ) solution and Ferric chloride solutions in a 10:1:1 ratio. Extracts/standard (10 µl) was measured into microcentrifuge tubes. FRAP reagent (300 µl) was added to the content of the microcentrifuge tubes and vortexed. The content of each tube (100 µl) was transferred to a Nunc 96 well plate. Absorbance was measured immediately in a GENios TECAN platereader at 595 nm. Ascorbic acid (Sigma, Germany) standards with concentrations ranging from 10 to 1000 µmol/L were used to generate standard plots ($R^2 \ge 0.99$) and an equation to calculate the antioxidant capacity of extracts as compared to ascorbic acid concentrations. The results were expressed in gram Ascorbic Acid Equivalent per Litre (g AAE/L).

c Total Phenolic content

Folin Ciocalteu (FC) colorimetry (V. Singleton & J. A. Rossi, 1965) was used to determine total phenolic contents of the extracts. Extract/standard (0.2 mL) was added to 6.0 mL of distilled water in 10 mL volumetric flasks after which 0.5 mL Folin - Ciocalteu reagent (Sigma-Aldrich, Germany) was added and mixed. After 1 min and before 8 min, 1.5 mL of 20% Sodium Carbonate (Fisher Scientific, UK) solution was also added and the volume adjusted with water to 10 mL. The colour generated after 2 hours was read at 760 nm using an Amersham Pharmacia Biotech Ultrospec 1100 pro UV spectrophotometer. Gallic acid (Sigma-Aldrich, Germany) standards with concentrations ranging from 0.05 - 1 g/L were used to generate standard plots and an equation for the calculation of total phenolic concentration in each extract. The results were expressed in milligram Gallic Acid Equivalent per Litre (mg GAE/L)

d ACE inhibition

Angiotensin-I-Converting Enzyme Inhibitory activity (ACEi%) was measured using a method based on a combination of previous studies by Murray et al. (2004), Shalaby et al. (2006) and Henda et al. (2013). Tris buffer solution (50 mM; adjusted to pH 7.5) and 0.88 mM

49

FAPGG (N-[3-(2-furyl)acryloyl]-Phe-Gly-Gly, Sigma, adjusted to pH 7.5) were prepared; and the former was stored at refrigerated temperature while the other was stored at -21°C. A 25 mL solution (adjusted to pH 7.5) of 0.3029 g Tris base (Sigma) and 0.8766g NaCl dissolved in deionised water, was mixed with 25 mL glycerol. The resulting solution (4 mL) was mixed with 1U ACE (Sigma) to obtain a concentration of 250 mU ACE. Captopril, with concentrations ranging between 0.7 to 20 nM, was freshly prepared on the day of analysis for use as the positive control.

FAPGG (150 μ I) was pipetted into a 96 well NUNC plate and incubated at 37°C in the Tecan microplate reader for 1 min. Control (10 μ I; 50 nM tris buffer solution) or inhibitor (Roselle extract, anthocyanin standard, captopril or 5M HCl) was added to the well and finally 10 μ I 250 mU ACE. The absorbance at 340 nm was measured every minute over 30 minutes at a constant temperature of 37°C. The slope of the plot of absorbance against time was used in the equation below to calculate percentage ACE inhibition (ACEi%). ACEi results were presented in percentages (%).

$$ACEi\% = 100 \times \left(1 - \frac{Slope_{inhibitor}}{Slope_{control}}\right)$$
(2)

To calculate IC_{50} the inverse concentration of extracts was plotted against the inverse of ACEi%. IC_{50} for captopril (Positive control standard) was 0.018 μ M (SD 0.007). 5M HCl was used as a negative control standard.

3.2.4.3 Physical tests: Colour and pH

Colour was measured by the use of a CT-1100 ColorQUEST HunterLab taking measurements for transmittance. Standard black plates were used for calibration. L*, a* and b* readings were obtained and used to calculate Chroma and hue angles using the following equations.

The Effect of Pasteurisation and Storage temperature on the Bioactives and Physical Compounds in a Hibiscus Sabdariffa (Roselle) Beverage

$$Hue \,angle\left(^{o}\right) = \arctan\left(\frac{b^{*}}{a^{*}}\right) \tag{3}$$

$$Chroma = \left[(a^*)^2 + (b^*)^2 \right]^{\frac{1}{2}}$$
(4)

The hue angle and chroma may be used on a CIE 1979 L*a*b* colorimetric system diagram to identify colour and monitor changes. Chroma was presented in absolute values ranging from 0 to 100 while the unit for hue angle was degrees.

pH was measured using a pH meter (Mettier-Toledo SevenEasy) calibrated using buffer 4.0 and 7.0 buffer solutions (Sigma-Aldrich).

3.3 Theory/Calculation

3.3.1 Chemical kinetics

Natural logarithms of the concentration of phenolic and antioxidant capacity were plotted against time in days to confirm that these reactions follow first order kinetics. The plots showed a linear trend for all cases and from the slopes, the first order reaction rate constant (k) was obtained. The half-life ($t^{1/2}$) which is the time taken for the phenolic compound(s) or activity to reach half its initial value, was determined by applying the equation derived from the first order reaction equation as described below:

$$t_{\gamma_2} = \frac{Ln2}{k} \tag{5}$$

3.3.2 Statistical treatment

Three batches of Roselle were prepared and each batch was analysed in triplicate. Statistical analyses were carried out using Linear mixed models for repeated measures (Brown & Prescott, 2014) on SPSS Statistical Software (IBM, Version 24) to compare groups

based on processing (n=2) and storage type (n=3). For simultaneous comparison of

parameters, a Bonferroni adjustment was carried out manually on Microsoft Excel. Results

with P<0.05 (95% confidence level) were considered significantly different.

3.4 Results and Discussion

3.4.1 Initial values and effect of Pasteurisation

Table 3.1: Initial (Day 0) values of the physical properties and bioactivities of Roselle
extracts; pre and post pasteurisation

	Unpasteurised	Pasteurised
	Mean values <u>+</u> SD	
Total Phenolic content (mg GAE/L)	131.7 <u>+</u> 7.5ª	127.0 <u>+</u> 13.1ª
FRAP Antioxidant capacity (g AAE/L)	140.2 <u>+</u> 21.4 ^a	130.1 <u>+</u> 22.8ª
Monomeric anthocyanins (mg D3SE/L)	42.3 <u>+</u> 3.6 ^a	39.5 <u>+</u> 2.2ª
ACE inhibition (%)	31.8 <u>+</u> 8.7 ^a	34.3 <u>+</u> 4.4 ^a
Colour - hue angles (°)	14.0 <u>+</u> 0.9 ^a	13.8 <u>+</u> 0.9ª
Colour – chroma	61.8 <u>+</u> 1.5ª	60.8 <u>+</u> 1.7ª
рН	2.86 <u>+</u> 0.02 ^a	2.81 <u>+</u> 0.03 ^b

Initial values are based on analysis carried on an aqueous Roselle extract prepared with 5 g Roselle steeped in a litre of water and maintained at 90°C for 25 minutes. Pasteurised extracts where further treated to in-bottle heating at 85°C for 20 minutes. Each point represents mean values + SD. Acronyms used are GAE: Gallic acid equivalent; AAE: Ascorbic acid equivalent; D3SE – cyanidin-3-equivalent; ACE- Angiotensin-I-covering enzyme. Letters (superscripts) a and b indicate significant differences between unpasteurised and pasteurised extracts for each property.

Initial values for total phenolic content, monomeric anthocyanins, antioxidants, ACE

inhibition, colour (hue angle and chroma) and pH measured in Roselle extracts before and

after pasteurisation are shown in Table 3.1. With the exception of pH, pasteurisation had

no significant effect on the studied parameters.

The mean total phenolic (TP) content was 132 mg GAE/L (approximately 26 mg GAE/g dry

Roselle). These results compare with documented values of 23 mg/g dry weight (Tsai et al.,

2002) where 1g per 100 ml of dried Roselle cultivar F141 (Taiwan) was extracted for 3 minutes by boiling. The mean initial content of total anthocyanins (TA) was 42 mg D3S/L Roselle extract (approximately 8.61 mg D3S/g Roselle). These values compared with results from the Mgaya - Kilima et al. (2015) study, 32.9 and 48.0 mg C3G/L, which were obtained by extracting Roselle (from Tanzania) in water (1 g in 10 ml) at 50°C for 30 min. For both TP and TA, variations in initial content are expected due to raw material species and sources, extraction time and temperature (Ramirez-Rodrigues, Balaban, Marshall, & Rouseff, 2011). Two major anthocyanins were found in the Roselle extracts (Figure 3.1), which is similar to findings by Ramirez-Rodrigues et al. (2011). Chromatographs before and after pasturisation were similar in profile for the anthocyanins. These anthocyanins were identified as delphinidin 3-sambubioside, D3S ($R_T = 5.861$ minutes) and cyanidin 3-sambubioside, C3S ($R_T = 6.835$ minutes) by comparing with standards (Figure 3.1).



Absorb-ance (mAU)

Figure 3.1: HPLC profile of anthocyanins in Pasteurised Roselle Extract

The initial concentration for D3S and C3S were 65 mg/L (SD 0.002) and 14 mg/L (SD 0.000) respectively. The ratio of D3S to C3S was 82:18, which is similar to the 85:15 ratio obtained

by Tsai et al. (2002) but varies in comparison to Bridle and Timberlake (1997) ratio: 71:29. Differences in Roselle varieties and processing conditions between studies may account for the variations.

Prior to pasteurisation, the Roselle extract showed a mild (32%) ACEi activity (Table 3.1). Thus, ACEi% was measured for the major Roselle anthocyanins. D3S showed a stronger mean ACEi% (26% \pm 1%) compared to C3S (20% \pm 9%) at 1 mg/mL. As the quantified concentration of anthocyanins in the Roselle extract is in much smaller amounts than 1 mg/mL, this raises some interesting questions as to whether the anthocyanins are solely responsible for ACEi in the Roselle extracts or whether these anthocyanins and other phenolic acids act synergistically. These results differ from the strong ACEi effect measured by Ojeda et al. (2010) but the differences in actual values of ACEi values may stem partly from differences in methodologies employed between the studies (Henda et al., 2013).

140 g AAE/L (approximately 28 mg AAE/g Roselle) was measured as the antioxidant capacity (FRAP) in Roselle extract. This value is 14 - 59% as active as the FRAP antioxidant activities of thirteen varieties of green tea studied Benzie and Szeto (1999). Tsai et al. (2002) observed that the antioxidant capacity of Roselle was 16 - 25% as active as the antioxidant capacities of the three varieties of green tea measured in their study.

Overall, under the processing conditions used in this study, pasteurisation did not cause significant degradation of the bioactive content of Roselle extract. Similarly, after pasteurisation, the hue angle and chroma did not vary significantly indicating that the colour of the Roselle extract was still intact. This outcome differs from some other studies. For instance, Cisse, Vaillant, et al. (2012), who used pasteurisation conditions 100°C for 5 minutes, demonstrated detrimental effects on the beneficial physiochemical compounds and phenolic compounds in Roselle extracts (1:15 calyx to water). Upon pasteurisation of an extract produced under more intense conditions (100°C for 30 minutes), a 7% loss in anthocyanin; 8% loss in colour density and 10% loss in colour strength was observed. However, although Perez-Ramirez et al. (2015) also recorded a 6-7% loss in anthocyanins due to pasteurisation (95°C for 15 minutes), no losses in TA or antioxidant capacity was observed, for a Roselle extract produced at 95°C for 60 minutes. In both studies, extraction and pasteurisation temperatures were more stringent than this present study. In this present study, pasteurisation temperature was less than extraction temperature. This may account for the minimal post-pasteurisation alterations to the properties of the extract.

3.4.2 Effect of storage time and temperature



3.4.2.1 Total phenolic content (TP)

Figure 3.2: Total phenolic (mg Gallic acid equivalent/L) profile of Roselle extract during 180 days storage. Each bar/point represents mean values <u>+</u> SD. Results shown for 3 time points (Days 0, 90 and 180) for the following samples: Unpasteurised extract stored at room temperature 21°C (Unpst RT), Unpasteurised extract stored refrigerated 4°C (Unpst Ref), Unpasteurised extract stored frozen -21°C (Unpst Frz), Pasteurised extract stored at room temperature 21°C (Pst RT), Pasteurised extract stored at room temperature 21°C (Pst RT), Pasteurised extract stored at room temperature 21°C (Pst RT), Pasteurised extract stored at room temperature 21°C (Pst RT), Pasteurised extract stored at room temperature 21°C (Pst RT), Pasteurised extract stored at room temperature 21°C (Pst RT), Pasteurised extract stored refrigerated 4°C (Pst Ref) and Pasteurised extract stored frozen -21°C (Pst Frz). Letters (superscripts) a – b indicate significant difference across individual properties.

Comparing initial values (Day 0) with final results over a six-months period (Day 180), the storage time did not significantly (P = 0.295) affect the total phenolic content (TP). Even under room temperature storage, although there was a significant difference between day 0 and day 180 samples for unpasteurised extracts, the losses in TP were relatively small (21%, Figure 3.2). These losses could be due to the anthocyanin degradation which is later discussed in this chapter. On the other hand, Day 0 and Day 180 extracts were not significantly difference in TP, for room temperature stored pasteurised samples. Room temperature stored extracts displayed an extensive shelf life with a half-life of up to 577 days for both unpasteurised and pasteurised extracts and coefficient of determination (R^2) of 0.8915 and 0.8957 respectively. The rate constant was 0.0012 day⁻¹ in both cases. The effect of storage temperature was also significant (P < 0.05).

As expected, there was a significant effect (p = 0.022) of storage temperature. Improved shelf life under colder conditions compared with room temperature was observed. Combining pasteurisation and storage temperature conditions, no significant effect was observed. However, maximum mean percentage loss of TP for unpasteurised and pasteurised extracts stored for 180 days were 21 and 16% under room temperature storage; 14 and 11% under refrigerated storage and 11 and 4% under frozen storage, which show slightly improved retention of TP content for pasteurised extracts.

While this is a favourable result for any beverage, it may be deceptive as a measure of overall quality. The hydroxyl group on phenolic compounds make them highly reactive, therefore changes are expected during storage which is further explored in measurements of total anthocyanin content and total antioxidant capacity (FRAP).

56

3.4.2.2 Total Anthocyanin content (TA)

During the 180 day storage, significant effects due to storage temperature and storage time were observed, but there were no significant differences between pasteurised and non-pasteurised extracts (Figure 3.3). Minimal losses of TA were incurred in extracts stored at 5°C and -21°C. However, extracts stored at room temperature (21°C) lost more than half the initial value in 180 days. During the 180 day storage, significant effects due to storage temperature and storage time were observed, but there were no significant differences between pasteurised and non-pasteurised extracts (Figure 3.3).



Figure 3.3: Monomeric anthocyanin (mg Delphinidin 3-sambubioside equivalent/L) profile of Roselle extract during 180 days storage. Each point represents mean values <u>+</u> SD. Extracts analysed at different time points were: Unpasteurised extract stored at room temperature 21°C (Unpst RT), Unpasteurised extract stored refrigerated 4°C (Unpst Ref), Unpasteurised extract stored frozen -21°C (Unpst Frz), Pasteurised extract stored at room temperature 21°C (Pst RT), Pasteurised extract stored refrigerated 4°C (Pst Ref) and Pasteurised extract stored frozen -21°C (Pst Frz).

Minimal losses of TA were incurred in extracts stored at 5°C and -21°C. However, extracts stored at room temperature (21°C) lost more than half the initial value in 180 days. This agrees with previous studies on anthocyanin losses in Roselle extracts and other plant

foods (Andersen, Jordheim, Wallace, & Giusti, 2013; Cisse, Bohuon, et al., 2012). For unpasteurised and pasteurised extracts stored at room temperature, kinetics for the degradation of anthocyanins followed first order reaction model with R² of 0.9988 (*SD* 0.001) and 0.999 (*SD* 0.001) respectively, indicating a very good fit. The degradation rate of reactions for anthocyanins unpasteurised (0.016 \pm 0.002 day⁻¹) and pasteurised (0.015 \pm 0.002 day⁻¹) extracts were not significantly different.

Due to differences in extraction, pasteurisation and storage conditions, exact comparisons of reaction rates are difficult. However, the closest set of results could be observed in the study by Cisse, Vaillant, et al. (2012) which revealed an anthocyanin degradation rate of 0.008 day⁻¹ (actual value: $9.83 \times 10^{-8} \text{ s}^{-1}$) for the product of extraction and storage at of 30°C for 240 minutes and a 20°C for 182 days respectively. Under similar storage conditions, the product of the extraction at 100°C for 30 minutes had an anthocyanin degradation rate of 0.013 day⁻¹ (actual value: $13.89 \times 10^{-8} \text{ s}^{-1}$). The extraction conditions of this present study, are quite similar to this latter set of conditions, hence the similarities in degradation rates, allowing for differences in raw materials and production methodologies. The half-lifes of anthocyanin were 43 (*SD 5*) and 45 (*SD 4*) days for unpasteurised and pasteurised extracts respectively, stored under room temperature conditions.

Anthocyanin degradation during storage could be due to oxidative degeneration which refers to the most reactive compounds being preferably oxidised than more stable scission phenolic compounds. The products formed from anthocyanin degradation could be phenolic acids (such as hydrobenzoic acid) and aldehydes (Patras, Brunton, O'Donnell, & Tiwari, 2010). Furthermore, Sinela et al. (2017) specifically identified gallic acid and protocatechuic acid as degradation products. The mechanism of degradation is supported by the results obtained in this study, where a minimal decrease of total phenolic content

(Figure 3.2) were observed simultaneously with important losses of anthocyanins (Figure 3.3).

Reduction in anthocyanin content separately measured by HPLC and pH differential methods were in agreement (Table 3.2). This supports the review findings by Lee, Rennaker, and Wrolstad (2008) on the good correlation (R = 0.931) between anthocyanin measurements (with HPLC and pH differential method), for 4 different studies.

Table 3.2: Mean anthocyanins losses (%) at Day 180 from day 0 measured with pH differential method and HPLC

	Mean average %					
	losses of	Mean overall		Mean average %		
	monomeric	losses (%) of	Mean average %	losses of C3S		
Processing &	anthocyanins - pH	anthocyanin	losses of D3S	mg/ml at Day		
storage	differential method	measured by	mg/ml at Day 180	180 of storage <u>+</u>		
conditions	<u>+</u> SD	HPLC <u>+</u> SD	of storage <u>+</u> SD	SD		
Unpst RT (21°C)	95 <u>+</u> 2	94 <u>+</u> 2	95 <u>+</u> 0	91 <u>+</u> 0		
Unpst Ref (4°C)	30 <u>+</u> 9	30 <u>+</u> 12	30 <u>+</u> 1	22 <u>+</u> 0		
Unpst Frz (-						
21°C)	5 <u>+</u> 7	3 <u>+</u> 3	0 <u>+</u> 1	0 <u>+</u> 0		
Pst RT (21°C)	94 <u>+</u> 1	94 <u>+</u> 1	96 <u>+</u> 0	90 <u>+</u> 0		
Pst Ref (4°C)	26 <u>+</u> 8	31 <u>+</u> 7	31 <u>+</u> 1	24 <u>+</u> 0		
Pst Frz (-21°C)	2 <u>+</u> 3	6 <u>+</u> 5	3 <u>+</u> 1	3 <u>+</u> 0		

Table 3.2 - Each point represents mean values + SD. Extracts analysed at day 0 and day 180 and the percentage losses expressed: Unpasteurised extract stored at room temperature 21°C (Unpst RT 21°C), Unpasteurised extract stored refrigerated 4°C (Unpst Ref 4°C), Unpasteurised extract stored frozen -21°C (Unpst Frz -21°C), Pasteurised extract stored at room temperature 21°C (Pst RT 21°C), Pasteurised extract stored refrigerated 4°C (Pst Ref 4°C) and Pasteurised extract stored frozen -21°C (Pst Frz -21°C)

With pH differential method, up to 95% loss of anthocyanin (D3S equivalent) was observed

over the 180 days of storage. D3S and C3S measured and quantified by HPLC at the end of

the storage period also showed significant losses of similar proportions to losses of total

anthocyanin (Table 3.2). Moreover, with both methods, minimal losses were observed with

freezing (less than 10%) and medium losses (about 30%) with refrigeration over the 180

days of storage. Percentage losses appeared slightly higher for D3S than for C3S.

3.4.2.3 Antioxidant Capacity

There were significant losses in antioxidant capacity (FRAP) during the 180 day storage as shown in Figure 3.4 which was influenced by storage temperature and time. Antioxidants as free radical scavengers are highly reactive with other compounds including phenolic acids (Howard, Prior, Liyanage, & Lay, 2012; Skrede, Wrolstad, & Durst, 2000; Tiwari, Brunton, & Brennan, 2013). In all storage conditions, antioxidant losses were observed, although the antioxidant capacity decreased more rapidly at higher temperatures. This is as expected from previous studies on plant juices/extract (Andersen et al., 2013). In addition, the observed losses also appear to be particularly substantial before day 60 and stabilise thereafter, which indicates a non-linear degradation path during storage.

Whilst the antioxidant capacity of Roselle extracts may be largely connected to Roselle anthocyanins, other phenolic compounds contained in the extract also provide antioxidant effects (Tsai et al., 2002). Comparing antioxidant values with anthocyanin values which are also non-linear with respect to time, there appears to be some correlation. A plot of FRAP against anthocyanin capacity gives a coefficient of determination (R^2) values of 0.8668 and 0.8659 for unpasteurised and pasteurised extracts respectively, which are quite similar to Tsai et al. (2002) $R^2 = 0.8375$ for a plot of FRAP against Anthocyanin content measured at 520 nm. These values are indicative of only a partial dependence of FRAP antioxidant capacity on anthocyanin concentration.
The Effect of Pasteurisation and Storage temperature on the Bioactives and Physical Compounds in a Hibiscus Sabdariffa (Roselle) Beverage



Figure 3.4: Antioxidant capacity, FRAP (g Ascorbic acid equivalent/L) profile of Roselle extract during 180 days storage. Each bar/point represents mean values <u>+</u> SD. Extracts analysed at various time points but only 5 time points shown (Days 0, 34, 60, 90 and 180) for the following samples: Unpasteurised extract stored at room temperature 21°C (Unpst RT), Unpasteurised extract stored refrigerated 4°C (Unpst Ref), Unpasteurised extract stored frozen -21°C (Unpst Frz), Pasteurised extract stored at room temperature 21°C (Pst RT), Pasteurised extract stored refrigerated 4°C (Pst Ref) and Pasteurised extract stored frozen -21°C (Pst Frz).

This correlates with Tsai et al. (2002) findings on 51% influence of anthocyanin on FRAP

activity, with 24% of remaining activity attributed to other phenolic compounds. The formation of gallic acid and protocatechuic acid as anthocyanin degradation product in Roselle extracts may be largely responsible for antioxidant stability observed after 60 days. Whilst gallic acid in low concentrations may be pro-oxidant, in higher concentration, it is a strong antioxidant due to its scavenging effect on the hydroxyl radical (Badhani, Sharma, & Kakkar, 2015; Yen, Duh, & Tsai, 2002). Although less efficient than gallic acid, protocatechuic acid has also been reported to have strong antioxidant properties (Brand-Williams, Cuvelier, & Berset, 1995; Tseng et al., 1998). In the hierarchy of antioxidant activity (trolox) of polyphenols, delphinidin and cyanidin compounds were rated higher than gallic acid (Rice-evans, Miller, Bolwell, Bramley, & Pridham, 1995). The above reported observations may explain the initial (up to 60 days) rapid decrease in antioxidant capacity observed in Figure 3.4. As anthocyanin levels decreased, degradation products which are

antioxidant and more storage stable were formed, thus counteracting reductions in FRAP (antioxidant) capacity due to the anthocyanin decrease. This explains the smaller changes in antioxidant capacity observed after 60 days (Figure 3.4). Furthermore, after 180 days at room temperature storage, pasteurised extract had a 94% reduction in anthocyanins (Table

3.2), whereas FRAP (antioxidant) capacity decreased only by about 50% (Figure 3.4).

In summary, given the data observed here on changes in anthocyanins, polyphenols and antioxidant capacity over time, which are in agreement with previous studies, it can be concluded that initially anthocyanins were partly responsible for the FRAP antioxidant property of the extract but subsequently, anthocyanin degradation products contributed to the antioxidant properties of the extracts, which explains the improved stability after day 60 for all storage conditions. For extracts stored at room temperature, the rate of reaction of antioxidant degradation was 0.0038 and 0.0037 day⁻¹; half-life was 182 and 187 days; R² was 0.753 and 0.757 for unpasteurised and pasteurised extracts respectively.

Over the 180 day storage period of unpasteurised and pasteurised extracts respectively, mean antioxidant losses (in percent) were 52 and 38% for room temperature storage; 36 and 31% for refrigerated and 27 and 17% for frozen.

Roselle extracts stored in refrigerated and frozen conditions for 180 days were colour stable as chroma and hue angle were constant throughout storage (Figure 3.5). However, storage at room temperature showed a consistent change in the colour of Roselle extracts as there was a decrease in chroma and increase in hue angle over the 180 day storage. Over time, these extracts became lighter (increasing L), less red (decreasing a) and more yellow (increasing b) concurrently. Hue angles appeared slightly more stable for pasteurised extracts which is an indication that pasteurisation favoured colour retention in stored extracts.

62



3.4.2.4 Colour

Figure 3.5: Colour profile in Roselle extract stored for 180 days (A) Chroma and (B) hue angle. Each point represents mean values. Extracts analysed at different time points were: Unpasteurised extract stored at room temperature 21°C (Unpst RT), Unpasteurised extract stored refrigerated 4°C (Unpst Ref), Unpasteurised extract stored frozen -21°C (Unpst Frz), Pasteurised extract stored at room temperature 21°C (Pst RT), Pasteurised extract stored refrigerated 4°C (Pst Ref) and Pasteurised extract stored frozen -21°C (Pst Frz)

As Roselle colour has been ascribed to its anthocyanins (Bridle & Timberlake, 1997), it is expected that anthocyanin measurements are positively correlated with hue angle and chroma attributes. For extracts stored at room temperature, chroma showed a strong correlation with anthocyanins ($R^2 = 0.9328$, 0.9376 for unpasteurised and pasteurised respectively) but hue angle a weak correlation with anthocyanins ($R^2 = 0.5885$, 0.6112 for unpasteurised and pasteurised respectively).

3.4.2.5 pH

There was no significant difference in pH after 180 days storage. On day 180, pasteurised extracts had a mean pH of 2.81 + 0.01 across the different strage temperatures which were slightly lower than the pH values of unpasteurised extracts (2.85 + 0.01). This trend is similar to what was observed with the initial pH values on Day 0 of the study.

3.4.2.6 ACE inhibition

ACEi% was initially calculated at 31.8% and 34.3% for unpasteurised and pasteurised extracts from this study, respectively. Further storage of up to 180 days was conducted for both pasteurised and unpasteurised extracts under room temperature, refrigeration and freezing conditions and ACE inhibition measured on day 180. The reduction of ACEi (in percent) in relation to the initial ACEi is shown in Table 3.3.

	Loss in ACEi from Day 0 (%) <u>+</u> SD			
Storage condition	Unpasteurised	Pasteurised		
Room Temperature (21°C)	99.3 <u>+</u> 23.6	58.5 <u>+</u> 12.3		
Refrigeration (4°C)	60.7 <u>+</u> 36.6	25.2 <u>+</u> 2.6		
Freezing (-21°C)	38.4 <u>+</u> 7.4	18.5 <u>+</u> 11.3		

Table 3.3: Losses in ACE inhition of extracts stored for 180 days

Mean values of Day 0 and Day 180 used to calculate percentage loss of ACEi. Table 3 - ACEi refers to Angiotensin-I-Converting Enzyme. Results are calculated in percentage losses of ACEi based on mean values (<u>+</u> SD) for Day 0 and Day 180 storage of Roselle extract made from steeping Roselle 5g Roselle in a litre of water at 90°C for 25 minutes. Pasteurised extracts further heated in-bottle 85°C for 20 minutes

After 180 days storage, ACEi% reduced under all conditions. The reduction pattern was dissimilar from reductions in anthocyanin content (Table 3.2) as higher percentage reductions in ACEi activity were observed compared to percent reductions in anthocyanin

content, especially with unpastuerised extracts. Interestingly, pasteurised and unpasteurised extracts showed significant difference where anthocyanin contents were similar. Pasteurised extracts demonstrated higher ACE inhibition than unpasteurised extracts even at RT. These demonstrate that degradation of anthocyanins was only partially responsible for the reduction in ACEi% as small changes in anthocyanin content at freezing temperature led to important changes in ACEi%, particularly for unpastuerised extracts.

3.5 Conclusion

In this study, the effects of pasteurisation and storage temperature on the bioactive properties; polyphenolic content, antioxidant capacity and ACE inhibition, and physical properties; colour and pH, of a Roselle extract were investigated. For the first 2 months of storage at room temperature, anthocyanin degradation led to decreases in FRAP antioxidant capacity, ACEi and colour hue and chroma. However, the formation of degradation products helped stabilise FRAP (antioxidant) activity and maintain total phenolic content throughout the 180 days. Furthermore, while pasteurisation had no significant effect on the initial physical properties and bioactivities measured in this study, it led to an enhanced retention of ACEi activity over a 180 day storage period.

During the storage period, effects of storage time and temperature were observed on the properties of the extract. Room temperature storage expedited decreases in anthocyanins, FRAP antioxidant capacity, ACEi% and colour. Whereas, at refrigerated and freezing temperatures, changes were minimal. Interestingly, total phenolics did not decrease significantly throughout the 180 days of storage and under all storage conditions possibly due to the phenolic compounds formed as degradation products of anthocyanins.

Total phenolic content and pH were relatively stable throughout the duration of storage. On the other hand, the properties most prone to degradation, such as anthocyanins where strongly correlated with only colour chroma. FRAP antioxidants, colour hue angle and ACEi were only partially related with anthocyanins. These properties were hypothesised to be also partially influenced by other polyphenols in the Roselle extract especially the anthocyanin degradation products. These relationships may give insights into the mechanisms of degradation of polyphenolic compounds in Roselle extracts and need to be further investigated.

The information presented in this study is important to beverage producers as it demonstrates that simple processing methods as used in this study may still yield good quality products. Thus with respect to the physical and bioactive properties of Roselle products, pasteurisation treatment followed by refrigeration or freezing is ideal. For refrigerated Roselle products, a shelf life of up to 60 days without a significant loss in quality is achievable, but 45 days is advised. Changes expected during this period are with the antioxidant (FRAP) and ACE inhibitory activity. A better understanding of the mechanisms of degradation of both activities in Roselle extracts is recommended for future studies.

Chapter 4 – Sugar and Stevia Rebaudioside A Sweetened Hibiscus Sabdariffa (Roselle) Beverages – Sensory Profiles, Consumer Preference and Potential Masking with Spice Flavours

Abstract

The increasing popularity of Hibiscus sabdariffa (Roselle) beverages has led to numerous studies on its sensory and functional properties. The focus has been mostly on the latter while several gaps remain with the former. In response to these gaps, this study presents a lexicon for Roselle extracts and investigates the effect of sweetening with sugar (sucrose) and a sugar alternative, Stevia Rebaudioside A (SRA, 80% purity), on consumer liking of the beverage. Furthermore, the masking potential of natural spice flavours (cinnamon, cloves and ginger) on the off-flavours of SRA within the beverage were investigated. A commercial air-dried Roselle was compared to fresh Roselle dried by two different methods (tray or freeze-drying), and all samples were aqueously extracted and pasteurised. The lexicon was developed by a trained panel, and the extracts were profiled using quantitative descriptive analysis. The lexicon was modified for rating the sweetened beverages, succeeded by a consumer study with 141 healthy participants. Consumer liking for the sugar-sweetened (80 g/L) beverages was significantly (p < 0.05) higher than for SRA-sweetened (0.32 g/L) beverages and the addition of spices did not improve consumer liking of the beverages. Consumer liking was associated with emotive language whereby words indicative of negative emotions were associated with a dislike of the beverage and the inclusion of clove flavour. The inclusion of cinnamon and ginger displayed a congruency with the flavour profile of Roselle extracts leading to positive emotion associations and higher liking scores.

4.1 Introduction

Hibiscus Sabdariffa (also known as Roselle, Karkade, Bissap, Zobo, Jamaica, Sorrel) is a versatile food ingredient grown mostly in tropical regions. Health benefits attributed to Roselle, in vitro and in vivo, include antidiabetic, antioxidant, antihypertensive and hypocholesterolemic effects. Gruenwald (2009) classified it as a green botanical ingredient, which may be used in functional beverages and may require masking of its taste. Sometimes called "sour tea", Roselle has been described in relevant literature as cranberry-like (D' Heureux - Calix & Badrie, 2004), acidic in flavour and distinctively floral, berry-like in aroma (Monteiro et al., 2016). In the last decade, numerous studies have been carried out on the health benefits (in vitro and in vivo) of Roselle extracts; physical, chemical and microbiological properties of Roselle infusions/extracts; optimum processing, storage and packaging condition for stability of phenolic content and the sweetening of Roselle beverages.

However, only a few studies exist on the sensory properties of Roselle beverages. A recent study on the consumer liking for Roselle beverages was carried out by Monteiro et al. (2016) which showed higher consumer preference for the unsweetened beverage subjected to a novel under-vacuum pre-treatment (62° Brix) compared to sweetened ready to drink syrup (65° Brix) and ready-to-drink infusions (15° and 17° Brix). For consumers, the unique attributes of the preferred beverage included a more intense red colour, sweet taste; fruity, honey, hibiscus odour and hibiscus taste, which set it apart from other samples that were described as more astringent, acidic and bitter. Other attributes unveiled by the study

include cranberry-like and aronia-like odours. Some additional attributes such as acidity, irritant and fermented taste were revealed in a previous study (Bechoff et al., 2014). A much earlier study by Chen, Huang, Ho, and Tsai (1998) centred on the volatile compounds of unprocessed and processed Roselle calyx (frozen and dried at 50°C and 75°C), which highlighted differences in volatile content upon processing. There has not been a follow up study to determine whether these differences in volatiles might affect the sensory perception of Roselle extract. Several other studies have identified phenolic compounds and anthocyanins of Roselle extracts, which include Hibiscus acid, gallic acid, protocatechuic acid, quercetin, sambubiosides and glucosides (Obouayeba et al., 2014; Ramirez - Rodrigues, Plaza, Azeredo, Balaban, & Marshall, 2011; Sinela et al., 2017), and which have been shown to clearly influence sensory properties of Roselle beverage. Various studies have proceeded to demonstrate an effect of processing conditions such as drying, extraction and preservation, on the phenolic compositions, bioactive and physical properties of Roselle extract. However, only a very recent study has explored the effects of simple processing conditions on the sensory quality of the Roselle extracts by profiling hibiscus infusions and teas along with other Roselle beverages (Monteiro et al., 2017). As observed in studies by Aurelio et al. (2008) and Monteiro et al. (2016), sugar (sucrose) is the foremost sweetener for Roselle beverages in the current market. Nonetheless, reducing sugar in beverages has become a worldwide priority due to its calorific load and link to poor health such as obesity, type 2 diabetes and cardiovascular diseases (Malik et al., 2014). Currently, Steviol glycosides are the only EU approved clean label alternative to sugar. Stevia Rebaudioside A (SRA), the most popular of the steviol glycosides, particularly in beverage products, provides better solubility and consumer liking compared to

stevioside but still lags in consumer acceptance compared to sugar (Carakostas, Prakash, Kinghorn, Wu, & Soejarto, 2012; Lemus-Mondaca, Vega-Gálvez, Zura-Bravo, & Ah-Hen, 2012; Lindley, 2008).

Off-notes in sweeteners and indeed stevia products may be masked using other sweeteners, bulking agents, flavouring or flavour enhancers (Ley, 2008). Thus, select herbs and spices, many of which are generally recognised as safe (GRAS), may offer flavourenhancing solutions for SRA although there are limited studies in this area. Cinnamon (Cinnamomum zeylanicum nees), cloves (Syzygium aromaticum L) and ginger (Zingiber officinale Roscoe), selected for their frequency of use in 39 online Roselle beverages recipes (Table A1.1) used the current study. Cinnamon, ginger and cloves were suggested as spicy notes used individually or as mixtures in combination with fruity notes and vanillin, to mask astringency in pharmaceutical products (Abraham & Mathew, 2014). Ginger oil was used in combination with thaumatin and magnesium gluconate to mask a bitter pharmaceutical acetaminophen (Ley, 2008). Moreover, spices are rich in polyphenols, some of which have been demonstrated to modify taste properties. For instance, hydroxycinnamic acid (a metabolite of cinnamic acid found in cinnamon) displays bitter taste inhibition by competing with bitter compounds at taste receptor sites (Ley, 2008; Riemer, 1994).

In designing this study, several considerations have been made. Firstly, the potential of processing to alter the sensory profile of Roselle extract/beverage. Some form of drying of fresh Roselle is required to enable repeatable research work. Therefore, freeze-drying was employed to obtain samples closest to fresh (Krokida & Philippopoulos, 2006; Michalczyk, Macura, & Matuszak, 2009) and these are compared with tray-drying. During extraction, it is believed that the anthocyanins, responsible for the colour of Roselle extracts, are

affected by extraction conditions (Cisse, Vaillant, et al., 2012), therefore several extraction conditions are used. Furthermore, under refrigerated or frozen storage conditions, Roselle extract demonstrates good bioactivity and ideal physical and chemical properties for a beverage i.e. low pH, colour stability and high anthocyanin and antioxidant content (Chapter 3), therefore, the beverages are stored using both conditions.

Secondly, to create a realistic and more complex profile on which the impact on the liking of the beverages between familiar and unfamiliar consumers was assessed, juice flavours (lemon and pineapple) were also added to the formulations. These were selected for their particular use in Roselle beverages and ready availability in the UK. Whilst pineapple juice was merely used as a typical congruent juice flavour, lemon juice may augment mouthfeel in beverages sweetened with intense sweeteners (Kappes, Schmidt, & Lee, 2006).

Finally, consumer choices are thought to be driven by the emotional context of products. Indeed authors have argued that the emotional context may drive liking, and that sensory characteristics can drive the emotional context (Gutjar et al., 2015; King & Meiselman, 2010; Ng, Chaya, & Hort, 2013). Some studies have linked familiarity with a food to higher liking (Prescott, Young, Zhang, & Cummings, 2004). Consequently, as Roselle beverages are quite uncommon in the UK and may, therefore, be unfamiliar to the majority of UK consumers, this study (conducted in the UK) also considers the emotional profile as well as the effect on the liking of the Roselle beverage by both familiar and unfamiliar consumers.

No sensory lexicon for Roselle extracts was available until quite recently (Monteiro et al., 2017), therefore a lexicon had to be developed earlier on at the start of this current study. This demonstrates the novelty of this area of research. This study is also one of earlier studies to explore the effects of simple heat treatment on the sensory profile of Roselle

extracts. Furthermore, few studies have explored the use of Stevia Rebaudioside A (SRA) in clean label beverages and more so in Roselle beverages. Thus, starting with a basic profiling of Roselle extracts (unsweetened), the study progresses to profiling sweetened beverages (sugar and SRA) and concludes with a consumer liking study. The consumer liking study will transcend describing the effect of sweeteners and flavours on consumer liking, to investigate potential drivers of consumer liking.

4.2 Methodology

4.2.1 Sample Preparation

4.2.1.1 Roselle Extract



Figure 4.1: Roselle extracts production process

Commercial air-dried Roselle (Just Ingredients, UK; Country of Origin: Nigeria) and Fresh Roselle procured from the town centre market in Reading (Country of origin: Jamaica) were used for this study. The latter was washed and air-dried for 5 minutes before further drying using either a tray drier (60°C for 24 hours) or freeze drier (48 hours, vacuum pressure 25 Atm). On completion of drying, tray dried samples (TD) achieved an average moisture content of $1.76 \pm 0.07\%$, while freeze-dried (FD) samples had a moisture content of $5.62 \pm 0.40\%$. The commercial air-dried (CAD) Roselle had an average moisture content of $7.82 \pm 0.23\%$.

FD Roselle (5 g) was stirred into 1L boiling water (100°C) for 3 minutes. Another batch of FD Roselle was mixed in hot water (5 g Roselle per Litre water) for 25 minutes and the temperature maintained at 90°C. Similarly, TD and CAD Roselle (5 g/L each) were extracted separately in hot water (maintained at 90°C) for 25 minutes. All Roselle-water mixtures were strained (stainless steel strainer) to obtain the extract, which was hot filled into swing top glass bottles (Wilkinson, UK) and immediately cooled on ice. Half the volume of each sample was further pasteurised at 85°C for 20 minutes and immediately refrigerated (4°C). A diagrammatic representation of the extract preparation process and the resulting 8 products are shown in Figure 4.1.

It should be noted that the commercially air-dried Roselle used in this study originated from a different country and apart from the method of drying, the specific details of drying conditions could not be established. Therefore it has been included in the profiling study as a reference.

4.2.1.2 Roselle Beverage

An aqueous extract of commercially air-dried Roselle (Just Ingredients, UK) was obtained by steeping Roselle calyx in water contained in a jacketed vessel set to 90°C for 25 minutes (Chapter 3). After sieving, pineapple and lemon juices (40 mL/L and 10 mL/L respectively; Cobell, UK) were added to the extract and divided into two portions. The juices were included to model a more complex beverage profile as may be found in the market. Each portion was independently sweetened with sugar (80 g/L) or Stevia Reb A (0.32 g/L; 80% purity - Cargill, UK) and further split into 4 portions which were flavoured with spices; 1 g/L cinnamon, 1 g/L ginger or 0.5 g/L cloves (ground, Just Ingredients, UK), with one portion left unflavoured (no spice). These were left refrigerated overnight (18 hours) and the spices were strained with a muslin cloth before being pasteurised in a high temperature short time pasteuriser (APV International Limited, UK) for 95°C, 3s then packed and stored frozen (-18°C) in sterile high-density polyethylene bottles (HDPE - Medfor, UK). The spices were included as flavouring and potential off flavour maskers. Figure 4.2 shows the production process resulting in eight beverages.



	Extraction	Sweetener quantities	Flavouring quantities	Pasteurisation &
į	conditions			storage
	90°C for 25 min	8% sugar equivalent	1 g/L cinnamon and	95°C for 3s
			ginger	
i		1:250 sugar to SRA	0.5 g/L cloves	-18°C storage

Figure 4.2: The Roselle beverage production process

4.2.2 Microbiological, Physical and Chemical tests

Bottled samples of the Roselle beverages were sent to Geneius Laboratories Ltd (Cramlington, UK) for food safety analysis. Consumer work commenced with satisfactory results (negative for pathogens and low counts for hygiene indicators). Colour was

measured using a CT-1100 ColorQUEST HunterLab as described in Chapter 3. An Orion star A111 pH meter (Thermo scientific, UK) was used for pH measurements which was calibrated using Orion application buffer solutions pH 4.01, pH 7.0 and pH 10.01 (Thermo Scientific, UK). The official AOAC 1984 method was used for titratable acidity (TA) with some modifications. 50 mL of extract was titrated undiluted with 0.1M NaOH (Fisher Scientific) until pH 8.2. TA was expressed as % malic acid.

4.2.3 Sensory methods

4.2.3.1 Sensory Profile of Roselle Extract

Quantitative Descriptive Analysis (QDATM) was used. With the aid of a facilitator and the use of necessary standards, a trained panel of 11 people developed a consensus of sensory descriptors for appearance, odour, taste, flavour, mouth-feel of Roselle beverage samples. These descriptors (Table A1.3, Appendix) were entered into Compusense cloud (Guelph, Ontario, Canada) for scoring which was carried out in air conditioned ($23 \pm 1^{\circ}$ C) sensory booths, under artificial daylight, in the Sensory Science Centre (Department of Food and Nutritional Sciences, University of Reading). Each assessor was provided with plain crackers and water (served at room temperature) to clean their palate between samples.

Eight extracts (Section 4.2.1.1) were randomly assigned 3-digit numbers. Extracts were freshly prepared on the day of the profiling session, refrigerated and served at room temperature. In three sessions and within one week, 4-6 samples per assessor were assessed to obtain results in duplicates. Extracts (50 mL) were presented to each assessor in a balanced order in clear 170 mL sniffer glasses. Assessors scored intensities of 4 appearance terms, 8 odour terms and, 5 taste terms, 9 flavour terms, 3 mouth-feel terms

and 6 after-effect terms on anchored unstructured line scale (Scale 1-100). Attributes, terms and anchor points are shown in Table A1.3.

4.2.3.2 Sensory Profile of Roselle Beverage

Separate profiling sessions were held for Roselle beverage, which followed similar protocols to Section 4.2.3.1. Eight Roselle sweetened beverages (henceforth referred to as RB) were produced as detailed in Section 4.2.1.2. They were prepared in advance, frozen, defrosted and refrigerated prior to the panel sessions. The 8 RBS were randomly assigned 3-digit numbers. Each panellist assessed four different samples per session. Four sessions were held on consecutive days to obtain duplicate results. Each assessor was presented with 100 mL of RBs in clear 350 mL glass cups, in a balanced order. Assessors scored intensities for 4 appearance terms, 12 odour terms and, 6 taste terms and 14 flavour terms, 6 mouth-feel terms and 10 after-effect terms on anchored unstructured line scale (Scale 1-100). Attributes, terms and their respective anchor points are shown in Table A1.4.

4.2.3.3 Consumer liking Testing

This study was given favourable option for conduct by the School of Chemistry, Food and Pharmacy Research Ethics Committee (Reference: 42/15) before participants were recruited. Participants (114) were untrained, 18 to 65, and resident in the Reading area. To encourage a balance between familiar and unfamiliar consumers, recruitment was targeted to include groups from countries of origin with familiarity to Roselle. Consent was obtained from all participants prior to participation in the study.

In the sensory booths, 50 mL RBs were presented to consumers monadically in transparent 200 mL plastic cups. A balanced design with random allocation of samples was used. Consumers were asked to score liking (overall, appearance, aroma and flavour) using a 9

point hedonic scale, anchored from dislike extremely to like extremely. To assess whether sweetness, flavour and astringency intensities were appropriate for each consumer "Just About Right scales" (JAR) scales were used; 5 point scales anchored from 1: Much too little to 5: Much too Much. To assess consumption and purchase intents, 5 point scales an anchored from 1: Definitely would not drink/purchase to 5: Definitely would drink/purchase. To evaluate the emotional contextualisation of the products "Check All That Apply" (CATA) questions were provided using the esSense Profile terms (King and Meiselman, 2010). The questionnaires ended with demographic questions and familiarity with Roselle. Questions, anchor point or answer choices are shown in Table A1.5.

4.2.4 Analysis

For profiling data, Analysis of Variance (ANOVA) and Principal Component Analysis (PCA) were carried out using SENPAQ (Version 3.2); where in the two-way ANOVA assessors were fitted as a random effect, samples as fixed effects and the main effects were tested against the sample by assessor interaction. For the consumer study, hedonic liking data was analysed using three-way ANOVA (XLSTAT version 2017.1) to determine the effect of sweetener (n = 2), spice type (n = 3), familiarity (n = 2), demographics (such as ethnicity or gender), consumption intent (n = 5) or purchase intent data (n = 5) on liking. Multiple pairwise comparisons were performed using Tukey's HSD at a significance level of $p \le 0.05$. Principal Component Analysis (PCA) and Agglomerative Hierarchical Clustering (AHC; Ward's Agglomerative method; Euclidean distance dissimilarity) were also carried out using XLSTAT. AHC was carried out on consumer overall liking data and ANOVA was used to identify differences within clusters. Just About Right (JAR) data were analysed by penalty analysis and ANOVA using XLSTAT. ANOVA was also used for physical and chemical data, to

compare the properties of beverages (n=8). Tukeys (HSD) test was performed for simultaneous paired comparisons. Results with P<0.05 (95% confidence level) were considered significantly different.

4.3 Results and Discussion

4.3.1 Descriptive analysis

4.3.1.1 Roselle Extracts

Physical and chemical properties

As shown in Table 4.1, the low pH results demonstrate that all samples were acidic.

		Colour hue (Hunter Lab)			Titratable	
Sample	рН	Lightness, L	Hue angle	Chroma	acidity (%	
					malic acid)	
FD_100°C,3min	3.01 <u>+</u> 0.07 ^d	59.9 <u>+</u> 0.8 ^c	9.1 <u>+</u> 2.6 ^a	52.3 <u>+</u> 5.2 ^{ab}	0.09 <u>+</u> 0.00 ^{bc}	
FD_90°C,25min	2.80 <u>+</u> 0.03 ^a	51.2 <u>+</u> 1.1 ^a	14.5 <u>+</u> 1.2 ^{bcd}	62.5 <u>+</u> 0.6 ^c	0.10 <u>+</u> 0.01 ^c	
TD_90°C,25min	2.88 <u>+</u> 0.02 ^{bc}	57.6 <u>+</u> 1.5 ^{abc}	13.0 <u>+</u> 0.2 ^{abc}	56.0 <u>+</u> 1.8 ^{abc}	0.09 <u>+</u> 0.00 ^{bc}	
CAD_90°C,25min	3.11 <u>+</u> 0.06 ^e	56.6 <u>+</u> 2.4 ^{abc}	16.3 <u>+</u> 0.2 ^{cd}	48.8 <u>+</u> 2.8 ^a	0.07 <u>+</u> 0.00 ^a	
PFD_100°C,3min	2.94 <u>+</u> 0.02 ^{cd}	57.9 <u>+</u> 2.5 ^{abc}	11.3 <u>+</u> 0.3 ^{ab}	55.1 <u>+</u> 0.2 ^{abc}	0.09 <u>+</u> 0.00 ^b	
PFD_90°C,25min	2.82 <u>+</u> 0.01 ^{ab}	52.4 <u>+</u> 2.0 ^a	14.5 <u>+</u> 0.9 ^{bcd}	60.3 <u>+</u> 2.9 ^{bc}	0.09 <u>+</u> 0.00 ^{bc}	
PTD_90°C,25min	2.88 <u>+</u> 0.02 ^{bc}	58.4 <u>+</u> 0.6 ^{bc}	13.4 <u>+</u> 0.2 ^{bcd}	54.0 <u>+</u> 0.1 ^{abc}	0.09 <u>+</u> 0.00 ^b	
PCAD_90°C,25min	3.09 <u>+</u> 0.04 ^e	58.0 <u>+</u> 1.9 ^{abc}	17.3 <u>+</u> 0.4 ^d	46.8 <u>+</u> 1.0 ^a	0.07 <u>+</u> 0.00 ^a	

Table 4.1: Physical and chemical properties of the Roselle beverages used for sensory profiling

This table shows eight extracts half of which have been pasteurised and the other half left unpasteurised. The extracts are as follows: Freeze dried Roselle extract processed for 3 min at 100°C (FD_100°C,3min); freeze-dried Roselle extract processed for 25 min at 90°C (FD_90°C,25min); Tray dried Roselle extract processed for 25 min at 90°C (TD_100°C,25min); Tray dried Roselle extract processed for 25 min at 90°C (CAD_90°C,25min); freeze-dried Roselle extract processed for 25 min at 90°C (CAD_90°C,25min); freeze-dried Roselle extract processed for 3 min at 100°C then pasteurised (PFD_100°C,3min); freeze-dried Roselle extract processed for 25 min at 90°C then pasteurised (PFD_90°C,25min); tray dried Roselle extract processed for 25 min at 90°C then pasteurised (PTD_900C,25min); tray dried Roselle extract processed for 25 min at 90°C then pasteurised (CAD_90°C,25min); and commercial air dried Roselle extract processed for 25 min at 90°C then pasteurised (CAD_90°C,25min). Letters (superscripts) a – e indicate significant difference across individual properties.

The acidity is due to the phenolic content consisting of up to organic acids including unique

acids such as hibiscus acid and generic acids such as ascorbic, citric, maleic, gallic acid to

mention a few (Ali et al., 2005; Mahadevan et al., 2009; Sinela et al., 2017). The acidity of Roselle extract may be one of the reasons for the use of sweeteners.

There were significant differences in the acidity of Roselle extracts in this study depending on the processing conditions. The most acidic sample was FD_90°C,25min and the least acidic samples were CAD_90°C,25min and PCAD_90°C,25min. This result suggests that the method of drying and extraction may have a minor effect the acidity of the Roselle extract. However, it is interesting to note that differences in acidity did not stem from the moisture content of the dried samples as TD had a lower moisture content (1.76 ± 0.07%) compared to FD (5.62 ± 0.40%) and CAD Roselle (7.82 ± 0.23%). With titratable acidity, these differences between the extracts were not as magnified. Indeed, only the CAD samples were found to significantly differ from the others.

Lightness (L), hue angle and chroma are shown in Table 4.1. In general, there were no significant differences between samples pre and post pasteurisation confirming findings in Chapter 3. However, between drying methods, FD_100°C,3min significantly differs from FD_90°C,25min and PFD_90°C,25min. As expected FD_100°C,3min is lightest compared to other samples because it is the least processed. However, when processed at 90°C for 25 min, FD, TD and CAD Roselle extracts were similar in lightness before and after pasteurisation. Similarly, with this more intense processing, the redness intensity as indicated by the hue angle was more pronounced than in the less processed sample. The hue angles also indicate that CAD extracts possessed the deepest shade of red relative to other extracts studied. However, the low chroma for the CAD samples suggests a greyish tone or tendency towards discolouration, which is significantly less in the FD samples.

Roselle Extract sensory attributes

Assessors identified 35 descriptive terms (Table 4.2) where 20 of these descriptive terms were significantly different between samples (P<0.05; Table A1.6). The lexicon was very much similar to the lexicon developed by Monteiro et al. (2017) as the terminologies used were synonyms. Only a few terminologies differed vastly such as the spicy notes. In general, there were no significant differences observed between pasteurised and unpasteurised extracts. However, as shown in Figure 4.3, differences were observed between extracts from Roselle dried and processed under different conditions

Appearance: Descriptors used to describe the appearance of Roselle extracts are shown in Table 4.2. Roselle extracts were red in colour as indicated by the hue angle values when viewed on a Lab colour chart. In agreement with colorimeter results, the panel could not distinguish between pre and post-pasteurised extracts (Table A1.6) and there was no significant discrimination between the various drying methods. However, there were differences between the lightly processed (3min, 100°C) and heavily processed (25min, 90°C) FD extracts. FD_100°C,3min were significantly lighter in colour than the FD_90°C,25min. The PCA bi-plots also indicate that CAD was identified as the reddest in colour. Other differences in appearance that were observed between the extracts, such as, bubbles and sediments (Table A1.6), may be due to pouring and filtering respectively. However, a key appearance quality was cloudiness, which was particularly observed in extracts of Roselle which had been freeze-dried.

Odour: Odour terms used to describe the extracts are shown in Table 4.2. Significant differences between the extract in this study were only observed for sweet, red berry fruit, veggie note, allspice and dusty odours (Table A1.6). The differences in odour terms did not

appear to be due to pasteurisation or processing time with the exception of dusty odour in FD_90°C,25min and PFD_90°C,25minextracts. The PCA bi-plots (Figure 4.3) indicate that the odour attributes, in general, were stronger with FD and TD samples than in CAD.

Attribute and descriptors	Definitions
<u>Appearance</u>	
Red Colour	Shade of red associated with Roselle extract/beverages
Bubbles	Vesicle of beverage filled with air
Sediments	Particles at the bottom of the extract/beverage
Cloudy	Perceived translucence of the extract/beverage
<u>Odour</u>	
Sweet	An odour associated with sugary foods
Red berry fruit	Aroma(s) associated with red berry fruits
Orchard fruit	Aroma(s) associated with orchard fruit
Floral	A subtle aroma note associated with dry rose petals
Veggie note	Earthy aroma associated with root vegetables
Allspice	Spicy odour associated with the ground allspice
Cooked	A jammy odour associated with processed fruits
Dusty	Odour associated with dried storage
<u>Taste</u>	
Sweet	Taste associated with sugary food
Acid	Sensation associated with lemons
Bitter	Taste associated with quinine
Salty	Taste associated with NaCl
Metallic	Unusual off note taste sensation in the mouth
<u>Flavour</u>	
Red berry fruit	Flavour(s) associated with red berry fruits
Orchard fruit	Flavour(s) associated with orchard fruits
Brown Fruits	Flavour(s) associated with brown fruits
Veggie note	Earthy flavour associated with root vegetables
Floral	A subtle flavour note associated with dry rose petals
Allspice	Spicy flavour associated with the ground allspice
Cooked	A jammy flavour associated with processed fruits
Dry wood	Flavour associated with dried wood
Dusty	Odour associated with dried storage
<u>Mouthfeel</u>	
Mouth coating	Degree to which the beverage coats the mouth
Salivating	Degree to which saliva is induced upon drinking of the beverage
Drying (Astringent)	Degree of Astringency or mouth puckering
<u>After-effect</u>	- · · · -
Sweet	A lingering taste associated with sugary foods
Acid	A lingering lemony taste
Salty	A lingering taste associated with NaCl
Bitter	A lingering distinct taste associated with quinine
Allspice	A lingering spicy taste
Drying	Astringent, mouth puckering sensation

Table 4.2: Sensory lexicon (descriptors and definitions) for Roselle extracts



Figure 4.3: PCA biplot of Roselle extract attributes. The extracts are as follows: FD_100°C,3min -Freeze dried Roselle extract processed for 3 min at 100°C, FD_90°C,25min - freeze-dried Roselle extract processed for 25 min at 90°C, TD_100°C,25min - Tray dried Roselle extract processed for 25 min at 90°C; CAD_90°C,25min - Commercial air dried Roselle extract processed for 25 min at 90°C; PFD_100°C,3min - freeze-dried Roselle extract processed for 3 min at 100°C then pasteurised; PFD_90°C,25min - freeze dried Roselle extract processed for 25 min at 90°C then pasteurised; PTD_900C,25min - freeze dried Roselle extract processed for 25 min at 90°C then pasteurised; CAD_90°C,25min - tray dried Roselle extract processed for 25 min at 90°C then pasteurised; CAD_90°C,25min - and commercial air dried Roselle extract processed for 25 min at 90°C then pasteurised. Descriptors are followed by atrributes: _O - Odour attribute, _T - Taste attribute, _F - Flavour attribute, _MF - mouthfeel attribute, and _AE - After-effect attribute.

Taste and Flavour: Of all the descriptors of the taste attribute (Table 4.2), the dominant

taste was acidity. There were significant differences between the acidity of extracts.

FD_90°C,25min and PFD_90°C,25min were significantly more acidic than CAD_90°C,25min

and PCAD_90°C,25min which was broadly in-line with pH results. Bitter and sweetness were rated at similar levels to one another in the extracts and although there were significant differences between extracts in sweetness, there were no significant differences in sample pairs (Tukey HSD test).

Of the flavour descriptors (Table 4.2), only the terms: floral, allspice, cooked and dusty were significantly different between the extracts. The PCA biplot (Figure 4.3) flavour attributes indicate that CAD extracts possess a dusty, brown fruit flavour and all spice flavour that makes it different from FD and TD extracts. The latter appears to have more of the floral, red berry fruit and orchard fruit flavour.

Mouthfeel: In general, the mouthfeel attribute of the Roselle extracts was minimal. There were no significant differences between the mouthfeel of the extracts as the differences were very small.

Aftertaste: Drying/astringent and acid aftertaste were different between the extracts. Although not statistically significant, TD and FD extracts were rated more acidic aftertaste than CAD. Similarly, the PCA biplot indicates a higher drying aftertaste in FD and TD extracts compared to CAD extracts. The latter was significantly higher in an allspice aftertaste.

It is surmised that the observed differences between extracts produced from CAD and the other Roselle may have been due to a number of unknown factors including air drying conditions, pre and post drying storage conditions, and the age of the dried Roselle. Overall, the appearance of the extract seemed the most affected by changes to processing conditions. The effect of drying method in this study on the sensory attributes of Roselle extracts was minimal. However, freeze dried extracts were observed to be more cloudy than extracts from other drying methods. On the other hand, a change in extraction conditions i.e. temperature and time, resulted in a significant change in the colour of the extract. This correlates with previous studies on the effect of extraction conditions anthocyanin content and indeed colour (Cisse, Vaillant, et al., 2012). Finally, there was no significant effect of pasteurisation on the sensory attributes of the extracts.

4.3.1.2 Roselle Beverages (RB)

Table 4.3 shows the pH, colour measurements and titratable acidity of the beverages

used in the consumer study. All beverages were in the acidic range.

Sample	рН	Colour hue (LAB)			Titratable	
		Lightness, L	Hue angle	Chroma	acidity (% malic acid)	
RB_sugar_no spice	3.22 <u>+</u> 0.00 ^c	65.1 <u>+</u> 0.9 ^b	16.5 <u>+</u> 0.7ª	35.9 <u>+</u> 0.4 ^c	0.11 <u>+</u> 0.00 ^c	
RB_sugar_cinnamon	3.12 <u>+</u> 0.01 ^{ab}	65.2 <u>+</u> 0.2 ^b	18.5 <u>+</u> 0.7 ^{ab}	36.6 <u>+</u> 0.3 ^{cd}	0.10 <u>+</u> 0.00 ^{ab}	
RB sugar_cloves	3.13 <u>+</u> 0.04 ^{ab}	61.4 <u>+</u> 0.3ª	16.2 <u>+</u> 0.6ª	39.4 <u>+</u> 0.1 ^e	0.12 <u>+</u> 0.00 ^d	
RB_sugar_ginger	3.08 <u>+</u> 0.00 ^a	69.4 <u>+</u> 1.0 ^c	17.0 <u>+</u> 0.7 ^{ab}	32.0 <u>+</u> 0.7 ^a	0.09 <u>+</u> 0.00 ^a	
RB_SRA_no spice	3.14 <u>+</u> 0.01 ^b	69.6 <u>+</u> 1.1 ^c	16.9 <u>+</u> 1.2 ^{ab}	31.5 <u>+</u> 0.3ª	0.10 <u>+</u> 0.00 ^b	
RB_SRA_cinnamon	3.08 <u>+</u> 0.01 ^a	60.3 <u>+</u> 1.5ª	19.3 <u>+</u> 0.7 ^b	37.3 <u>+</u> 0.2 ^d	0.13 <u>+</u> 0.00 ^e	
RB SRA_cloves	3.10 <u>+</u> 0.01 ^{ab}	67.3 <u>+</u> 1.1 ^{bc}	18.8 <u>+</u> 1.2 ^{ab}	31.2 <u>+</u> 0.3 ^a	0.10 <u>+</u> 0.00 ^{ab}	
RB_SRA_ ginger	3.12 <u>+</u> 0.01 ^{ab}	65.5 <u>+</u> 2.3 ^b	17.9 <u>+</u> 1.3 ^{ab}	33.4 <u>+</u> 0.5 ^b	0.12 <u>+</u> 0.00 ^{de}	

Table 4.3: Physical and chemical properties of Roselle beverages

The table shows eight Roselle beverages for use in sensory profiling and consumer liking study. The beverages are as follows. Roselle beverage with no spice sweetened with sugar (RB_sugar_only); Roselle beverage with no spice sweetened with stevia Reb A (RB_stevia_only); Roselle beverage with cinnamon sweetened with sugar (RB_sugar_cinnamon); Roselle beverage with cloves sweetened with sugar (RB_sugar_cloves); Roselle beverage with ginger sweetened with sugar (RB_sugar_ginger); Roselle beverage with cinnamon sweetened with cinnamon sweetened with sugar (RB_sugar_ginger); Roselle beverage with cloves sweetened with stevia Reb A (RB_stevia cloves); and Roselle beverage with ginger sweetened with stevia Reb A (RB_stevia ginger). Letters (superscripts) a – d indicate significant differences across individual properties. The addition of lemon and pineapple juices to the Roselle extract did not alter the pH significantly but doubled the titratable acidity (from 0.06 + 0.00 to 0.13 + 0.00 % malic acid). Both juices are rich in malic acid which may account for this change. Similarly, sugar did not alter the pH of the pre-sweetened extract (3.23 ± 0.05) but SRA made the extract slightly more acidic. Furthermore, regardless of the sweetener used, the addition of spices increased acidity, which is expected since the selected spices are rich in organic acids. However, within beverages containing the spices, there were no significant differences in pH. There were significant differences in titratable acidity between beverages, although the reason for the difference is not clear. The richness and range of phenolic acids in spices may be responsible.

The spices created differences in the colour of the beverages. With sugar-sweetened beverages, the cinnamon flavoured beverage was closest to the unflavoured (no spice) beverage, however, cloves made the beverage darker, and ginger made the beverage lighter. All samples were of similar red colour as indicated by their hue angles, however, chroma values revealed a greyish or discoloured tone with the ginger flavoured beverage. For SRA sweetened beverages, some colour leaching (colour separation observed on the lid of the storage container) was observed which may account for the lightness in colour of almost all the beverages except the cinnamon flavoured beverage. Amongst the SRA - sweetened beverages, the reddest, darkest and less grey beverage was the cinnamon flavoured beverage.

Profiling result on the attributes of Roselle beverages

Fifty-two (52) descriptors were agreed upon by assessors but only 24 of the terms (Table A1.5 - Appendix) were significantly different between samples (P < 0.05). The addition of

other ingredients i.e. sweeteners, spices, lemon and pineapple juices to the extracts introduced new terms. Odour terms such as soapy and off note i.e. fishy/putty; Taste terms such as savoury; flavour terms such as pineapple juice, liquorice, soapy and off note; mouthfeel terms such as warming, tingling, residue, and throat catching; and after-effect terms such as soapy and liquorice were added. With the use of the commercially dried Roselle, the characteristic allspice odour, flavour and after-effects; and the drying mouth observed in the extracts appeared to be lost. This may be as a result of any of the ingredients used i.e. the juices or sweeteners.

As a result of added sweetness, in particular, aspects of the sensory profile improved in the beverage compared to the extracts. In addition to the desired sweetness (odour, taste and after effect), dusty odours and flavours; acidity, salty, bitterness and metallic tastes; and salty and bitter aftertaste were also reduced. The sweetened Roselle beverages were also salivating and less mouth coating. In addition, the veggie odour and flavours were lost. There was no significant loss of floral flavour. However, some desirable properties such as the fruity odours and flavours were reduced whilst undesirable properties such as cooked flavour became more pronounced and savoury taste and liquorice flavour and after-effect were introduced. The latter was due to the addition of SRA.

Appearance: As indicated by the colour LAB hue angle and chroma, Roselle samples were a red colour. The colorimetry differences (differences in lightness and chroma) were not observed by the trained panel, probably due to similarities in hue angle values. This is a favourable observation as colour differences may affect liking and alert consumers to differences in samples from the onset, thus biasing the data.

87

Odour: Table A1.7 (Appendix) shows significant differences in the odour of the beverages which were expected due to the distinct odours of the spices. Although sweetness levels using both sweeteners were well-matched, scores for cinnamon and clove odour were higher in the sugar-sweetened whereas ginger odour scored higher in SRA sweetened beverages. This may be a testament to flavour interactions. The red berry fruit, pineapple juice, orchard fruit and floral odour notes were also affected by the sweetener type. SRA beverages gave a more intense red berry fruit, pineapple juice, and orchard fruit odours compared to their sugar counterparts. This trend was almost mirrored for the floral odour but for the SRA_ginger beverage which scored lower than its sugar counterpart. The higher sweet odour scores for SRA sweetened beverages (Table A1.7) coupled with the more acidic nature of SRA Roselle beverages (Table 4.2) supports findings by Bonnans and Noble (1993), which links the perception of fruitiness intensity with sweetness and acidity.

Taste and Flavour: There were no significant differences between the sweetness of the control samples i.e. sugar and SRA sweetened beverages with no spice, suggesting that sweetness levels were comparable between sugar and SRA. Unflavoured (no spice) SRA - sweetened beverages were more liquorice, acidic, bitter, metallic, savoury and salty compared with their sugar counterparts. Furthermore, Unflavoured (no spice) sugar beverages possessed stronger cooked (jammy) and pineapple juice flavour compared with unflavoured SRA beverages. The latter were characterised by a strong liquorice flavour. This cooked flavour was probably due to HTST pasteurisation of the beverage after sweetening.

The sweetened beverage lost their distinguishing characteristics with the addition of cinnamon. Cinnamon introduced a more florally, fruity (cranberry and raspberry), cooked

and juicy (pineapple) flavour to the SRA - sweetened beverage. These descriptors, more pronounced in SRA - sweetened than sugar-sweetened beverages, did not overshadow the characteristic liquorice flavour of SRA. However; the strong flavour of cloves most highlighted the liquorice flavour note in SRA-sweetened beverages. Although ginger did not seem to enhance the flavour attribute of SRA - sweetened beverages, it did enhance the fruity and floral flavours of sugar-sweetened beverages.

In relevant samples, cinnamon and clove flavour scored higher in sugar-sweetened beverages than the SRA sweetened beverages. Conversely, ginger flavour scored higher in SRA sweetened beverages than in sugar-sweetened beverages. Moreover, the addition of the spices; ginger and cloves, were particularly observed to introduce further bitterness, which was more pronounced in SRA - sweetened than sugar - sweetened beverages; whereas cinnamon flavoured samples were significantly less bitter. With the exception of clove flavoured beverages, the addition of spices reduced the liquorice flavour of SRA sweetened Roselle beverages. Furthermore, the SRA_cinnamon scored the highest for red berry fruit taste although in other cases the sugar-sweetened beverages generally scored higher then SRA -sweetened beverages with or without spices.

Mouthfeel: There were three mouthfeel attributes that were significantly different between the Roselle beverages, which were warming, tingling and throat catching. These effects were particularly prominent in ginger flavoured beverages and not in the other beverages.

Aftertaste: Bitterness, astringency, liquorice and salty were the distinguishing aftertastes of unflavoured (no spice) SRA sweetened beverages compared to unsweetened sugar - sweetened beverages. This largely remained unchanged with the addition of spices,

although the addition of cinnamon reduced saltiness in SRA-sweetened beverages; cloves heightened bitterness in sugar-sweetened beverages and ginger added some acidity and to SRA sweetened beverages. The liquorice aftertaste appears to be due to SRA and/or ginger or cloves in the formulation. Higher astringent after-effect was observed in all beverages with SRA irrespective of the spice used.

4.3.2 Consumer study

4.3.2.1 Overview of study

Table 4.3 shows the demographics of consumers in the study. There were more female (66%) than male (34%) participants. The most represented age group were the 19-29 year olds and participants represented at least 12 ethnic groups.

Comparisons between profiling data and Just About Right data

Profiling data for Roselle beverages showed higher sweet odour scores for SRA sweetened beverages compared to sugar-sweetened beverages, although the difference was statistically insignificant. However, no difference was observed for sweet taste. Despite this similarity in the sweetness of the Roselle beverages, the consumer study shows higher JAR scores for sweetness in all sugar-sweetened samples compared to their SRA sweetened counterparts.

The sweetness of sugar-sweetened beverages was assessed to be "just about right" by more participants (68 - 74%) compared to SRA sweetened beverages (40 - 53%) which were predominantly rated as not sweet enough. The response to this cannot be to increase the amount of SRA used as this may increase the off-notes associated with SRA. In this case, the use of another sweetener with the right profile in combination with SRA might be more appropriate.

Furthermore, flavour JARs were also consistently higher in sugar-sweetened beverages compared to the SRA sweetened counterparts. The flavour intensity of RB_stevia_no spice, in particular, was considered "too little" by the majority of participants (45%) but for RB_sugar_no spice, it was "just about right" by 72% of participants. The flavour intensities of the SRA sweetened beverages were expected to improve with the inclusion of spices. However, the increase in flavour JAR ratings when cinnamon was added was small (increasing from 43% to 50%) and where cloves and ginger were used the flavour JAR ratings did not increase.

The sensory profiling ratings for flavour intensities were much higher for the clove and ginger flavours in the SRA sweetened beverages (57.5 and 46.2 respectively) in comparison to the cinnamon variant (28.2), supporting the conclusion from the consumer study that the clove and ginger variants were too strong in flavour. Reducing the concentration of both spices may improve liking scores. For indeed, the highest penalties in overall liking data were observed with the cloves flavoured variants. With SRA as the sweetener, 57% of participants considered the flavour intensity as "too much" with a mean drop of 2.5. Similarly, 55% of participants assessed the flavour intensity of the RB_sugar_clove as "too much" with a mean drop of 2.8. Similarly, with ginger, 22% and 40% of participants considered the flavour intensity "too much" with mean drops in liking from Just about right" of 2.8 and 2.2 for sugar and SRA sweetened beverages respectively.

Concerning astringency, more participants assessed the astringency of SRA sweetened beverages as "too much" (20 - 39%), compared to sugar sweetened beverages (11 - 18%), except where cloves were used (astringency in both variants were assessed to be "too much" by 38% of participants). This concurs with the descriptive analysis for the after-effect

91

attribute "Astringency"; the Roselle beverage profile had indicated higher astringency after-taste for SRA sweetened beverages in general. Although spices increased beverage astrigency, this was consistent regardless of the sweetener used further.

Therefore, the JAR scores correlated with the profiling data for sweetness, flavour and astringency and therefore clearly showed consumer discrimination between sweeteners and between spice variants.

4.3.2.2 Effect of Sweetener and spices on consumer liking and intent

Grouping together all consumers that scored above or below the middle "neither like nor dislike" category, the results conclude that 82% of consumers liked the sugar-sweetened control sample whilst only 58% liked the SRA sweetened control sample (Figure A1.2 -Appendix). This indicates general liking for the beverage whilst highlighting the disparity between the flavour profiles of sugar and SRA sweetened beverages. Similar trends were observed for consumption intent (Figure A1.3 - Appendix) and purchase intent (Figure A1.4). The mean liking data (Table 4.3) demonstrates that the sugar-sweetened beverages with or without spice were significantly better liked than the SRA sweetened samples. Mean scores for appearance, aroma and flavour liking data were consistent with the mean scores for overall liking, implying a "halo-effect". When spices were added, similar trends were observed for beverages sweetened with either sweetener. Regardless of the sweetener, mean overall liking for cinnamon and ginger flavoured beverages were not significantly different. Overall, liking of the beverages did not improve with the addition of spices. However, liking of beverages flavoured with spices displayed a hierarchal order where, regardless of the sweetener, cloves were the least liked. The hierarchy was also replicated in the consumer and purchase intents (Figure A1.5 – Appendix).

flavour						
Sample	Overall Liking	Appearance Liking	Aroma Liking	Flavour Liking		
RB_sugar_no spice	6.9 <u>+</u> 1.6ª	7.1 <u>+</u> 1.3ª	6.6 <u>+</u> 1.5 ^ª	6.8 <u>+</u> 1.7ª		
RB_sugar_cinnamon	6.3 <u>+</u> 1.9 ^{ab}	6.9 <u>+</u> 1.3ª	6.2 <u>+</u> 1.7 ^{ab}	6.3 <u>+</u> 1.8ª		
RB_sugar_cloves	5.3 <u>+</u> 2.4 ^c	6.8 <u>+</u> 1.4ª	5.4 <u>+</u> 2.2 ^d	5.1 <u>+</u> 2.4 ^b		
RB_sugar_ginger	6.2 <u>+</u> 2.0 ^b	6.9 <u>+</u> 1.2ª	6.2 <u>+</u> 1.7 ^{ab}	6.2 <u>+</u> 2.1ª		
RB_SRA_ no spice	5.5 <u>+</u> 1.9 ^c	6.3 <u>+</u> 1.7 ^b	5.8 <u>+</u> 1.5 ^{bc}	5.3 <u>+</u> 1.9 ^b		
RB_SRA_cinnamon	5.4 <u>+</u> 1.9 ^c	6.3 <u>+</u> 1.6 ^b	5.8 <u>+</u> 1.7 ^{bc}	5.3 <u>+</u> 2.0 ^b		
RB_SRA_cloves	4.5 <u>+</u> 2.2 ^d	6.1 <u>+</u> 1.7 ^b	5.1 <u>+</u> 2.0 ^d	4.3 <u>+</u> 2.1 ^c		
RB_SRA_ginger	5.3 <u>+</u> 1.9 ^c	6.1 <u>+</u> 1.7 ^b	5.7 <u>+</u> 1.6 ^{bcd}	5.2 <u>+</u> 1.9 ^b		

Table 4.3: Mean liking scores of Roselle beverages with or without spice

The table shows eight Roselle beverages for use in sensory profiling and consumer liking study. The beverages are as follows. Roselle beverage with no spice sweetened with sugar (RB_sugar_only); Roselle beverage with no spice sweetened with stevia Reb A (RB_stevia_only); Roselle beverage with cinnamon sweetened with sugar (RB_sugar_cinnamon); Roselle beverage with cloves sweetened with sugar (RB_sugar_cloves); Roselle beverage with ginger sweetened with sugar (RB_sugar_ginger); Roselle beverage with cinnamon sweetened with cinnamon sweetened with sugar (RB_sugar_ginger); Roselle beverage with cinnamon sweetened with sugar (RB_stevia cinnamon); Roselle beverage with cloves sweetened with sugar (RB_stevia cinnamon); Roselle beverage with cloves sweetened with sugar (RB_stevia cloves); and Roselle beverage with ginger sweetened with stevia Reb A (RB_stevia ginger). Letters (superscripts) a – d indicate significant differences across individual properties.

In order to investigate how the consumers conceptualised the sensory profile of the RBs,

"Emotion scoring", as suggested by King and Meiselman (2010), was used. This can help provide further insight into understanding the overall liking scores in Table 4.3. In a subsequent study, King, Meiselman, and Carr (2010) revealed that for "herbs/spices" and "still and carbonated beverages", 33% and 42% (respectively) of the suggested 39 emotion terms were unrelated to overall acceptability. Consumers in this study deemed quite a number of emotion terms relevant to the Roselle beverages. Principal component analysis, PCA, and multiple correspondence analysis, MCA (both not shown) did not show particular discrimination in the use of the emotion terms with the liking of the beverages. Thus, the number of emotion terms used for all beverages were summed up and terms that were most frequently used (up to or more than 5% of the grand total) were selected from Table A1.8. Five emotion terms were identified as particularly relevant to the liking of the Roselle beverages as shown in Figure 4.3. These 5 terms represent only 13% of the original list of emotion terms.



Figure 4.4: The emotion terms most used by consumers in the study of Roselle beverages. The figure shows eight Roselle beverages assessed by liking study. The beverages are as follows: Roselle beverage with no spice sweetened with sugar (RB_sugar_only); Roselle beverage with no spice sweetened with stevia Reb A (RB_stevia_only); Roselle beverage with cinnamon sweetened with sugar (RB_sugar_cinnamon); Roselle beverage with cloves sweetened with sugar (RB_sugar_cloves); Roselle beverage with ginger sweetened with sugar (RB_sugar_ginger); Roselle beverage with cloves sweetened with sugar (RB_stevia cinnamon); Roselle beverage with cloves sweetened with sugar (RB_sugar_ginger); Roselle beverage with cloves sweetened with sugar (RB_stevia cloves); and Roselle beverage with ginger sweetened with stevia Reb A (RB_stevia cloves); and Roselle beverage with ginger sweetened with stevia Reb A (RB_stevia ginger).

Beverages with the highest overall liking scores were associated with the terms: "Calm",

"Good", "Pleasant" and "Satisfied". Whereas the use of the emotion term "Disgusting" was

associated with the lowest overall liking scores; the clove-flavoured samples in particular.

Although these terms may connote different meanings to individual consumers, the

selection of emotion terms associated with the liking of the beverage are positive, whereas

the words associated with the dislike of the beverage is a strongly negative term. The

positive term may be useful perhaps in quality control and marketing activities for the Roselle beverages.

Finally, there was no significant effect of familiarity with Roselle on the use of the emotion terms (p = 0.332) although the emotion terms "Free", "Interested", "Joyful", "Mild", "Nostalgic" "Understanding" were more significantly used by consumers who were familiar with Roselle (results not shown). Whereas, "Wild" more significantly used by consumers unfamiliar with Roselle. Again, the emotion terms significantly used by consumers familiar with Roselle are positive. Although the term significantly used by consumers unfamiliar with Roselle is not strictly negative, it does indicate caution in the consumption of Roselle beverages.

4.3.2.3 Effect of Familiarity, Gender, Age or Ethnicity on consumer liking of RB

Fifty-nine per cent (59%) of consumers in this study were familiar with Roselle (Table 4.4.). However, familiarity had no significant effect on consumer liking (p=0.148). Further questions asked on purchase intent (where available) revealed that 47% of those familiar with Roselle would not purchase it if available (Figure A1.6). This might explain the lack of correlation between familiarity and liking.

There was no effect of gender on overall liking of the Roselle beverages. There was also no effect of age on overall liking of the Roselle beverages except with RB_SRA_ginger where 19-29 year old participants (43%) demonstrated a significantly (p=0.013) lower overall liking of the beverage compared to 30 - 39 year old participants (26%).

Sugar and Stevia Rebaudioside A Sweetened Hibiscus Sabdariffa (Roselle) Beverages – Sensory Profiles, Consumer Preference and Potential Masking with Spice Flavours

		Male	Fema	le	Тс	otal
Number of	n	48	48 93 34 66		141	
consumers	%	34				
-		-				
Age(Stdev)	onsumers % 34 66 Median/Mean Age(Stdev) 30/36 (12) Age(Stdev) (12) Age Groups 19-29 (19-29) Age Groups 30-39 Image: Store of the					
					n	%
					60	43
Age Groups					36	26
		40-49			21	15
		50-59			16 8	<u>11</u> 6
		60-65	60-65			
		<u>Group</u>	<u>Abbrev.</u>	n	%	
		Asian/Asian British- Chinese	AC	13	9	
		Asian/Asian British- Pakistani	AP	3	2	
		Black/African/Caribbean/Black British- Afric	BA	20	14	
		Black/African/Caribbean/Black British- Caril	BC	8	6	
Ethnicities	5	Mixed/Multiple - White and Black Asian	MA	4	3	
		Mixed/Multiple - White and Black Caribbea	MC	1	1	
		Other - Any other	OE	24	17	
		Other – Arab	OA	2	1	
		Prefer not to declare	N/A	4	3	
		White - English/Welsh/Scottish/Northern Ir	ish/British	WB	48	34
		White – Irish		WI	1	1
	White – Other WO			13	9	
		Familiarity 41% unfamiliar and 59% f	familiar with	RB		

Table 4.4: Consumer demographics and subject characterisation

As can be seen in Table 4.3 the largest ethnic groups in the study were White (English/Welsh/Scottish/Northern Irish/British; WB - 34%) followed by the Black (African/Carribbean/Black British- African; BA - 14%). Seventeen per cent (17%) of participants were categorised as "Other – Any other" (OE), a group largely consisting of Asians ethnicity (Malaysians). Ethnic groups less than 10% representation in this study were considered as not truly representative of ethnic preference and therefore omitted from the analysis. These three ethnicities preferred RB_sugar_no spice the best (Figure A1.7). There was no significant difference between liking of RB_sugar_no spice, perhaps because Roselle is indigenous to Malaysia and many countries in the African continent. Regardless of the
sweetener used, BA demonstrated significantly stronger overall liking for the beverages with ginger and clove spices compared to WB and OE, which suggests familiarity with these spices. However, their liking of SRA sweetened beverages increased with the addition of ginger and cinnamon. An increase in the liking of SRA sweetened beverage with the addition of cinnamon was also observed with WB. For the other beverages except RB_sugar_no spice, liking patterns were similar for WB and OE.

4.3.2.4 Consumer groups with similar liking patterns

Clusters No	1	2	3
Sample size (n)	53	68	20
%	38	48	14
Overall liking of individual sample	Mea	ans (9 point scale	e)
RB_sugar_no spice	5.9 ^{ab}	7.5ª	7.4ª
RB_sugar_cinnamon	4.7 ^c	7.3 ^{ab}	6.8ª
RB_sugar_cloves	4.3 ^c	6.5 ^{bc}	3.6 ^{cd}
RB_sugar_ginger	6.5ª	7.1 ^{ab}	2.6 ^d
RB_SRA_ no spice	4.5 ^c	6.1 ^c	6.1 ^{ab}
RB_SRA_ cinnamon	4.8 ^{bc}	6.2 ^c	4.4 ^{bc}
RB_SRA_ cloves	4.1 ^c	5.0 ^d	4.0 ^{cd}
RB_SRA_ ginger	4.9 ^{bc}	6.1 ^c	3.5 ^{cd}

Table 4.5: Agglomerative Hierarchical cluster classes (n = 3) and their mean overall liking scores for Roselle beverages (n = 8)

Letters (superscripts) a – d indicate significant differences in overall liking scores within individual clusters.

Cluster analysis (AHC) demonstrates that consumers could be divided into 3 different clusters based on their overall liking scoring patterns (Table 4.5).

Cluster 1 (38% of participants) disliked all of the RB except with RB_sugar_no spice and RB_sugar_ginger. The largest cluster; Cluster 2 (48% of participants), clearly discriminated their liking between sugar-sweetened and SRA sweetened beverages preferring the

former. Finally, cluster 3 (14% of participants) liked the samples without any spice the most, although they also liked cinnamon flavoured beverage when it was sweetened with sugar. A breakdown of the demographics of participants in each cluster is supplied in Table A1.9 (Appendix) which shows that there were no particularly distinguishing characteristics of the participants within the clusters.

Figure 4.5 provides an internal preference map; the PCA is based on the liking data with the sensory profiling data regressed onto the plot as supplementary variables. This shows that participants in cluster 1 and 2 liked the mouthfeel associated with spices and disliked the bitterness, drying, liquorice and metallic attributes associated with SRA sweetened beverages. Furthermore, cluster 3 favoured the fruity floral notes of the beverage, which were not able to mask the SRA off notes. Thus, based on the clusters analysis for overall liking, the choices of the majority (86%) of consumers suggests a congruency of the ginger and cinnamon flavours with the Roselle beverage. However, these flavours did not significantly mask the off-notes associated with SRA sweetened beverages.



Figure 4.5: PCA biplot of consumer overall liking with Roselle beverages attributes and AHC analysis (in bold italics)

4.4 Conclusion

This study developed a lexicon of Roselle extract by assessing the effect of processing on the sensory attributes of the Roselle extract. Variations in processing conditions only minimally affected the sensory profile. In particular, freeze-drying resulted in a more cloudy extract and the extraction procedure significantly influenced the colour of the extract. However, the perceived differences in sensory attributes due to raw material and drying method were not statistically significant. Pasteurisation had no detrimental effect on the sensory attributes of the extracts.

Sweetening did enhance aspects of the sensory attributes of the Roselle extract particularly reducing dusty odours and flavours; acidity, bitterness, saltiness, and metallic taste; and mouth-coating and salivating mouth-feel. However, fruity and floral odours and flavours did not benefit from the addition of sweeteners.

Although the Roselle beverages were generally liked, overall liking of the Roselle beverage was not synonymous with familiarity with Roselle. Furthermore, consumers clearly discriminated their liking between sugar and SRA sweetened beverages, clearing preferring the former. With the addition of spices, overall liking of the SRA sweetened beverage did not improve for consumers.

In investigating consumer conceptualisation of the Roselle beverages, five emotion terms particularly stood out which were *Satisfied*, *Pleasant*, *Good*, *Disgusted* and *Calm*. Four of the five terms were strongly associated with the beverages with best overall liking, whilst *Disgusted* best conceptualised beverages with the worst overall liking.

There was evidence of a selective preference for spices based on ethnicity. Furthermore, for 86% of consumers, cinnamon and ginger were assessed to be congruent with SRA

sweetened Roselle beverage, although masking of SRA off notes with these spices were not significant. Finally, for the majority of participants (48%), overall liking scores for spice flavoured beverages were rated above 5. This suggests that the use of these spices with SRA may be well received in contemporary beverages.

Chapter 5: Effect of the Spices (Cinnamon and Ginger) on the stability of Anthocyanin in a Roselle beverage.

Abstract

The use of spice flavours in beverages is a niche but growing trend. Having confirmed the congruency between cinnamon, ginger and Roselle sweetened with Stevia Rebaudioside A in Chapter 4, this current study investigates the effect of these spices on the physical and beneficial properties on a Roselle beverages, i.e. anthocyanins, FRAP antioxidant properties and colour during storage under accelerated conditions (40°C for 30 days). Roselle was sweetened with sugar and Stevia Rebaudioside A. The type of sweetener had no effect on the initial properties of the beverage. Furthermore, of both spices, only cinnamon (1 g/L) led to an initial increase in the total phenolic and FRAP (antioxidant) capacity of the Roselle beverage. More interestingly, the inclusion of cinnamon particularly when combined with sugar reduced the degradation of anthocyanins and improved colour stability during storage. The mechanism of the stabilising effect of the sugar - cinnamon combination on anthocyanins is not certain at this stage but it is postulated to be due to a co-pigmentation reaction or the acylation of anthocyanins with a complex formed from the reaction of glucose with phenolic compounds contained in cinnamon.

5.1 Introduction

The polyphenolic compounds in Roselle are largely responsible for its aesthetic and health properties. As shown in Chapter 3, these compounds, which include anthocyanins, are known to be unstable and degrade during storage, hence impacting on the colour, antioxidant capacity and ACE inhibitory activity of the beverage. In general, anthocyanins are sensitive to pH, temperature, oxygen and light (Cortez, Luna-Vital, Margulis, & Mejia, 2017). Oxygen causes anthocyanins to degrade either by oxidation or through enzyme action. Anthocyanins degradation in the presence of enzyme polyphenol oxidase leads to a destruction of the flavylium structure (Patras et al., 2010). Furthermore, increased solid content and condensation reaction with other phenolic compounds, have also been associated with the degradation of anthocyanins. Although sugar is primarily added to beverages to improve their palatability, it may function as a stabilising agent for Roselle anthocyanins. The aglycone form; anthocyanidin, consisting of a hydroxyl flavylium base structure, becomes more stable when linked to sugars; usually glucose (Vattem & Maitin, 2016). A high concentration of sugar is expected to control water activity and consequently prevent the hydration of the flavylium ring which would have led to the deterioration of the anthocyanin (Dougall, Baker, Gakh, Redus, & Whittemore, 1998). A study by Kopjar and Piližota (2011) also show that sugars such as glucose and trehalose provide stabilising effects on anthocyanins. However, low levels of sugar may accelerate degradation of anthocyanins (Dyrby, Westergaard, & Stapelfeldt, 2001).

The potential health benefits of the Roselle beverage, for instance its antidiabetic properties (H. Mozaffari-Khosravi, B.-A. Jalali-Khanabadi, M. Afkhami-Ardekani, & F. Fatehi, 2009; Mozaffari-Khosravi, Jalali-Khanabadi, Afkhami-Ardekani, Fatehi, & Noori-Shadkam, 2009), could be hindered with the inclusion of sucrose (henceforth referred to as sugar) to the

Effect of the Spices (Cinnamon and Ginger) on the stability of Anthocyanin in a Roselle beverage

beverage. Although there are several low calorie intensity sweeteners available to replace sugar, only Stevia glycosides currently satisfy consumer clean label demands and have been approved for use in the EU. One particularly pertinent study was carried out by Woźniak, Marszałek, and Skąpska (2014) in which it was observed that 0.05 – 0.2 mg L⁻¹ steviol glycosides (stevioside and rebaudioside A) had no effect on the degradation of anthocyanins upon storage, whereas 50 – 200 g L⁻¹ sugars (glucose, fructose and sucrose) increased the stability of anthocyanins (cyanidin-3-glucoside and pelargonidin-3-glucoside). Solution temperature, sugar type and concentration where identified as influencial to the level of stability offered by the sugar to the anthocyanin. A synergistic effect was observed when sucrose and steviol glycosides were mixed. Notwithstanding, further investigations on stabilising potential of both sugar and stevia Reb A on anthocyanins in more complex beverage systems is necessary.

A more complex beverage system would contain natural flavours, such as, juices or fruit, vegetable and spice extracts, which due to their phenolic compositions, may further affect anthocyanin stability. Of these natural flavouring, spices are the least studied in beverages. Spices are nutritional additives (Millstone, 1986) and may be useful as natural antioxidants in a beverage matrix, as many spices are considered to be good antioxidant sources. Therefore, this is a significant gap as spices are already in use in many contemporary ready to drink sweetened beverages such ginger ale, ginger beer, root beer, lassi, spiced elderberry infusions, mulled wine and a range of herbal or spicy infusions available internationally. Besides Roselle beverages, spiced elderberry infusions and mulled wine which also contain anthocyanins and may also benefit from information on anthocyanin stability with spices. Consequently, it is also important to understand the type of chemical interactions that could be formed when spices are used in beverages, as these interactions could be either beneficial or undesirable.

Two spices have been selected for this study due to their popularity in the beverage industry and their congruency with Roselle as revealed in Chapter 3. The first, Cinnamomomum zeylanicum (cinnamon) is a strong antioxidant containing sugar, resin, phenolic compounds such as catechin, protocatechuic acid, proanthocyanidins, tannins, eugenol, linalool and essential oils (cinnamaldehyde or cinnamic aldehyde) (Chericoni, Prieto, Iacopini, Cioni, & Morelli, 2005; Dudonné, Vitrac, Coutière, Woillez, & Mérillon, 2009; Hamidpour, Hamidpour, Hamidpour, & Shahlari, 2015; Shan, Cai, Sun, & Corke, 2005). Cinnamaldehyde is oxidised to form cinnamic acid. Some studies have shown that anthocyanins acylated with cinnamic acid, increased colour retention with a corresponding decrease in degradation rates (Dougall et al., 1998; Giusti & Wrolstad, 2003). Secondly, Zingiber officinale (ginger) is a popular spice containing essential oils, phenolic compounds including oxalic, tartaric acids, gingerols, shogaol, curcumin (Yeh et al., 2014). Both spices have strong antioxidant capacity although cinnamon has about 4 times the activity of ginger (Dragland, Senoo, Wake, Holte, & Blomhoff, 2003). Nevertheless, no information seems to exist on the effects of either of these spices on anthocyanins.

There are of course limitations to the use of spices in beverage formulation. For instance, the sensory characteristics of the spices are not broadly acceptable to all groups of consumers as identified in Chapter 4. Furthermore, although most spices have a good historical record of safe, there is the risk of exceeding recommended limits. In addition, there may be formulation and quality issues, such as, the formation of a gel-like substance when some powdered spices (including cinnamon) are used in solution (perhaps in the presence of sugars, phenolics and/or heat), which does not seem to have been explained scientifically although it is widely discussed by coffee drinkers. This shows the knowledge gap in this area of research.

In this present study, the objectives are to investigate (1) the stabilising potential of sugar and stevia Rebaudioside A on the chemical and physical properties of a Roselle during storage (2) the effect of cinnamon and ginger on the chemical and physical properties of a Roselle beverage during storage (3) possible interactions between the spices, sweeteners and anthocyanins during storage of the Roselle beverage.

5.2 Materials and methods

5.2.1 Beverage preparations

Five grams (5 g) of commercial air dried Roselle (Just Ingredients, UK) was steeped in 1 Litre of water at 90°C for 25 minutes in a Duran flask shaken (86 rev/min) in a water bath (Grant OLS 200). The extract was filtered under vacuum with Whatman filter paper (No. 4) then cooled on ice. The extract was divided into three portions and one portion was left unsweetened while the other portions were sweetened with either white granulated sugar (80 g/L) or Stevia Rebaudioside A (0.32 g/L; 80% purity - Cargill, UK). Each of the three extracts was further split into 3 portions and flavoured with ground dried spice powder; 1 g/L cinnamon or 1 g/L ginger (Just Ingredients, UK), leaving one portion without spice. These were refrigerated overnight (18 hours) and filtered as above. The resulting nine products were stored at 40°C for 30 days.

5.2.2 Storage

Several conditions for the accelerated study were carried out prior to the commencement of this study. The storage conditions tested were 30°C, 40°C and 60°C for 30 days. The anthocyanin and total phenolic results for all conditions were consistent with real time data from Chapter 3. Therefore, as mentioned in Chapter 1 (section 1.3.8), 40°C for 30 days was selected for the study primarily due to reduced moisture losses, anticipated minimal effects on antioxidant capacity and equipment availability. The kinetic results of the accelerated tests

Effect of the Spices (Cinnamon and Ginger) on the stability of Anthocyanin in a Roselle beverage

are results are displayed in Figure A2.1. Aliquots of Roselle beverages from section 5.2.1 were stored under accelerated conditions at 40°C for 30 days in a stability cabinet (Sanyo Gallenkamp). Comparing results from the accelerated study to the real time study in Chapter 3, 1 day under accelerated storage was found to be equivalent to 6 days of real time with respect to total anthocyanin measurement only. This timing does not follow for the other measured properties, such as the total phenolic content or FRAP capacity.

5.2.3 Analysis of samples

Chemical tests

Total phenolic content, monomeric anthocyanins, FRAP (antioxidant) capacity were analysed as detailed in section 3.2.4 of Chapter 3.

Physical tests

pH and colour were measured as detailed in section 3.2.4.3 of Chapter 3.

5.2.4 Chemical kinetics

The natural logarithms of the concentration of total monomeric anthocyanins were plotted against time (in days) to confirm adherence to first order kinetics. A linear trend was obtained for almost all samples (R^2 range was 0.81 - 0.98, Table 5.1) and the linear equation was used to obtain the reaction rate constant (k). The half-life ($t_{1/2}$) which is the time taken for the phenolic compound(s) or activity to reach half its initial value, was determined by applying the equation derived from the first order reaction equation (Equation 4).

$$Ln\frac{A_o}{A} = kt \tag{4}$$

Then the half-life was determined as:

$$t_{\frac{1}{2}} = \frac{\ln 2}{k} \tag{5}$$

Where A_o is initial concentration. The equivalent days of real time storage for the accelerate storage were obtained by comparing the rate of reactions between the room temperature storage (Chapter 3) and the accelerated storage in this current study, for each parameter (total phenolic content, anthocyanins and FRAP antioxidant). Assuming initial concentration (A_o) and final concentration (A_e) remain unchanged for real time and accelerated conditions, then the first order equation could be re-written as,

$$Ln\left(\frac{A_o}{A_e}\right) = kt_s = k_a t_a \tag{6}$$

Where t_s is the real time shelf life; k is the rate constant in real time; t_a is the accelerated shelf life; and k_a is the accelerated rate constant. Therefore for 1 day of accelerated study, the real storage time equivalent for relevant parameters, can be calculated as:

$$t_s = \frac{k_a}{k} \tag{7}$$

5.2.5 Statistics

Three batches of Roselle were prepared and each batch was analysed in triplicate. Statistical analyses were carried out using Linear mixed models for repeated measures (Brown & Prescott, 2014) on SPSS Statistical Software (IBM, Version 24) to compare groups based on sweeteners (n = 2) and spice flavour (n = 2). Results with P < 0.05 (95% confidence level) were considered significantly different. ANOVA (XLSTAT 2016 Addinsoft) was used to compare the properties of Roselle beverages at two time points (Days 0 and 30). Tukeys (HSD) test was performed for simultaneous paired comparisons. Results with P<0.05 (95% confidence level) were considered significantly different.

5.3 Results and discussion

To relate conditions for the accelerated study to the real time study in Chapter 3; 1 accelerated storage day at 40°C was found to be equivalent to approximately 6 real time days for anthocyanin alone. It is inaccurate to estimate equivalent real time days for antioxidant and total phenolic content since they do not fit the zero or first order kinetics perfectly. However, for reference, zero order kinetics and first order kinetics were assumed for total phenolic content and antioxidant content as shown in Tables A2.2 and A2.3.



5.3.1 Total Phenolic content

Figure 5.1: Total Phenolic content (mg GAE/L) profile of Roselle beverages unsweetened or sweetened (with sugar or stevia Reb A) and unflavoured or flavoured (with cinnamon or ginger) on Days 0 and 30 of accelerated storage at 40°C. Each bar/point represents mean values \pm SD. "Unswt – no spice" refers to Roselle beverage without sweetener and spice; "Unswt – cinnamon" – refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon flavour but no sweetener; "Unswt – ginger" – refers to Roselle beverage with ginger flavour but no sweetener; "sugar – no spice" refers to Roselle beverage with sugar; "sugar – cinnamon" refers to Roselle beverage with sugar; "sugar – cinnamon" refers to Roselle beverage with sugar; "sugar – cinnamon" refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened with sugar; "sugar – ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened with sugar; "SRA – no spice" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – Cinnamon" refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened A; "SRA – Cinnamon" refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened A; "SRA – Cinnamon" refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened A; "SRA – Cinnamon" refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened A; "SRA – Cinnamon" refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened A; "SRA – Cinnamon" refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened A; "SRA – Cinnamon" refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – Cinnamon" refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – Cinnamon" refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – Cinnamon" refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened with Stevia Reb A.

As seen in Chapter 3, the total phenolic content in the Roselle extract was quite stable for

over 180 days of storage. Storage at room temperature for 180 days only resulted in 21 + 6%

loss in phenolic content in the unpasteurised extract. Therefore, the concern here is how the

sweeteners and herb would affect the already relatively stable system. The addition of sweeteners resulted in no significant change (p > 0.05) to the initial total phenolic content of the Roselle beverage (Figure 5.1). Furthermore, the addition of sweeteners did not significantly affect the degradation of phenolic compounds during storage. The addition of spices, on the other hand, contributed to an initial rise in the total phenolic content of the beverage, although statistically, only the rise due to the addition of cinnamon was significant (p < 0.05). This rise is accounted for by the phenolic content of the spices. Cinnamon increased the initial total phenolic content more than ginger because it contains over 10 times the quantity of phenolic found in of ginger in aqueous or methanol extracts (Dudonné et al., 2009; Shan et al., 2005).

The total phenolic content of sugar sweetened Roselle beverages significantly improve during storage. However, this result was most likely due to sucrose hydrolysing in the presence of acids to produce reducing sugars which are known to interfere with the Folinciocalteu reagent. There was a significant effect of cinnamon on the total phenolic content of the stored sugar sweetened beverage (Table A2.7) although other sugar sweetened beverages did not significantly differ from stevia and unsweetened beverages. Similarly, SRA did not alter the stability of the phenolic content during the storage period although the inclusion of cinnamon to the SRA sweetened beverage also led to better total phenolic retention after 30 days of accelerated storage (40° C). The results from unflavoured SRA beverage (without spices) differ from results in the study by Perez-Ramirez et al. (2015) which observed improved stability on certain phenolic compounds, such as gallic acid, quercetin and rosmarinic acid on the addition of stevia (97% purity; 14 – 15 g/L) although the stevia quantities used were much higher than the present study (0.32 g/L Stevia Reb A).

5.3.2 Anthocyanins

Chapter 3 revealed a 94 <u>+</u> 2% loss in anthocyanin for unpasteurised extract stored at room temperature for 180 days. Initially, the inclusion of sugars and spices did not significantly (p=0.353) alter the anthocyanins (Figure 5.2). As the sweeteners and spices are devoid of anthocyanins, this was expected. Moreover, the quantities of sweeteners (8 % Sugar Equivalent; 80 g/L sugar and 0.32 g/L SRA of 80 % purity) and spices (1 g/L cinnamon or ginger) were relatively small.



Figure 5.2: Total monomeric anthocyanins (mg Cyanidin-3-glucosided/L) profile of Roselle beverages unsweetened or sweetened (with sugar or stevia Rebaudioside A) and unflavoured or flavoured (with cinnamon or ginger) on Days 0, 5, 10, 15 and 30 of accelerated storage at 40°C. Each bar/point represents mean values + SD. "Unswt – no spice" refers to Roselle beverage without sweetener and spice; "Unswt – cinnamon" – refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon flavour but no sweetener; "Unswt – ginger" – refers to Roselle beverage with ginger flavour but no sweetener; "sugar – no spice" refers to Roselle beverage without spice but sweetened with sugar; "sugar – cinnamon" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with sugar; "sugar – ginger " refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened with sugar; "SRA – no spice" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Rebaudioside A; "SRA – Cinnamon" refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened with Stevia Rebaudioside A; "SRA – Ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened with Stevia Rebaudioside A; "SRA – Ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened with Stevia Rebaudioside A; "SRA – Ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened with Stevia Rebaudioside A; "SRA – Kinamon" refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened with Stevia Rebaudioside A; "SRA – Ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened with Stevia Rebaudioside A; "SRA – Ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened with Stevia Rebaudioside A; "SRA – Ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened with Stevia Rebaudioside A; "SRA – Ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened with Stevia Rebaudioside A; "SRA – Ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened with Stevia Rebaudioside A;

A study by Tsai, Hsieh, and Huang (2004) using 20 - 60% sugar showed a decrease in the degradation of anthocyanins with increasing sugar content. This effect may have been due

to dilution or the reduction in water activity rather than any particular reactions with the anthocyanins.

During the accelerated storage period, the most change in the beverage was expected to be with the anthocyanins. The sweeteners did not impact on the stability of the anthocyanins during storage (Figure 5.2). Consequently, there were no significant differences in the reaction rates or half-life of the unflavoured beverages (Table 5.1). This varies from the results obtained in the study by Tsai et al. (2004) where the increase in sugar concentrations led to increases in the half-life of the anthocyanins under accelerated storage conditions,

although the sugar concentration was much higher in the study.

Sample	Initial total	Rate constant	Coefficient of	Half-life $t_{1/2}$
	anthocyanin (mg	(day⁻¹)	determination (R ²)	(days)
	D3S/L)			
unswt_no spice	34 <u>+</u> 4	0.1022	0.9811	7
unswt_cinnamon	31 <u>+</u> 4	0.0532	0.9652	13
unswt_ginger	32 <u>+</u> 4	0.1095	0.9622	6
sugar_no spice	34 <u>+</u> 8	0.1295	0.9775	5
sugar_cinnamon	35 <u>+</u> 9	0.0334	0.8132	21
sugar_ginger	34 <u>+</u> 8	0.1479	0.9303	5
SRA_no spice	35 <u>+</u> 9	0.106	0.9773	7
SRA_cinnamon	33 <u>+</u> 9	0.0575	0.9153	12
SRA_ginger	33 <u>+</u> 10	0.1073	0.9373	6

Table 5.1: Total anthocyanin kinetics data for sweetened and spice-flavoured Roselle beverages (n=8)

Total anthocyanin measured in Delphinidin 3-sambubioside equivalent. "Unswt – no spice" refers to Roselle beverage without sweetener and spice; "Unswt – cinnamon" – refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon flavour but no sweetener; "Unswt – ginger" – refers to Roselle beverage with ginger flavour but no sweetener; "sugar – no spice" refers to Roselle beverage without spice but sweetened with sugar; "sugar – cinnamon" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with sugar; "sugar – ginger " refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened with sugar; "SRA – no spice" refers to Roselle beverage without spice but sweetened with Stevia Rebaudioside A; "SRA – cinnamon" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Rebaudioside A; "SRA – ginger " refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Rebaudioside A; "SRA – ginger " refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Rebaudioside A; "SRA – ginger " refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Rebaudioside A; "SRA – ginger " refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Rebaudioside A; "SRA – ginger " refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Rebaudioside A; "SRA – ginger " refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Rebaudioside A; "SRA – ginger " refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Rebaudioside A; "SRA – ginger " refers to Roselle beverage beverage with ginger and sweetened with Stevia Rebaudioside A; "SRA – ginger " refers to Roselle beverage beverage beverage with ginger and sweetened with Stevia Rebaudioside A; "SRA – ginger " refers to Roselle beverage beverage beverage with ginger and sweetened with Stevia Rebaudioside A.

The inclusion of cinnamon to the beverages displayed a stabilising effect on the anthocyanins

(Figure 5.2). This effect was significant (p < 0.05) even in the absence of sweeteners.

However, in combination with sugar, the effect was quite pronounced. Moreover, the rate

of anthocyanin degradation was reduced (Table 5.1) and the half-life increased in the

Effect of the Spices (Cinnamon and Ginger) on the stability of Anthocyanin in a Roselle beverage

cinnamon - sugar combination. Several compounds contained in the cinnamon extract may be responsible for this effect on the stability of anthocyanins over the 30 days of accelerated include catechin, protocatechuic acid, proanthocyanidins storage. They and cinnamaldehyde. Several studies have reported the ability of these compounds and their reaction products to stabilise anthocyanins through co-pigmentation reactions (Cortez et al., 2017). Cinnamaldehyde is slowly oxidised to form cinnamic acid and studies have shown that anthocyanins are more stable when acylated with cinnamic acid (Dougall et al., 1998; Giusti & Wrolstad, 2003). It is not clear what the mechanism for the stability of the total anthocyanins is and particularly what is the role of the sugar as it seems to enhance the stabilisation. However, considering the increase in total phenolic content in sugar sweetened beverages, phenolics contained in cinnamon may be reacting with the reducing sugars. Several studies revealed better stabilising effects of glucose on anthocyanin compared to sucrose or fructose and demonstrated a co-pigmentation reaction between glucose and chlorogenic acid (Kopjar & Piližota, 2011; Kopjar, Tiban, Pilizota, & Babic, 2009). Perhaps in this current study, the reaction is between glucose and any of the above listed phenolic compounds introduced with the inclusion of cinnamon.



5.3.3 FRAP activity

Figure 5.3: FRAP (µmol Ascorbic acid equivalent/L) profile of Roselle beverages unsweetened or sweetened (with sugar or stevia Reb A) and unflavoured or flavoured (with cinnamon or ginger) on Days 0 and 30 of accelerated storage at 40°C. Each bar/point represents mean values + SD. "Unswt – no spice" refers to Roselle beverage without sweetener and spice; "Unswt – cinnamon" – refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon flavour but no sweetener; "Unswt – ginger" – refers to Roselle beverage with ginger flavour but no sweetener; "sugar – no spice" refers to Roselle beverage with sugar; "sugar – cinnamon" refers to Roselle beverage with sugar; "sugar – cinnamon" refers to Roselle beverage with sugar; "Sugar – ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened with sugar; "SRA – no spice" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger " refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger " refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger " refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger " refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger " refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger " refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger " refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger " refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger " refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened with Stevia Reb A.

The initial FRAP activity did not significantly (p > 0.05) change with the addition of sweeteners (Figure 5.3). The findings in the SRA sweetened beverage are similar to findings by Korir, Wachira, Wanyoko, Ngure, and Khalid (2014) where 3 g/L of stevia did not improve the antioxidant capacity of black tea. However, for sugar, the results in literature are contradictory. When 30 g/L of added sugar was added to black tea the antioxidant capacity reduced (Korir et al., 2014). Conversely, the FRAP antioxidant capacity of mulberry extract increased with the addition of sugar (20 – 60%) although with heating (Tsai, Delva, Yu, Huang, & Dufosse, 2005). For the study by Korir et al. (2014), the mechanism of the reduction in

Effect of the Spices (Cinnamon and Ginger) on the stability of Anthocyanin in a Roselle beverage

antioxidant capacity was postulated to be as a result of glucose-gallic complexes. In the Tsai et al. (2005), the increase in FRAP (antioxidant) capacity was attributed to maillard reaction products which have verified in other studies to be effective antioxidants (Kim & Lee, 2009). There was also a significant (p < 0.05) increase in initial antioxidant content when cinnamon was added to unsweetened or sweetened Roselle beverages. This corroborates the partial relationship between anthocyanins and antioxidants as discussed in Chapter 3. This effect was not replicated with ginger. Only in the SRA sweetened beverage did ginger effect a significant (p = 0.194) initial increase in FRAP (antioxidant) capacity followed by a better anthocyanin stability compared to the unsweetened beverage. Firstly, both spices are considered to be strong antioxidants with cinnamon having about 4 times or more activity than ginger (Dragland et al., 2003), hence, increased antioxidant capacity is expected.

5.3.4 Colour

For all beverages, the correlation between the total anthocyanin content and chroma was high ($R = 0.99 \pm 0.01$). The sweetener type did not affect the initial colour of the Roselle beverage and there was no subsequent effect on the stability of the colour during storage. Although there was no initial effect of the spices on the chroma of the beverage, the inclusion of cinnamon in unsweetened and sweetened beverages led to a reduction in the rate of anthocyanin degradation, particularly within 15 days. Eventually, the anthocyanin degradation on day 30 of the accelerated study was the same as the beverages without cinnamon in the unsweetened and SRA sweetened beverages. However, this was not the case where cinnamon was used in combination with sugar. In this case, there was a significant effect of colour chroma (Figure 5.4a).





Figure 5.4: (a) Chroma profile of Roselle beverages unsweetened or sweetened (with sugar or stevia Reb A) and unflavoured or flavoured (with cinnamon or ginger) on Days 0, 15 and 30 of accelerated storage at 40°C. (b) Hue-angle profile of Roselle beverages unsweetened or sweetened (with sugar or stevia Reb A) and unflavoured or flavoured (with cinnamon or ginger) on Days 0, 15 and 30 of accelerated storage at 40°C. Each bar/point represents mean values + SD. "Unswt – no spice" refers to Roselle beverage without sweetener and spice; "Unswt – cinnamon" – refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon flavour but no sweetener; "Unswt – ginger" – refers to Roselle beverage with ginger flavour but no sweetener; "sugar – no spice" refers to Roselle beverage with sugar; "sugar – cinnamon" refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened with sugar; "SRA – no spice" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger " refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger " refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened with Stevia Reb A.

(b)

(a)

Effect of the Spices (Cinnamon and Ginger) on the stability of Anthocyanin in a Roselle beverage

Conversely, colour hue angle (Figure 5.4b) was weakly correlated to total anthocyanins. However, there was no effect of the sweetener on hue-angle. All beverages containing cinnamon had a lower hue angle throughout storage. The sugar – cinnamon beverage maintained the red colour, thus, linking well with the anthocyanin data. The colour stability offered with the sugar - cinnamon combination is perhaps one of the most important findings of this storage as it is would the most obvious indication of the quality of the beverage to consumers. Without this contribution to the beverage, the hue angle of the beverages would increase, as observed with the other beverages in this study, tending towards a more yellow colour during storage.

5.3.5 pH

For most of the Roselle beverages, the pH values did not change significantly throughout the storage period (Figure 5.5). The addition of sweeteners or spices did not significantly alter initial pH values. For all beverages. The pH reduced by day 15 but increased by day 30. This suggests changes occurring in the constituents of phenolic compounds during storage. The pH did not correlate with any of the other measured parameters.

Effect of the Spices (Cinnamon and Ginger) on the stability of Anthocyanin in a Roselle beverage



Figure 5.5: pH profile of Roselle beverages unsweetened or sweetened (with sugar or stevia Reb A) and unflavoured or flavoured (with cinnamon or ginger) on Days 0, 15 and 30 of accelerated storage at 40°C. Each bar/point represents mean values + SD. "Unswt – no spice" refers to Roselle beverage without sweetener and spice; "Unswt – cinnamon" – refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon flavour but no sweetener; "Unswt – ginger" – refers to Roselle beverage with ginger flavour but no sweetener; "sugar – no spice" refers to Roselle beverage without spice but sweetened with sugar; "sugar – cinnamon" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with sugar; "SRA – no spice" refers to Roselle beverage without spice but sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – cinnamon" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened with Stevia Reb A.

5.4 Conclusion

The addition of sweeteners (8% sugar equivalent) to Roselle beverage did not prevent degradation of chemical compounds at the initial stage. In this respect, Stevia Rebaudioside A (SRA) was found to be a good replacement for sugar in the Roselle beverage. However, with the addition of spices, cinnamon particularly improved the stability of anthocyanins and peharps the total phenolic content, consequently, the colour of sugar sweetened beverage was also better retained. This was not observed with SRA or when ginger was used with either sweetener.

The increase in total phenolics over the storage period for the sugar sweetened samples suggests the presence of reducing sugars e.g. glucose, which may assist in the stability of the

Effect of the Spices (Cinnamon and Ginger) on the stability of Anthocyanin in a Roselle beverage

beverage in combination with cinnamon. Secondly, there may be co-pigmentation reactions or acylation of the anthocyanins with other phenolic provided from cinnamon or a complex product formed from the reaction of phenolic compounds with sugar. Although the mechanism is not certain yet, the findings in this study show some particular interactions between sugar and cinnamon with the Roselle anthocyanin which leads to improved stability over a 6-months room temperature storage periods (40°C for 30 days accelerated conditions). This should be further investigated to gain improved insight into possible mechanisms. The findings here can also be translated into beverages with anthocyanins. This concluding chapter of the thesis will summarise key findings in the research work and main contributions to knowledge in the subject field. Also, the potential applications of these findings to an industrial (beverage) process will be evaluated. In the previous chapters, it was made clear that the provision of healthier beverage products is a global concept, however, this must be achieved without compromise on product quality. Furthermore, due to consumer demands for clean label products, there are knowledge gaps in the beverage production process that need to be researched. Consequently, the overall aim of this research work was to use Roselle beverages as a template to investigate relevant concepts within key aspects of a healthy beverage production process. These process steps were in relation to the preservation, sweetening and flavouring of the beverage.

These key aspects of the production process led to the research questions explored in this thesis. First, with preservation, the research questions were whether pasteurisation and storage at different conditions affected the physical and biochemical properties of the Roselle beverage; and to what extent (Chapter 3). The results were considered to be the foundation of the research work which could be linked to existing literature and on which subsequent research work could be built upon.

The key findings of this chapter were that there was no significant effect due to pasteurisation on the initial values of the extract, under the conditions used, but there were significant differences between extracts stored at warm (room temperature) and cold (refrigerated and frozen) storage temperatures. This latter part was as expected but the former contradicted some previous studies. The differences in pasteurisation temperature and/or time and solids-to-solvent ratio could influence degradation results, hence the differences between these and some of the reported results.

The most interesting effect of pasteurisation on stored extracts was the better retention of ACE inhibitory (ACEi) activity over the 6 months of storage. Although a link was observed between ACEi and anthocyanins, the changes observed in anthocyanin content did not fully account for the changes observed ACEi activity. Therefore, it was concluded that other compounds (most probably polyphenols) also contributed to ACEi activity. The ACE FAPGG assay used was quite sensitive and expensive, therefore, retrospectively, an alternative method for establishing the ACEi property of Roselle would be considered for future work in this area.

It was hypothesised that the anthocyanin degradation products, gallic acid and protocatechuic acid, participated in the stabilising of FRAP (antioxidant) capacity after 60 days of storage at room temperature. A confirmation of this hypothesis would be good for overall knowledge so that perhaps the early incorporating of these degradation products into the formulation may retard the expected losses in antioxidant capacity.

Another key result in relation to pasteurisation was that the sensory profiling of pasteurised and pre-pasteurised Roselle extracts (Chapter 4) were not significantly different which was in conformity to findings in Chapter 3. Even when Roselle was dried differently from the commercially air-dried sample, the results were the same. This was a negative outcome to the first hypothesis in Chapter 4 i.e. variations in processing conditions will affect the sensory profile of a Roselle infusion. This outcome was also the case for tray dried, freeze dried and commercially air- dried Roselle infusions.

Overall, these results support the continued use of pasteurisation in the beverage industry. Due to its relatively low cost and simplicity, it is ideal for small scale producers. Moreover, the knowledge that it is not further detrimental to the physical, chemical and sensory properties of the pre-pasteurised extract, under similar processing conditions, is useful. Also, the strong stability of Roselle beverages displayed at lower temperatures, such as refrigeration and freezing, offer some flexibility with the handling of Roselle beverages in general. The second key aspect under consideration in this thesis was sweetening of the beverage. This is the current hot topic in the beverage industry. It was included in a series of research questions in Chapter 4. The three relevant research hypotheses were: Stevia Rebaudiana A (SRA) may enhance aspects of the sensory profile of Roselle infusions; consumers can discriminate between sugar and SRA sweetened beverages and prefer sugar-sweetened RB and spices may mask off-notes in RB sweetened with SRA. Already the addition of sugar is known to enhance the sensory attributes of many beverages. However, it is unknown whether SRA would do the same. Like sugar, SRA also did improve certain attributes in the Roselle beverage, such as reduced acid, salty and bitter tastes; reduced dusty and veggie odours and flavours. However, it reduced key attributes like fruity odours and flavours and accented cooked flavours. It also increased the characteristic liquorice flavour and after-effect. Hence, it was not surprising that consumers discriminated between sugar and SRA.

Consequently, and in consideration of the last relevant aspect of the healthy beverage processing i.e. flavouring, an attempt was made to mask the off-flavours of SRA with natural flavours i.e. spices (cinnamon, cloves and ginger). This formed the basis of the last research statement in Chapter 4, which was, spices may mask off-notes in RB sweetened with SRA. A masking effect was not observed on SRA sweetened beverages but a

congruency between cinnamon and ginger spices and the Roselle sensory attributes was observed, as consumer liking of cinnamon and ginger flavoured beverages sweetened with SRA was not significantly different from the unflavoured SRA sweetened beverage.

On the issue of sweetening, in response to the research hypothesis: there is an effect of Just about right (JAR) levels of sweeteners on the physical and bioactive compounds in the Roselle beverage, the results in Chapter 5 show that at 8% sugar equivalent, the sweeteners had no significant effect on any of the properties measured. Neither sugar nor SRA altered the degradation path of any of the bioactive compounds during storage. Therefore if consumers could accept SRA or masking of its off-flavours could be achieved with spices SRA could be a satisfactory replacement for sugar in this regard.

Following on from this study, similar quantities of sweeteners (8% sugar equivalent) and spices (1 g/L) were incorporated in Roselle extract to investigate their influence on physical and bioactive properties in Chapter 5. This was in response to the research hypotheses: cinnamon and ginger spices may affect the physical and bioactive compounds in the Roselle beverage, and combinations of sweeteners with spices may stabilise key compounds prone to deterioration in the Roselle beverage. The results showed that cinnamon surpassed ginger in anthocyanin and antioxidant stabilising properties. Moreover, the observed beneficial effect of the sugar - cinnamon mixture, showed the possibilities of the right ingredient combinations in enhancing the stability of Roselle compounds. There was also a significant effect of the SRA - cinnamon mixture on the reduction of losses in FRAP (antioxidant) capacity, although it was significantly less than the sugar – cinnamon effect. Ultimately, it is believed that all the research questions presented in this thesis were adequately but investigated. There were several limitations to this research work. Firstly, the difficulty in obtaining fresh Roselle restricted the research to the use of commercially

air dried samples with minimal processing information, in most cases. Secondly, there was focused placed on the physical, chemical and sensory properties of the beverage but a microbiological work is also important. Thirdly, with research methodology, there were equipment restrictions and challenges which sometimes impacted on the data that could be obtained, for instance, with the availability of temperature controlled storage facilities, and the breakdown of equipment at certain points during the research work.

However, most importantly, the research designs selected only a small range of Roselle, sweetener and spice. Investigating a wider source/range of these ingredients to provide some more positive outcomes is necessary. There may indeed be advantages in combining sweeteners and combining spices rather than using them individually as carried out in this research which particularly in the consumer study made it easy for consumers to identify specific spices which may have introduced some bias. Furthermore, other sweetener and spice combinations may provide similar synergy as was observed with sugar and cinnamon. There were interesting outcomes to some challenges. For instance, the selection of natural sweeteners led to wider opportunities for learning; and the absence of a Roselle beverage lexicon in existing literature led to the development of a lexicon with a trained panel which was adapted for use with the Roselle beverages as well. Notwithstanding of limitations, this research adds to the body of scientific knowledge by exploring and providing evidence for consumer preference/acceptability of sugar and SRA. In general, there is a gap in stevia related sensory information in beverage research. It also initiates research into spice flavourings which is an under-researched aspect of beverage research, particularly in relation to anthocyanin and antioxidant stability. Furthermore, it offers areas for future research in trying to identify the compounds responsible for the attribute enhancing and diminishing effects.

In conclusion, good quality clean label functional beverages appear to be an achievable concept but still requires further research. Therefore, future work may include investigating the mechanism for ACE inhibition in Roselle beverages. Next, investigating the reasons behind the stability of FRAP (antioxidant) capacity after 60 day storage at room temperature in real time study may provide information on useful compounds with stabilising abilities which may be incorporated during beverage formulation to reduce the loss of FRAP (antioxidant) capacity from the onset. Further storage tests with sweeteners and spices should involve microbiological shelf life studies for holistic results. Now fully aware of the differences in sugar and SRA based on profiling results with the hibiscus beverages, masking the associated off-notes of SRA is another important area for further research. The combination of sweeteners and/or spices could be further investigated for synergistic effects especially in relation to masking of off-notes and anthocyanin and antioxidant stability. This current study may be expanded to anthocyanin rich extracts, natural sweeteners and spices which may further inform the body of knowledge for the beverage industry.

Appendices

Appendix I

Country	Spices used	Sources (last accessed 20 th March 2017)
Burkina faso	mint, ginger	http://www.nearof.com/?p=890
Burkina faso	vanilla extract	http://www.internationalcuisine.com/hibiscus-flower- drink/
Canada	mint, ginger, vanilla extract	http://www.food.com/user/593927
Congo	mint, vanilla extract, ginger	http://www.congocookbook.com/beverages/jus_de_bi ssap.html
Cote d'ivoire	mint, vanilla	https://globalgrazers.wordpress.com/2012/11/10/our- bissap-recipe-a-refreshing-treat-on-a-hot-summers- day/
Dubai	cinnamon	http://www.abudhabiconfidential.ae/wellbeing/karkad e-recipe/
Egypt	ginger, allspice berries, cinnamon	http://www.whats4eats.com/beverages/sorrel-punch- recipe
Egypt	vanilla, mint	http://www.gloriagoodtaste.com/wp- content/uploads/2015/08/Karkade-Egypt-21.pdf
Ghana	cloves, cinnamon, vanilla	http://recipes.ghanaculturepolitics.com/2016/08/30/h ow-to-make-sobolo-sorrel-drink/
Ghana	ginger, hwentia (<i>Xylopia aethiopica</i>), pepree (<i>Aframomum melegueta</i>), wisaa, ginger	http://www.xocara.com/2015/11/how-to-make-bissap- sobolo-drink-with-michael-ghananie-com/
Ghana	ginger, cinnamon, grains of paradise (<i>Aframomum</i> <i>melegueta</i>), vanilla, mint, cloves	http://mywekutastes.com/making-africas-sobolo-drink- bissap-drink/#.WNAT9Pnyi01
Ghana	lemongrass	http://www.naaoyooquartey.com/ganyobinaa/xyqd1z mdlfss76d7x6gflvb3omf958/11/30/2015
Ghana	cloves, ginger	http://bibinigh.com/recipe-for-sorrel-drink-also- known-as-sobolo-in-ghana/
Jamaica	ginger	http://jamaicans.com/hibiscus-tea/
Jamaica	cloves, allspice, cinnamon, mace (Myristica fragrans)	http://www.jamaicatravelandculture.com/food_and_d rink/sorrel_drink.htm
Jamaica	ginger, cinnamon	http://globaltableadventure.com/recipe/jamaican- sorrel-drink/
Jamaica	ginger, cloves	http://www.gracefoods.com/recipe-a-z/recipe/4663- sorrel-drink
Malaysia	cinnamon, cloves, star anise	http://honestcooking.com/karkadeh-a-sweet-hibiscus- tea/

Table A1.1: Online recipes for Roselle beverages containing spice/herbs

Mali	vanilla, ginger	http://globaltableadventure.com/recipe/recipe-vanilla- ginger-bissap-with-poll/
Mali	vanilla, mint	https://cookpad.com/uk/recipes/425528-jus-de-bissap- malian-hibiscus-flower-juice-mali
Mauritania	cinnamon, vanilla extracts	http://nomadunderthebluesky.com/bissap-recipe-a- cold-drink-from-senegal/
Mexico	cinnamon, cloves, allspice, nutmeg	http://allrecipes.com/recipe/214366/agua-de-jamaica- hibiscus-water/
Nigeria	cinnamon	http://www.foodsfromafrica.com/201622tradtional- zobo-drink-hibiscus-punch-recipe-egyptian-karkade/
Nigeria	garlic, ginger	<u>http://www.allnigerianrecipes.com/drinks/zobo-</u> <u>drink.html</u>
Nigeria	cloves, chilli flakes/cayenne pepper, ginger	http://dooneyskitchen.com/my-7-ingredient-zobo- drink/
Nigeria Nigeria	ginger, cloves ginger	http://www.kaunakitchen.com/zobo-drink/ http://withdrmalik.org/2016/06/zobo-drink- recipe.html
Nigeria	ginger, garlic, pepper soup spice (cloves, Xylopia aethiopica, Monodora myristica), scotch bonnet chilli	http://www.wivestownhallconnection.com/2013/08/h ow-to-make-nutritious-nigerian-zobo.html
Nigeria	cloves, cinnamon, ginger	https://www.naij.com/1086789-zobo-drink-weight- loss.html
Nigeria	garlic, ginger, cloves, mint	http://zeeliciousfoods.com/zobo-drink-recipe/
Senegal	cloves, allspice seeds, cinnamon, ginger	http://www.seasoningbottle.com/senegalese-bissap/
USA	lemon grass, vanilla	http://www.betumi.com/2009/08/recipe-8-bissap- hibiscus-iced-tea.html
USA	cinnamon, ginger, allspice berries (<i>Pimenta dioica</i>)	http://www.simplyrecipes.com/recipes/agua_de_jamai ca_hibiscus_tea/
USA USA	ginger, allspice berries cinnamon, mint	http://healthiersteps.com/jamaican-sorrel-drink/ http://www.thelittleepicurean.com/2014/08/hibiscus- tea-jamaica.html
USA	Mint	https://manfuelblog.com/2015/08/02/egyptian- karkade-hibiscus-iced-tea-recipe/
USA	cinnamon, ginger, star anise, allspice, lemongrass	http://www.thekitchn.com/recipe-cold-brew-jamaica- hibiscus-iced-tea-recipes-from-the-kitchn-192433
USA	cloves, allspice (pimento), cinnamon, ginger	http://www.osochic.com/2013/12/holiday-christmas- cocktail-sorrel-drink-recipe-bissap-zobo.html
USA	canela, cinnamon, allspice berries (<i>Pimenta dioica</i>)	http://www.saveur.com/article/Recipes/Mexico- Sweet-Hibiscus-Drink

The table contains links to online recipes of Roselle beverages, which were selected based on containing at least one herb in the ingredient list and not a repeat of another recipe found

online. In the summary label below, spices were edited for consistency; colloquial names replaced with scientific names and unidentifiable spices/herbs excluded.

	Occurrence in
Spice name (Scientific name)	recipes
African pepper (Xylopia aethiopica)	2
Alligator pepper (Aframomum melegueta)	2
Allspice (Pimenta dioica)	9
Calabash nutmeg (Monodora myristica)	1
Cayenne pepper (Capsicum annuum)	1
Cinnamon (<i>Cinnamomum cassia</i>)	18
Cloves (Syzygium aromaticum)	14
Garlic (Allium chinense)	3
Ginger (Zingiber officinale)	24
Lemongrass (Cymbopogon citratus)	3
Mace (Myristica fragrans)	1
Mint (<i>Mentha spicata</i>)	10
Nutmeg (Myristica fragrans)	1
Scotch bonnet chilli (Capsicum chinense)	1
Star anise (Illicium verum)	2
Vanilla (Vanilla planifolia)	11
Total count	103

Table A1.2: Frequency of spice usage in Roselle beverage online recipes from Table A1.1

Table A1.3: Profiling vocabulary list for Roselle Extract				
Vocabulary classification	Term	Description	Reference	Anchors
classification				
Appearance	Red Colour	Shade of red associated with	Roselle extract	Light to
		Roselle extract/beverages	(5g/L) at 90°C for	Dark
			25 minutes	
	Bubbles	Vesicle of beverage filled with	N/A	None to
		air		Lots
	Sediments	Particles at the bottom of the	N/A	None to
		extract/beverage		Lots
	Cloudy	Perceived translucence of the extract/beverage	N/A	Not to Very
Odour	Sweet	Odour associated with sugary foods	N/A	Not to Very
	Red berry	Aroma(s) associated with red	a combination of	Not to Very
	fruit	berry fruits	Cranberry juice	
			and raspberry	
			fruit	
	Orchard	Aroma(s) associated with	a combination of	Not to Very
	fruit	orchard fruit	pear and	
			ripe apple fruits	
	Floral	A subtle aroma note associated with dry rose petals	dry rose petals	Not to Very
	Veggie note	Earthy aroma associated with root vegetables	Raw turnip	Not to Very
	Allspice	Spicy odour associated with the ground allspice	Ground dried allspice	Not to Very
	Cooked	Jammy odour associated with processed fruits	Strawberry jam	Not to Very
	Dusty	Odour associated with dried storage	Hessian string/sack/bag	Not to Very
Taste	Sweet	Taste associated with sugary food	N/A	Not to Very
	Acid	Sensation associated with lemons	N/A	Not to Very
	Bitter	Distinct taste of quinine	N/A	Not to Very
	Salty	Taste associated with NaCl	N/A	, Not to Very
	Metallic	Unusual off note taste sensation in the mouth	N/A	Not to Very
Flavour	Red berry fruit	Flavour(s) associated with red berry fruits	a combination of cranberry juice and raspberry fruit	Not to Very
	Orchard fruit	Flavour(s) associated with orchard fruits	a combination of pear and	Not to Very
	Duranus		ripe apple fruits	Nation 14
	Brown	Flavour(s) associated with	Dates and Raisins	Not to Very
	Fruits	brown fruits	Dow Turnin	
	Veggie note	Earthy flavour associated with root vegetables	Raw Turnip	Not to Very
	Floral	A subtle flavour note associated with dry rose petals	Dry rose petals	Not to Very

Table A1.3: Profiling vocabulary list for Roselle Extract

	Allspice	Spicy flavour associated with the ground allspice	Ground dried llspice	Not to Very
	Cooked	Jammy flavour associated with processed fruits	Strawberry jam	Not to Very
	Dry wood	Flavour associated with dried wood	Sharpened pencil shavings	Not to Very
	Dusty	Odour associated with dried storage	Hessian string/sack/bag	Not to Very
Mouthfeel	Mouth coating	Degree to which the beverage coats the mouth	N/A	Not to Very
	Salivating	Degree to which saliva is induced upon drinking of the beverage	Cranberry juice	Not to Very
	Drying	Degree of Astringency or mouth puckering	N/A	Not to Very
Aftereffect	Sweet	A lingering taste associated with sugary foods	N/A	Not to Very
	Acid	A lingering lemony taste	Lemon	Not to Very
	Salty	A lingering taste associated with NaCl	N/A	Not to Very
	Bitter	A lingering distinct taste associated with quinine	N/A	Not to Very
	Allspice	A lingering spicy taste	Ground allspice	Not to Very
	Drying	Astringent, mouth puckering sensation	N/A	Not to Very

Table A1.4: Profiling vocabulary list for Roselle beverage

Vocabulary classification	Term	Definition	Reference	Anchors
Appearance	Red Colour	Shade of red associated with Roselle extract/beverages	Roselle extract (5g/L) at 90°C for 25 minutes	Light to Dark
	Bubbles	Vesicle of beverage filled with air	N/A	None to Lots
	Sediments	Particles at the bottom of the extract/beverage	N/A	None to Lots
	Cloudy	Perceived translucence of the extract/beverage	N/A	Not to Very
Odour	Sweet	Odour associated with sugary foods	N/A	Not to Very
	Red berry fruit	Aroma(s) associated with red berry fruits	a combination of cranberry juice and raspberry fruit	Not to Very
	Pineapple juice	Aroma associated with pineapple juice	UHT pineapple juice	Not to Very
	Orchard fruit	Aroma(s) associated with orchard fruit	Standards – a combination of pear and ripe apple fruits	Not to Very

	Floral	A subtle aroma note associated with dry rose	Dry rose petals	Not to Very
	Ginger	petals Aroma associated with ginger	Ground dried ginger	Not to Very
	Cloves	Aroma associated with cloves	Ground dried cloves	Not to Very
	Cinnamon	Aroma associated with cinnamon	Ground dried cinnamon	Not to Very
	Cooked	Jammy odour associated with processed fruits	Strawberry jam	Not to Very
	Dusty	Odour associated with dried storage	Hessian string/sack/bag	Not to Very
	Soapy	Aroma associated with bar soap	Unperfumed hypoallergic soap	Not to Very
	Off note	Fishy and putty aroma associated with adhesives or plastics	N/A	Not to Very
Taste	Sweet	Pleasant taste associated with sugary food	N/A	Not to Very
	Acid	Sensation associated with lemons	N/A	Not to Very
	Bitter	Distinct taste associated with quinine	N/A	Not to Very
	Salty	Taste associated with NaCl	N/A	Not to Very
	Metallic	Unusual off note taste sensation in the mouth	N/A	Not to Very
	Savoury	Taste associated with spicy foods	N/A	Not to Very
Flavour	Red berry fruit	Flavour(s) associated with red berry fruits	a combination of UHT cranberry and raspberry juice	Not to Very
	Pineapple juice	Flavour(s) associated with pineapple juice	UHT pineapple juice	Not to Very
	Orchard fruit	Flavour(s) associated with orchard fruits	a combination of pear and ripe apple fruits	Not to Very
	Floral	A subtle flavour associated with dry rose petals	Dry rose petals	Not to Very
	Liquorice	Flavour associated with liquorice	N/A	Not to Very
	Ginger	Flavour associated with ginger	Ground dried ginger	Not to Very
	Cloves	Flavour associated with cloves	Ground dried cloves	Not to Very
	Cinnamon	Flavour associated with cinnamon	Ground dried cinnamon	Not to Very
	Cooked	Jammy taste associated with processed fruits	Strawberry jam	Not to Very
	Dusty	Odour associated with dried storage	N/A	Not to Very

	Soapy	Aroma associated with bar soap	N/A	Not to Very									
	Off note	fishy and putty i.e. adhesive, plastic odour	N/A	Not to Very									
Mouthfeel	Warming	Sensation of increased temperature created by spicy foods after swallowing	N/A	Not to Very									
	Mouth coating	Degree to which the beverage coats the mouth	N/A	Not to Very									
	Tingling	Stinging sensation on the tongue	N/A	Not to Very									
	Residue	Feeling of the presence of sediments in the mouth	N/A	Not to Very									
	Salivating	Degree to which saliva is induced upon drinking of the beverage	N/A	Not to Very									
	Throat catching	Sensation created in the throat as a result of spiciness	N/A	Not to Very									
Aftereffect	Sweet	A lingering taste associated with sugary foods	N/A	Not to Very									
	Acid	A lingering lemony taste	N/A	Not to Very									
	Salty	A lingering taste associated with NaCl	N/A	Not to Very									
	Bitter	A lingering distinct taste associated with quinine	N/A	Not to Very									
	Soapy	A lingering taste of soap	N/A	Not to Very									
	Ginger	A lingering taste of ginger	N/A	Not to Very									
	Cloves	A lingering taste of cloves	N/A	Not to Very									
	Cinnamon	A lingering taste of cinnamon	N/A	Not to Very									
	Drying	A lingering astringent or mouth puckering sensation	N/A	Not to Very									
	Liquorice	A lingering taste associated with liquorice	N/A	Not to Very									
Attribute/	Samp	IC IINII	Table A1.5: Consumer liking test questions Sample liking questions										
-------------------	-----------------	----------	--	--	--	--	--	--	--	--	--	--	--
	· · · ·												
Question	method												
Overall liking	9 point hedonic	1	Dislike Extremely										
	scale	2	Dislike Very Much										
		3	Dislike Moderately										
		4	, Dislike Slightly										
		5	Neither Like nor Dislike										
		6	Like Slightly										
		7	Like Moderately										
		8	Like Very Much										
		9	Like Extremely										
Appearance liking	9 point hedonic	1	Dislike Extremely										
	scale	2	Dislike Very Much										
		3	Dislike Moderately										
		4	Dislike Slightly										
		5	Neither Like nor Dislike										
		6	Like Slightly										
		7	Like Moderately										
		8	Like Very Much										
		9	Like Extremely										
Aroma liking	9 point hedonic	1	Dislike Extremely										
	scale	2	Dislike Very Much										
		3	Dislike Moderately										
		4	Dislike Slightly										
		5	Neither Like nor Dislike										
		6	Like Slightly										
		7	Like Moderately										
		8	Like Very Much										
		9	Like Extremely										
Flavour liking	9 point hedonic	1	Dislike Extremely										
	scale	2	Dislike Very Much										
		3	Dislike Moderately										
		4	Dislike Slightly										
		5	Neither Like nor Dislike										
		6	Like Slightly										
		7	Like Moderately										
		8	Like Very Much										
		9	Like Extremely										
Sweetness	JAR scale	1	Much too Little										
		2	Too Little										
		3	Just-about-right										
		4	Too Much										
		5	Much Too Much										
Flavour Intensity	JAR scale	1	Much too Little										
-		2	Too Little										
		3	Just-about-right										

Table A1.5: Consumer liking test questions

			1	Too N	1
			4 5		Too Much
Astringency	IAR	scale			too Little
Astingency	57 (1)	Scale	2	Too L	
			2		ibout-right
				Too N	0
			4 5		n Too Much
		Consumn			asing Intent
Question	Scoring	method		i urcin	Anchor points
Consumption	5 point sca		1	Defin	itely would not drink
intent			2		ably would not drink
			3		or may not drink
			4		ably would drink
			5		itely would drink
Purchasing	5 point sca	le	1		itely would not purchase
intent	·		2		ably would not purchase
			3		or may not purchase
			4		ably would purchase
			5		itely would purchase
CATA	Multiple ch	noice (tick)		ctive,	• • •
0,11,1	indicipie of				Calm, Daring, Disgusted, Eager, Energetic,
					istic, Free, Friendly, Glad, Good, Good-
					, Guilty, Happy, Interested, Joyful,
				oving,	
					, Pleased, Polite, Quiet, Satisfied, Secure,
				•	Tame, Tender, Understanding, Warm,
					Wild, Worried
			Demog		
Question				Anch	or points
Gender	1	MALE			
Eth at th	2	FEMALE			
Ethnicity	1	-		h/Scot	tish/Northern Irish/British
	2	WHITE- Irish			
	3	WHITE- Othe			
	4	•	TIPLE E II	HNIC G	ROUP- White and Black
	4 5	Carribean	דוסו ה הדו		DOUD White and Diack African
	5	-			ROUP- White and Black African
	6	-			ROUP- White and Black Asian
	7	ASIAN/ASIAN			
	8	ASIAN/ASIAN			
	9	ASIAN/ASIAN		-	
	10	ASIAN/ASIAN			
	11	-	-		AN/BLACK BRITISH- African
	12	-	-		AN/BLACK BRITISH- Carribbean
	13	OTHER ETHN			
	14	OTHER ETHN		P- any	otner
Morting	15	Prefer not to			
Working Status	1	Working			
JIALUS	2	Unempl	oyed		

		2	
		3	Student
		4	Other
Food Sector		1	YES
		2	NO
Wage		1	Less than £15,000 per annum
		2	Approx £15,000 per annum
		3	More than £15,000 per annum
		4	Does not want to say
Completed			Did not graduate from secondary
qualification		1	school
		2	Secondary school graduate
		3	Apprenticeship/ trade
		4	Diploma
		5	Bachelor's degree
		6	Master's degree
		7	Doctorate (PhD)
			Familiarity with Roselle
Question	Respons	ses	
Familiarity	1	YES	
	2	NO	
Normally Buy	1	Yes Fr	equently (Approximately once a week)
	2	Yes So	pmetimes (Approximately once a month)
	3	Rarely	(Less than once per month)
	4	Never	

	CAD_90°C,25min		FD_90°C,25min		FD_100°C,3min		PCAD_90°C,25mi n		PFD_90°C,25min		PFD_90°C,25min		PTD_90°C,25min		TD_90°C,25min		Significance of sample (p=value)
Red Colour	53.4	а	52.8	а	43.8	bc	52.0	ab	53.3	а	40.6	С	49.5	ab	47.7	abc	<.0001
Bubbles	1.4	С	10.3	а	6.2	abc	2.0	bc	7.1	ab	2.3	bc	1.8	bc	5.3	abc	<.0001
Sediment	1.4	ab	7.0	ab	4.3	ab	1.0	b	7.7	а	7.3	ab	1.3	ab	2.0	ab	0.002
Cloudy	1.3	ab	5.3	ab	5.7	ab	0.9	b	4.8	ab	8.0	а	1.3	ab	0.1	b	0.003
Sweet Odour	13.3	b	21.2	ab	17.4	ab	17.1	ab	17.8	ab	20.7	ab	20.2	ab	23.1	а	0.02
Red berry Fruit Odour	22.4	а	29.4	а	25.0	а	27.8	а	24.8	а	30.8	а	29.1	а	30.4	а	0.04
Orchard Fruit Odour	9.1	а	10.4	а	10.9	а	10.0	а	9.6	а	11.3	а	11.0	а	14.8	а	0.83
Veggie Odour	9.3	bc	10.9	bc	13.2	abc	4.2	С	16.8	ab	9.0	bc	22.7	а	12.8	abc	0.0005
Floral Odour	6.9	а	13.1	а	9.6	а	8.3	а	8.1	а	12.9	а	9.8	а	11.9	а	0.43
Allspice Odour	3.8	ab	1.9	ab	0.7	b	6.1	а	2.5	ab	3.9	ab	3.2	ab	2.3	ab	0.03
Cooked Odour	6.0	а	10.4	а	8.0	а	8.5	а	9.0	а	10.4	а	11.0	а	13.5	а	0.24
Dusty Odour	24.7	а	10.2	С	24.0	ab	18.5	abc	25.4	а	13.4	bc	10.8	С	17.6	abc	<.0001
Sweet Taste	10.9	а	13.2	а	10.3	а	14.6	а	12.8	а	15.4	а	11.6	а	16.8	а	0.04
Acid Taste	25.6	bc	32.1	ab	29.4	abc	23.6	С	33.2	а	29.2	abc	29.0	abc	28.1	abc	0.001
Bitter Taste	10.4	а	10.0	а	10.8	а	12.5	а	13.6	а	11.0	а	11.1	а	11.0	а	0.67
Salty Taste	5.2	а	6.2	а	7.0	а	5.1	а	7.9	а	5.9	а	5.4	а	5.3	а	0.24
Metallic Taste	3.8	а	5.8	а	3.9	а	3.9	а	4.7	а	3.4	a	4.1	a	2.8	а	0.66
Red berry Fruit		а		а		а		а		а		a		a		а	0.38
Flavour Orchard Fruit	27.7	а	32.0	а	27.6	а	29.3	а	32.3	а	32.8	а	28.6	а	32.8	а	0.60
Flavour	9.9	а	9.7	а	11.9	а	9.6	а	12.9	а	12.9	а	12.4	а	13.5	а	0.48
Brown fruit Flavour	5.5	ab	2.5	ab	3.4	ab	3.3	b	4.7	ab	2.8	b	3.0	а	2.0	ab	0.01
Veggie Flavour	6.1	а	8.2	а	6.9	а	4.4	а	11.9	а	3.9	а	14.0	а	8.8	а	0.04
Floral Flavour	6.6	ab	11.8	b	8.5	b	7.7	а	10.1	b	13.7	b	12.8	b	13.0	b	0.001
Allspice Flavour	4.6	а	2.7	а	1.0	а	7.2	а	2.7	а	2.2	а	2.1	а	2.8	а	0.04
Cooked Flavour	3.4	а	6.5	а	4.0	а	4.0	а	7.4	а	9.6	а	6.9	а	11.0	а	0.51
Dry wood Flavour	9.9	а	7.6	b	10.6	а	12.1	ab	10.0	а	7.5	b	6.5	ab	10.9	ab	0.0001
Dusty Flavour	26.2	а	11.1	а	23.7	а	19.1	а	25.0	а	11.1	а	16.5	а	16.7	а	0.12
Mouth coating	13.3	a	14.4	a	15.8	a	17.1	a	18.4	a	15.0	a	17.1	a	16.0	a	0.45
Salivating	24.5	a	22.9	a	23.3	a	22.2	a	27.0	a	23.4	a	25.2	a	26.5	a	0.43
Drying Mouthfeel	25.0	a	25.8	a	25.9	a	21.4	a	29.8	a	24.1	a	28.2	a	27.9	a	0.47
Sweet After-effect	7.7		8.9		7.7		9.7		8.4		10.6		9.3		11.4		0. 11

Table A1.6: Profiling results on Attributes of Roselle Extracts

136

Acid After-effect	18.4	а	20.6	а	21.2	а	16.6	а	22.0	а	18.4	а	21.9	а	21.9	а	0.03
	-	а		а		а		а		а	-	а	-	а		а	0.48
Salty After-effect	5.9	а	4.1	а	6.6	а	5.0	а	5.5	а	4.5	а	5.8	а	4.4	а	0.99
Bitter After-effect	7.4	ab	7.1	ab	8.1	h	6.8	а	7.0	ab	7.3	ab	6.7	ab	6.9	ab	0.02
Allspice After-effect	2.5	ao	0.7	ao	0.1	U	3.0	a	0.6	ab	0.9	ab	0.9	ab	0.4	ab	
Drying After-effect	25.1	ab	25.4	ab	25.3	ab	18.6	b	29.2	a	23.3	ab	25.9	ab	26.1	ab	0.01

Table A1.7: Profiling results on Attributes of Roselle beverages

	RB_SRA_cinnamo n		RB_SRA_cloves		RB_SRA_ginger		RB_sugar_cinnam on		RB_sugar_cloves		RB_sugar_ginger		RBSRAno spice		RBsugar_no spice		Significance of Solue) Sample (p=value)
Red Colour	46.9	ab	51.6	а	50.1	ab	42.4	ab	46.7	ab	39.1	b	45.3	ab	42.1	ab	0.02
Bubbles	9.9	а	0.3	b	0.2	b	7.9	ab	4.6	b	3.5	b	1.6	b	3.8	b	<.0001
Sediment	19.7	а	31.9	а	33.2	а	31.7	а	29.8	а	21.8	а	21.1	а	25.0	а	0.05
Cloudy	16.6	а	18.8	а	15.0	а	24.5	а	14.5	а	9.4	а	10.7	а	12.1	а	0.26
Sweet Odour	34.0	а	29.4	а	34.6	а	22.8	а	25.7	а	30.7	а	32.8	а	29.7	а	0.09
Red berry Fruit Odour	15.0	а	10.1	а	17.0	а	9.5	а	9.1	а	13.9	а	16.9	а	14.8	а	0.03
Pineapple Juice Odour	4.5	а	4.9	а	14.7	а	0.0	а	2.2	а	2.8	а	14.2	а	9.5	а	0.01
Orchard Fruit Odour	6.6	а	3.4		8.9	а	0.0	а	2.5		6.0	а	9.0	а	6.9	а	0.00
Floral Odour	7.0	а	2.2	а	3.7	а	0.0	а	2.1	а	7.6	а	6.2	а	3.6	а	0.02
Ginger Odour	3.1		2.5		20.1	а	0.0	а	0.0		18.3	а	0.3		0.1		<.0001
Cloves Odour	1.5	b	58.7	а	0.1	b	0.0	b	63.6	а	0.0	b	0.1	b	0.0	b	<.0001
Cinnamon Odour	21.9	а	1.4	b	1.1	b	35.9	а	0.1	b	1.1	b	0.5	b	0.3	b	<.0001
Cooked Odour	9.1	а	6.6	а	9.2	а	0.0	а	4.5	а	7.5	а	11.2	а	10.8	а	0.16
Dusty Odour	9.3	а	7.3	а	3.4	а	4.2	а	6.4	а	2.7	а	2.7	а	1.2	а	0.17
Soapy Odour	1.5	а	4.5	а	1.0	а	0.0	а	3.7	а	4.6	а	1.0	а	0.3	а	0.41
Off-note Odour	0.2	а	0.1	а	0.2	а	0.0	а	1.9	а	0.1	а	1.4	а	1.0	а	0.74
Sweet Taste	43.1	а	39.7	а	39.8	а	38.7	а	42.2	а	40.2	а	39.6	а	45.2	а	0.88
Acid Taste	7.6	abc	8.1	abc	9.8	ab	11.6	а	6.6	abc	8.0	abc	8.8	abc	4.8	ac	0.08
Bitter Taste	5.6	ab	10.3	а	10.2	а	3.8	ab	9.9	а	5.6	ab	6.9	ab	2.0	b	0.01
Salty Taste	1.6	а	2.7	а	1.9	а	4.6	а	1.4	а	1.2	а	3.8	а	2.1	а	0.17
Metallic Taste	1.5	а	3.8	а	2.4	а	0.0	а	0.5	а	0.1	а	2.6	а	0.1	а	0.04
Savoury Taste	1.5	а	3.0	а	3.5	а	11.2	а	2.7	а	3.0	а	5.3	а	0.1	а	0.63
Red berry Fruit Flavour	20.9	а	12.8		16.6	а	6.2	а	13.5	а	21.5	а	16.2	а	17.0	а	0.01

Pineapple Juice Flavour	2.7	а	2.0	а	6.7	а	0.0	a	2.9	а	1.8	а	10.2	а	13.5	а	0.03
Orchard Fruit Flavour	9.7	а	5.1	а	6.0	а	0.0	а	5.9	а	7.0	а	6.0	а	6.0	а	0.25
Floral Flavour	8.2	а	3.0	а	3.1	а	3.5	а	3.4	а	8.2	а	5.3	а	5.4	а	0.07
Liquorice Flavour	5.7	ab	13.0	а	6.5	ab	0.0	ab	0.0	b	0.1	b	9.2	ab	0.3	b	0.0004
Ginger Flavour	3.5		2.8		46.2	а	0.0	b	0.0		32.2	b	1.0		0.1		<.0001
Cloves Flavour	0.3	b	57.5	а	0.1	b	0.0	b	67.3	а	0.4	b	0.0	b	0.1	b	<.0001
Cinnamon Flavour	28.2	ab	1.3	ac	0.5	ac	40.1	а	0.1	ac	0.4	ac	0.1	ac	0.3	ac	<.0001
Cooked Flavour	8.2	а	5.1	а	8.7	а	0.0	а	5.0	а	10.4	а	8.0	а	13.1	а	0.27
Dusty Flavour	8.9	а	5.2	а	4.9	а	4.8	а	5.1	а	2.3	а	2.8	а	2.2	а	0.27
Soapy Flavour	0.9	а	3.8	а	0.8	а	0.0	а	4.5	а	4.5	а	0.7	а	0.3	а	0.24
Off-note Flavour	1.0	а	0.1	а	0.3	а	0.0	а	1.0	а	0.1	а	0.6	а	0.2	а	0.65
Warming	1.9		3.9	- 1-	26.5	а	0.0	a	1.4		20.0	a	0.3	- 1-	0.0		<.0001
Mouth coating	7.9	ab	7.8	ab	10.5	а	9.7	ab	7.1	ab	6.2	ab	6.2	ab	5.0	b	0.06
Tingling	1.1	_	2.4	_	11.8	a	0.0	a	0.8	_	8.3	a	0.4	_	0.1	_	<.0001
Residue	3.0	a	2.8	a	4.9	a	8.2	a	4.5	a	1.6	a	1.5	a	0.4	a	0.11
Salivating	8.5	a Þ	9.2	a Þ	12.6	a	4.0	a	9.1	a h	8.8	a	6.9	a	8.2	a h	0.29
Throat-catching	1.1	b	2.2	b	9.2	a	0.0	ab	1.1	b	5.9	ab	0.9	b	0.0	b	0.001
Sweet After-effect	25.8	a	22.5	a	26.2	a	29.7	a	27.1	a	26.0	a	23.6	a	30.0	a	0.49
Acid After-effect	3.9	a	6.4	a	6.4	a	4.5	a	4.2	a	4.2	a	3.3	a	3.0	a	0.07
Salty After-effect	1.1	a	1.9	a	1.1	a	4.3	a	0.4	a	0.6	a	2.0	a	0.2	a	0.04
Bitter After-effect	3.5	a	6.7	a	7.1	a	0.0	a	6.2	a	3.0	a	4.8	a	1.4	a	0.03
Soapy After-effect	0.2	а	3.6	а	0.1	a	0.0	a	3.9	а	2.7	a	0.3	а	0.2	а	0.30
Ginger After-effect	1.2		1.6	ab	27.2	а	0.0	a b	0.0	2	22.0	а	1.2		0.1		<.0001
Cloves After-effect	0.1	ab	36.0		0.1	С	0.0		43.1	a	0.1	0	0.0	С	0.1	0	<.0001
Cinnamon After-effect	14.2		0.6	ac	0.4		29.0	a	0.7	ac	0.0	C	0.1		0.0	С	<.0001
Drying After-effect	13.6	a ab	15.4	a	15.4	a ab	4.5	a ab	12.0	a b	9.2	a b	12.6	a ab	6.8	b	0.01
Liquorice After-effect	5.3	au	8.2	а	5.9	au	0.0	au	0.0	U	0.1	U	6.9	au	0.1	U	0.003

(CATA) Emotional terms (n = 39) frequency of use in relation to the Roselle beverage										
Emotion term		SI	RA			Sug	ar		Usage	
	Cinnamon	Cloves	Ginger	No Spice	Cinnamon	Cloves	Ginger	No spice	Total	
Active	8	4	6	4	15	8	11	9	65	
Adventurous	12	11	8	5	9	15	10	5	75	
Affectionate	4	3	1	4	10	7	6	6	41	
Aggressive	7	11	9	6	3	7	8	2	53	
Bored	15	21	21	33	13	11	12	10	136	
Calm	19	15	23	24	21	20	32	32	186	
Daring	7	11	6	2	6	4	6	2	44	
Disgusted	28	49	24	19	11	34	14	3	182	
Eager	7	3	5	2	7	5	7	4	40	
Energetic	6	7	9	8	12	12	17	12	83	
Enthusiastic	9	8	6	3	7	11	8	11	63	
Free	6	4	3	10	12	7	7	11	60	
Friendly	17	9	7	9	15	8	13	20	98	
Glad	5	4	1	5	13	10	8	16	62	
Good	28	10	23	22	30	26	33	49	221	
Good-natured	11	11	10	11	19	15	14	16	107	
Guilty	4	4	3	3	3	1	2	2	22	
Нарру	15	8	8	12	31	15	13	31	133	
Interested	11	8	11	11	16	19	27	28	131	
Joyful	11	10	2	8	24	8	15	19	97	
Loving	5	4	2	6	11	5	13	12	58	
Merry	8	6	4	5	15	11	15	10	74	
Mild	25	12	25	25	20	13	18	15	153	
Nostalgic	8	7	6	6	5	12	7	6	57	
Peaceful	10	7	8	13	19	11	17	22	107	
Pleasant	24	14	19	25	31	24	36	45	218	
Pleased	14	13	14	15	27	12	31	35	161	
Polite	5	8	4	3	5	3	3	4	35	
Quiet	9	8	12	19	17	6	8	7	86	
Satisfied	22	12	21	16	32	23	25	47	198	
Secure	5	2	3	3	9	6	3	6	37	
Steady	11	12	12	12	7	8	4	13	79	
Tame	5	2	5	6	3	5	4	4	34	
Tender	6	3	5	6	5	5	7	12	49	
Understanding	4	3	4	7	3	4	4	3	32	
Warm	18	11	11	12	18	17	26	20	133	
Whole	6	5	4	3	5	7	8	9	47	
Wild	7	11	4	2	1	5	4	4	38	
Worried	12	16	16	14	6	13	12	5	94	
	J				1		(Grand total	3589	

Table A1.8: Emotional terms for consumer study of Roselle beverages – check all that apply (CATA)

Classifications		Cluster, n =	141	
<u>Gender</u>	1	2	3	Total
Female	33	48	12	93
Male	20	20	8	48
Age bracket				
19-29	26	22	12	60
30-39	12	20	4	36
40-49	7	11	3	21
50-59	4	11	1	16
60-65	4	4		8
<u>Ethnicity</u> BLACK/AFRICAN/CARRIBBEAN/BLACK				
BRITISH- African	13	6	1	20
OTHER ETHNIC GROUP- any other	9	13	2	24
WHITE-				
English/Welsh/Scottish/Northern Irish/British	12	27	9	48
<u>Familiarity</u>				
NO	24	26	8	58
YES	29	42	12	83





Figure A1.1: Taste, flavour and After-effects attributes of Roselle beverages with spices Where RB_ refers to Roselle extract + Pineapple juice + lemon juice mixture; St refer to SRA and Su refers to sugar





Figure A2: Attributes of Roselle beverages based on sweetener

Where RB_ refers to Roselle extract + Pineapple juice + lemon juice mixture; St refer to SRA_ Reb A and Su refers to sugar (scale 0-100)







Figure A1.4: Consumer overall liking of Roselle beverages explain line scales (y-axis)



Figure A1.5: Consumer consumption Intent for Roselle Beverages



Figure A1.6: Consumer purchase Intent for Roselle Beverages



Figure A1.7: Relationship between Overall Liking, Consumption Intent and Purchase Intent



Figure A1.8: Frequency of purchase of Roselle beverages by consumers familiar with Roselle



Figure A1.9: Effect of Ethnicity on overall liking of the beverage

Appendix II

Parameter	Rate constant (day ⁻¹)	Coefficient of	Half-life t _{1/2} (days)									
		determination (R ²)										
Total phenolic	0.0012	0.8915	577									
content												
Anthocyanin	0.0161	0.9988	43									
Antioxidant	0.0037	0.753	182									

Table A2.1: Summary of kinetic data from a previous study (Chapter 3)

Table A2.2: Total phenolics content kinetics data for sweetened and spice-flavoured Roselle beverages (n=8) stored under accelerated conditions 40°C for 30 days

Sample	Total phenolic content	Rate constant	Coefficient of	Half-life
	(mg GAE/L)	(mg GAE L ⁻¹	determination (R ²)	t _{1/2} (days)
		day ⁻¹)		
Unsweetened RB	119 <u>+</u> 4	0.3726	0.7907	181
no spice				
Unsweetened RB	160 <u>+</u> 6	0.441	0.7226	169
cinnamon				
Unsweetened RB	126 <u>+</u> 6	1.331	0.9437	136
ginger				
Sugar RB no spice	114 <u>+</u> 17	0.4192	0.3564	203
Sugar RB cinnamon	158 <u>+</u> 17	0.3889	0.2216	267
Sugar RB ginger	121 <u>+</u> 16	0.2265	0.2221	160
SRA RB no spice	125 <u>+</u> 22	0.3905	0.7127	184
SRA RB cinnamon	163 <u>+</u> 21	0.4434	0.7433	45
SRA RB ginger	130 <u>+</u> 22	1.4311	0.8831	181

RB – Roselle beverage, SRA – Stevia Rebaudioside A

Table A2.3: FRAP capacity kinetics data for sweetened and spice-flavoured Roselle beverages
(n = 8) Stored under accelerated conditions 40°C for 30 days

Sample	Initial total antioxidants	Rate constant	Coefficient of	Half-life
Sample				
	(mg AAE/L)	(day⁻¹)	determination (R ²)	t _{1/2} (days)
Unsweetened RB	653 <u>+</u> 44	0.015	0.8097	46
no spice				
Unsweetened RB	707 <u>+</u> 128	0.0119	0.6821	58
cinnamon				
Unsweetened RB	674 <u>+</u> 75	0.0152	0.7933	46
ginger				
Sugar RB no spice	603 <u>+</u> 94	0.0179	0.794	39
Sugar RB cinnamon	779 <u>+</u> 128	0.0063	0.3442	110
Sugar RB ginger	634 <u>+</u> 161	0.0179	0.794	39
SRA RB no spice	677 <u>+</u> 157	0.0158	0.8913	44
SRA RB cinnamon	847 <u>+</u> 176	0.0078	0.3854	89
SRA RB ginger	746 <u>+</u> 109	0.0123	0.7611	56

RB – Roselle beverage, SRA – Stevia Rebaudioside A

· · · ·			•	· ·
Source	Numerator df	Denominator df	F	Sig.
Intercept	1	278.822	25178.241	.000
sweetener	2	278.822	39.277	.000
spice	2	278.822	164.626	.000
sweetener * spice	4	277.706	5.134	.001
Day	12	39.903	2.296	.025
sweetener * Day	24	39.903	1.739	.060
Day * spice	24	39.903	.529	.950

Table A2.4: Type III Tests of Fixed Effects for total phenolic content (from SPSS)

Dependent Variable: TP.

Table A2.5: Type III Tests of Fixed Effects for total anthocyanins (from SPSS)

/1				/
Source	Numerator df	Denominator df	F	Sig.
Intercept	1	173.482	4535.259	.000
sweetener	2	173.482	1.048	.353
spice	2	173.482	37.617	.000
sweetener * spice	4	166.017	13.917	.000
Day	12	55.728	149.595	.000
sweetener * Day	24	55.728	.765	.761
Day * spice	24	55.728	2.316	.005

Dependent Variable: AnCy.

/1		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		,
Source	Numerator df	Denominator df	F	Sig.
Intercept	1	226.260	10547.282	.000
sweetener	2	226.260	15.606	.000
spice	2	226.260	61.105	.000
sweetener * spice	4	235.015	2.564	.039
Day	12	39.798	13.519	.000
sweetener * Day	24	39.798	.374	.994
Day * spice	24	39.798	.540	.944

Dependent Variable: AnOX.

ТР	Mean TP	AnCy	Mean AnCy	AnOX	Mean AnOX
Sugar - Cinnamon*30	188 ^d	SRA - No spice*0	48 ^b	SRA - Cinnamon*0	847 ^e
SRA - Cinnamon*0	163 ^{cd}	Sugar - Cinnamon*0	48 ^b	Sugar - Cinnamon*0	779 ^{de}
Unswt - Cinnamon*0	160 ^{bcd}	Sugar - Ginger*0	47 ^b	SRA - Ginger*0	746 ^{cde}
Sugar - Cinnamon*0	158 ^{abcd}	Unswt - No spice*0	47 ^b	Unswt - Cinnamon*0	707 ^{bcde}
Sugar - No spice*30	139 ^{abcd}	Sugar - No spice*0	47 ^b	SRA - No spice*0	677 ^{bcde}
Sugar - Ginger*30	139 ^{abcd}	SRA - Ginger*0	45 ^b	Unswt - Ginger*0	674 ^{bcde}
SRA - Ginger*0	130 ^{abc}	SRA - Cinnamon*0	45 ^b	Unswt - No spice*0	653 ^{abcde}
Unswt - Ginger*0	126 ^{abc}	Unswt - Ginger*0	44 ^b	Sugar - Ginger*0	634 ^{abcde}
SRA - No spice*0	125 ^{abc}	Unswt - Cinnamon*0	43 ^b	Sugar - Cinnamon*30	604 ^{abcde}
SRA - Cinnamon*30	124 ^{abc}	Sugar - Cinnamon*30	17 ^ª	Sugar - No spice*0	603 ^{abcde}
Sugar - Ginger*0	121 ^{abc}	Unswt - Cinnamon*30	8 ^a	SRA - Cinnamon*30	596 ^{abcde}
Unswt - No spice*0	119 ^{abc}	SRA - Cinnamon*30	6ª	Unswt - No spice*30	522 ^{abcde}
SRA - Ginger*30	118 ^{abc}	Unswt - No spice*30	2 ^a	Unswt - Cinnamon*30	494 ^{abcd}
Unswt - Cinnamon*30	118 ^{abc}	SRA - No spice*30	2 ^a	SRA - Ginger*30	483 ^{abcd}
Sugar - No spice*0	114 ^{abc}	Unswt - Ginger*30	2ª	SRA - No spice*30	417 ^{abc}
SRA - No spice*30	114 ^{ab}	SRA - Ginger*30	1ª	Unswt - Ginger*30	407 ^{ab}
Unswt - Ginger*30	113 ^{ab}	Sugar - No spice*30	1ª	Sugar - Ginger*30	391 ^{ab}
Unswt - No spice*30	110ª	Sugar - Ginger*30	0 ^a	Sugar - No spice*30	331ª

Table A2.7: Least square means in descending order for total phenolics content, anthocyanins and FRAP (Antioxidant) for spice flavoured sweetened Roselle beverages on Days 0 and Day 30 (from XLSTAT)

Where a-e indicate significant differences and SRA refers to Stevia Rebaudioside A



Figure A2.1: Results from accelerated study tests at 30°C, 40°C and 60°C (a) results from the total phenolic content of Roselle extracts (b) results from total anthocyanin content of Roselle extracts.



Figure A2.2: First order plot for degradation of phenolics in unpasteurised Roselle extract from Chapter 3



Figure A2.3: First order plots for the degradation of phenolics in pasteurised Roselle extract from Chapter 3



Figure A2.4: Plot of full results of the total phenolic content (mg GAE/L) of Roselle beverages stored from day 0 to 30 under accelerated conditions of 40°C. "Unswt – cinnamon" – refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon flavour but no sweetener; "Unswt – ginger" – refers to Roselle beverage with ginger flavour but no sweetener; "sugar – no spice" refers to Roselle beverage without spice but sweetened with sugar; "sugar – cinnamon" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with sugar; "sugar – ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened with sugar; "SRA – no spice" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – cinnamon" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger" refers to Roselle beverage beverage with ginger and sweetened with Stevia Reb A.



Figure A2.4: Plot of full results of the total monomeric anthocyanins (mg D3S/L) of Roselle beverages stored from day 0 to 30 under accelerated conditions of 40°C. "Unswt – cinnamon" – refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon flavour but no sweetener; "Unswt – ginger" – refers to Roselle beverage with ginger flavour but no sweetener; "sugar – no spice" refers to Roselle beverage without spice but sweetened with sugar; "sugar – cinnamon" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with sugar; "sugar – ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened with sugar; "SRA – no spice" refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – cinnamon" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with ginger and sweetened with Stevia Reb A.



Figure A2.5: Plot of the full results of FRAP activity (μ mol AAE/L) of Roselle beverages stored for 30 day storage under accelerated conditions of 40°C for 30 days "Unswt – cinnamon" – refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon flavour but no sweetener; "Unswt – ginger" – refers to Roselle beverage with ginger flavour but no sweetener; "sugar – no spice" refers to Roselle beverage without spice but sweetened with sugar; "sugar – cinnamon" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with sugar; "SRA – no spice" refers to Roselle beverage without spice but sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – cinnamon" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – cinnamon" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Reb A; "SRA – ginger" refers to Roselle beverage with cinnamon and sweetened with Stevia Reb A.

References

- Abraham, J., & Mathew, F. (2014). Taste masking of peadiatric formulation: a review on technologies, recent trends and regulatory aspects. *Int J Pharm Pharm Sci, 6*, 12-19.
- Akindahunsi, A., & Olaleye, M. (2003). Toxicological investigation of aqueous-methanolic extract of the calyces of *Hibiscus sabdariffa* L. *J Ethnopharmacol, 89*(1), 161-164.
- Al-Shafei, A. I., & El-Gendy, O. A. (2013). Effects of Roselle on arterial pulse pressure and left ventricular hypertrophy in hypertensive patients. *Saudi Med J*, *34*(12), 1248-1254.
- Ali, B. H., Wabel, N. A., & Blunden, G. (2005). Phytochemical, pharmacological and toxicological aspects of Hibiscus sabdariffa L.: a review. *Phytotherapy research*, 19(5), 369-375.
- Andersen, Ø. M., Jordheim, M., Wallace, T., & Giusti, M. (2013). Basic anthocyanin chemistry and dietary sources. *Anthocyanins in Health and Disease*, 1.
- AOAC. (1984). *Official methods of analysis of the association of official analytical chemists* (14th ed.). Washington, DC: Association of Official Analytical Chemists.
- Apostolidis, E., Li, L., Lee, C., & Seeram, N. P. (2011). In vitro evaluation of phenolic-enriched maple syrup extracts for inhibition of carbohydrate hydrolyzing enzymes relevant to type 2 diabetes management. *Journal of Functional Foods*, *3*(2), 100-106.
- Arthur, R. (2016). 'Functional water is predicted to grow very fast': Euromonitor on functional beverage trends. Retrieved from <u>http://www.beveragedaily.com/Markets/Euromonitor-functional-beverage-trends</u> Assessed 29th September 2017
- Ashaye, O. A., Olanipekun, O. T., Ige, E. A., Farinde, E. O., & Akinkunmi, S. O. (2013). Changes in quality attributes of mixed roselle, water melon and grape juice using Aframomum danielli as a preservative. *African Journal of Food Science*, 7(8), 216-221.
- Ashurst, P. R. (2005). *The chemistry and technology of soft drinks and fruit juices* (2nd ed.). Oxford: Blackwell Pub.
- Aurelio, D. L., Edgardo, R. G., & Navarro-Galindo, S. (2008). Thermal kinetic degradation of anthocyanins in a roselle (Hibiscus sabdariffa L. cv. 'Criollo') infusion. *International Journal of Food Science & Technology*, 43(2), 322-325.
- Aviram, M., & Dornfeld, L. (2001). Pomegranate juice consumption inhibits serum angiotensin converting enzyme activity and reduces systolic blood pressure. *Atherosclerosis*, 158(1), 195-198.
- Badhani, B., Sharma, N., & Kakkar, R. (2015). Gallic acid: a versatile antioxidant with promising therapeutic and industrial applications. *RSC Advances*, 5(35), 27540-27557.
- Badrie, N., & Schauss, A. G. (2010). Fruit and Vegetable Antioxidants in Health. In R. R.
 Watson & V. R. Preedy (Eds.), *Bioactive foods in promoting health: fruits and vegetables* (pp. 37–58): Elsevier.
- Bechoff, A., Cissé, M., Fliedel, G., Declemy, A., Ayessou, N., Akissoe, N., Touré, C., Bennett,
 B., Pintado, M., & Pallet, D. (2014). Relationships between anthocyanins and other compounds and sensory acceptability of Hibiscus drinks. *Food Chem*, 148, 112-119.
- Benzie, I. F., & Strain, J. (1999). Ferric reducing/antioxidant power assay: Direct measure of total antioxidant activity of biological fluids and modified version for simultaneous measurement of total antioxidant power and ascorbic acid concentration. *Methods in enzymology, 299*, 15-27.
- Benzie, I. F., & Szeto, Y. (1999). Total antioxidant capacity of teas by the ferric reducing/antioxidant power assay. J Agric Food Chem, 47(2), 633-636.
- Bonnans, S., & Noble, A. (1993). Effect of sweetener type and of sweetener and acid levels on temporal perception of sweetness, sourness and fruitiness. *Chemical senses*, 18(3), 273-283.

- Braide, W., Oranusi, S., & Peter-Ikechukwu, A. I. (2012). Perspectives in the hurdle techniques in the preservation of a non alcoholic beverage, zobo *African Journal of Food Science and Technology*, *3*(2), 46-52.
- Brand-Williams, W., Cuvelier, M.-E., & Berset, C. (1995). Use of a free radical method to evaluate antioxidant activity. *LWT-Food science and Technology*, *28*(1), 25-30.
- Bridle, P., & Timberlake, C. (1997). Anthocyanins as natural food colours—selected aspects. *Food Chem, 58*(1), 103-109.
- Brown, H., & Prescott, R. (2014). Applied mixed models in medicine: John Wiley & Sons.
- Carvajal-Zarrabal, O., Barradas-Dermitz, D. M., Orta-Flores, Z., Hayward-Jones, P. M., Nolasco-Hipólito, C., Aguilar-Uscanga, M. G., Miranda-Medina, A., & Bujang, K. B. (2012). Hibiscus sabdariffa L., Roselle Calyx, from Ethnobotany to Pharmacology. *Journal of Experimental Pharmacology*, *4*, 25-39.
- Chang, S. S., & Cook, J. M. (1983). Stability studies of stevioside and rebaudioside A in carbonated beverages. *J Agric Food Chem*, *31*(2), 409-412.
- Chen, S.-H., Huang, T.-C., Ho, C.-T., & Tsai, P.-J. (1998). Extraction, analysis, and study on the volatiles in roselle tea. *J Agric Food Chem*, *46*(3), 1101-1105.
- Chericoni, S., Prieto, J. M., Iacopini, P., Cioni, P., & Morelli, I. (2005). In vitro activity of the essential oil of Cinnamomum zeylanicum and eugenol in peroxynitrite-induced oxidative processes. *J Agric Food Chem*, *53*(12), 4762-4765.
- Chumsri, P., Sirichote, A., & Itharat, A. (2008). Studies on the optimum conditions for the extraction and concentration of roselle (Hibiscus sabdariffa Linn.) extract. *Songklanakarin J Sci Technol, 30*, 133-139.
- Cisse, M., Bohuon, P., Sambe, F., Kane, C., Sakho, M., & Dornier, M. (2012). Aqueous extraction of anthocyanins from Hibiscus sabdariffa: Experimental kinetics and modeling. *Journal of Food Engineering*, *109*(1), 16-21.
- Cisse, M., Vaillant, F., Kane, A., Ndiaye, O., & Dornier, M. (2012). Impact of the extraction procedure on the kinetics of anthocyanin and colour degradation of roselle extracts during storage. *Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture, 92*(6), 1214-1221.
- Colchero, M. A., Popkin, B. M., Rivera, J. A., & Ng, S. W. (2016). Beverage purchases from stores in Mexico under the excise tax on sugar sweetened beverages: observational study. *BMJ*, 352, H6704.
- Corbo, M. R., Bevilacqua, A., Petruzzi, L., Casanova, F. P., & Sinigaglia, M. (2014). Functional Beverages: The Emerging Side of Functional Foods. *Comprehensive Reviews in Food Science and Food Safety, 13*(6), 1192-1206.
- Cortez, R., Luna-Vital, D. A., Margulis, D., & Mejia, E. (2017). Natural Pigments: Stabilization Methods of Anthocyanins for Food Applications. *Comprehensive Reviews in Food Science and Food Safety, 16*(1), 180-198.
- Corti, A. (1999). *Low-calorie Sweeteners: Present and Future* (Vol. 85): Karger Medical and Scientific Publishers.
- D'Heureux-Calix, F., & Badrie, N. (2004). Consumer acceptance and physicochemical quality of processed red sorrel/roselle (Hibiscus sabdariffa L.) sauces from enzymatic extracted calyces. *Food Service Technology, 4*(4), 141-148.
- Da-Costa-Rocha, I., Bonnlaender, B., Sievers, H., Pischel, I., & Heinrich, M. (2014). Hibiscus sabdariffa L.–A phytochemical and pharmacological review. *Food Chem*, *165*, 424-443.
- Dong, J., Xu, X., Liang, Y., Head, R., & Bennett, L. (2011). Inhibition of angiotensin converting enzyme (ACE) activity by polyphenols from tea (Camellia sinensis) and links to processing method. *Food & function*, 2(6), 310-319.
- Dougall, D. K., Baker, D. C., Gakh, E. G., Redus, M. A., & Whittemore, N. A. (1998). Anthocyanins from wild carrot suspension cultures acylated with supplied carboxylic acids. *Carbohydrate research*, 310(3), 177-189.

- Dragland, S., Senoo, H., Wake, K., Holte, K., & Blomhoff, R. (2003). Several culinary and medicinal herbs are important sources of dietary antioxidants. *The Journal of nutrition*, 133(5), 1286-1290.
- Du, C. T., & Francis, F. J. (1973). Anthocyanins of roselle (Hibiscus sabdariffa, L.). *J Food Sci,* 38(5), 810-812.
- Dudonné, S., Vitrac, X., Coutière, P., Woillez, M., & Mérillon, J.-M. (2009). Comparative study of antioxidant properties and total phenolic content of 30 plant extracts of industrial interest using DPPH, ABTS, FRAP, SOD, and ORAC assays. *J Agric Food Chem*, *57*(5), 1768-1774.
- Dyrby, M., Westergaard, N., & Stapelfeldt, H. (2001). Light and heat sensitivity of red cabbage extract in soft drink model systems. *Food Chem*, 72(4), 431-437.
- Emmins, C. (1991). Soft Drinks: Their Origins and History: Shire.
- Erejuwa, O. O. (2014). Effect of honey in diabetes mellitus: matters arising. *Journal of Diabetes & Metabolic Disorders, 13*(1), 23.
- European Food Information Council. (2006). The Basics 06 Functional Foods. Retrieved from <u>http://www.eufic.org/article/en/page/BARCHIVE/expid/basics-functional-foods/</u> Accessed 10th July 2017
- European Food Safety Authority. (2015). Scientific Opinion on the safety of the proposed extension of use of erythritol (E 968) as a food additive. *EFSA Journal, 13*(3), 1-15.
- Fagyas, M. (2014). Angiotensin-converting enzyme: mechanism of endogenous inhibition and the effectiveness of medicinal treatment. (PhD), University of Debrecen. Retrieved from

https://dea.lib.unideb.hu/dea/bitstream/handle/2437/190628/Fagyas_Miklos_tezis angol-t.pdf?sequence=8 Accessed 18th October 2017

- Fasoyiro, S., Ashaye, O., Adeola, A., & Samuel, F. (2005). Chemical and storability of fruitflavoured (Hibiscus sabdariffa) drinks. *World J. Agric. Sci, 1*(2), 165-168.
- FIIRO. (2012). *Zobo Drink Production and Preservation*. Training Workshop Manual. Federal Institute of Industrial Research Oshodi-Lagos Nigeria.

Food Standards Agency. (2011). Steviol glycosides. Retrieved from www.food.gov.uk/sciemce/additives/stevia Accessed 19th October 2017

- Franks, F. (1993). Shelf-Life of foods-Guidelines for its determination and prediction (Vol. 14).
- FSA. (2008). Criteria for the Use of the Terms Fresh, Pure, Natural etc. in Food Labelling. Retrieved from

https://www.food.gov.uk/sites/default/files/multimedia/pdfs/markcritguidance.pdf Accessed 3rd September 2017

- Gelski, J. (2016). Sugar Reduction meets Clean Label in Soft Drinks. Retrieved from <u>http://www.foodbusinessnews.net/articles/news_home/Consumer_Trends/2016/0</u> <u>5/Sugar_reduction_meets_clean_la.aspx?ID=%7B44524EB7-408B-4040-8351-</u> <u>C74E10E92F19%7D&cck=1</u> Accessed 4th October 2017
- GI Group. (2017). Search for the Glycemic Index. Retrieved from <u>http://www.glycemicindex.com/index.php</u> Assessed 30th September 2017
- Giusti, M. M., & Wrolstad, R. E. (2003). Acylated anthocyanins from edible sources and their applications in food systems. *Biochemical Engineering Journal*, 14(3), 217-225.
- Grabitske, H. A., & Slavin, J. L. (2008). Low-digestible carbohydrates in practice. *Journal of the American Dietetic Association*, 108(10), 1677-1681.
- Gruenwald, J. (2009). Novel botanical ingredients for beverages. *Clinics in Dermatology*, 27(2), 210-216.
- Gutjar, S., de Graaf, C., Kooijman, V., de Wijk, R. A., Nys, A., Ter Horst, G. J., & Jager, G. (2015). The role of emotions in food choice and liking. *Food Research International*, *76*, 216-223.
- Haji Faraji, M., & Haji Tarkhani, A. H. (1999). The effect of sour tea (Hibiscus sabdariffa) on essential hypertension. *J Ethnopharmacol*, *65*(3), 231-236.

- Hamidpour, R., Hamidpour, M., Hamidpour, S., & Shahlari, M. (2015). Cinnamon from the selection of traditional applications to its novel effects on the inhibition of angiogenesis in cancer cells and prevention of Alzheimer's disease, and a series of functions such as antioxidant, anticholesterol, antidiabetes, antibacterial, antifungal, nematicidal, acaracidal, and repellent activities. *Journal of traditional and complementary medicine*, 5(2), 66-70.
- Harrison, A. P., Cooper, R. G., Suliman, M. A., & AlAlami, U. (2009). The efficacy of karkadeh tea in controlling post-prandial blood glucose levels. *American Journal of Pharmacology and Toxicology, 4*(4), 151.
- Hellström, J., Mattila, P., & Karjalainen, R. (2013). Stability of anthocyanins in berry juices stored at different temperatures. *Journal of Food Composition and Analysis, 31*(1), 12-19.
- Henda, Y. B., Labidi, A., Arnaudin, I., Bridiau, N., Delatouche, R. g., Maugard, T., Piot, J.-M., Sannier, F. d. r., Thiéry, V. r., & Bordenave-Juchereau, S. p. (2013). Measuring angiotensin-I converting enzyme inhibitory activity by micro plate assays: comparison using marine cryptides and tentative threshold determinations with captopril and losartan. J Agric Food Chem, 61(45), 10685-10690.
- Herrera-Arellano, A., Miranda-Sánchez, J., Ávila-Castro, P., Herrera-Álvarez, S., Jiménez-Ferrer, J. E., Zamilpa, A., Román-Ramos, R., Ponce-Monter, H., & Tortoriello, J. (2007). Clinical effects produced by a standardized herbal medicinal product of Hibiscus sabdariffa on patients with hypertension. A randomized, double-blind, lisinopril-controlled clinical trial. *Planta medica*, *73*(1), 6-12.
- Hess, J., Latulippe, M. E., Ayoob, K., & Slavin, J. (2012). The confusing world of dietary sugars: definitions, intakes, food sources and international dietary recommendations. *Food* & function, 3(5), 477-486.
- Hopkins, A. L., Lamm, M. G., Funk, J. L., & Ritenbaugh, C. (2013). Hibiscus sabdariffa L. in the treatment of hypertension and hyperlipidemia: a comprehensive review of animal and human studies. *Fitoterapia*, *85*, 84-94.
- Houghton, H. W. (1984). *Developments in Soft Drinks Technology* (Vol. 3). Essex, England: Elsevier Applied Science Publishers.
- Howard, L. R., Prior, R. L., Liyanage, R., & Lay, J. O. (2012). Processing and storage effect on berry polyphenols: challenges and implications for bioactive properties. *J Agric Food Chem*, *60*(27), 6678-6693.
- IFST. (1993). Shelf Life of Foods Guidelines for its Determination and Prediction. London: Institute of Food Science & Technology.
- International Diabetes Federation. (2015). IDF Diabetes Atlas. 7th. Retrieved from
 http://www.diabetesatlas.org/resources/2015-atlas.html Accessed 16th October 2017
- International Stevia Council. (2010). FAQ. Retrieved from <u>http://www.internationalsteviacouncil.org/index.php?id=30</u> Accessed November 2017
- Johnson, R. J., Segal, M. S., Sautin, Y., Nakagawa, T., Feig, D. I., Kang, D.-H., Gersch, M. S., Benner, S., & Sánchez-Lozada, L. G. (2007). Potential role of sugar (fructose) in the epidemic of hypertension, obesity and the metabolic syndrome, diabetes, kidney disease, and cardiovascular disease. *The American journal of clinical nutrition, 86*(4), 899-906.
- Kappes, S., Schmidt, S., & Lee, S. Y. (2006). Descriptive analysis of cola and lemon/lime carbonated beverages. *J Food Sci*, *71*(8).
- Kerry Foods. (2017). Sugar Reduction Technologies. Retrieved from <u>https://www.food.gov.uk/sites/default/files/ashleybakerkerry.pdf</u> Accessed 4th October 2017

- Kim, J.-S., & Lee, Y.-S. (2009). Antioxidant activity of Maillard reaction products derived from aqueous glucose/glycine, diglycine, and triglycine model systems as a function of heating time. *Food Chem*, 116(1), 227-232.
- King, S. C., & Meiselman, H. L. (2010). Development of a method to measure consumer emotions associated with foods. *Food Quality and Preference*, *21*(2), 168-177.
- King, S. C., Meiselman, H. L., & Carr, B. T. (2010). Measuring emotions associated with foods in consumer testing. *Food Quality and Preference*, *21*(8), 1114-1116.
- Kopjar, M., & Piližota, V. (2011). Prevention of thermal degradation of anthocyanins in blackberry juice with addition of different sugars Prevención de degradación termal de antocianinas en zumo de mora con adición de diferentes azúcares. *CyTA-Journal* of Food, 9(3), 237-242.
- Kopjar, M., Tiban, N. N., Pilizota, V., & Babic, J. (2009). Stability of anthocyanins, phenols and free radical scavenging activity through sugar addition during frozen storage of blackberries. *Journal of Food Processing and Preservation*, 33(s1), 1-11.
- Korir, M., Wachira, F., Wanyoko, J., Ngure, R., & Khalid, R. (2014). The fortification of tea with sweeteners and milk and its effect on in vitro antioxidant potential of tea product and glutathione levels in an animal model. *Food Chem*, 145, 145-153.
- Krokida, M., & Philippopoulos, C. (2006). Volatility of apples during air and freeze drying. *Journal of Food Engineering*, 73(2), 135-141.
- Lee, J., Durst, R. W., & Wrolstad, R. E. (2005). Determination of total monomeric anthocyanin pigment content of fruit juices, beverages, natural colorants, and wines by the pH differential method: Collaborative study. *Journal of AOAC international, 88*(5), 1269-1278.
- Lee, J., Rennaker, C., & Wrolstad, R. E. (2008). Correlation of two anthocyanin quantification methods: HPLC and spectrophotometric methods. *Food Chem*, *110*(3), 782-786.
- Lemus-Mondaca, R., Vega-Gálvez, A., Zura-Bravo, L., & Ah-Hen, K. (2012). Stevia rebaudiana Bertoni, source of a high-potency natural sweetener: A comprehensive review on the biochemical, nutritional and functional aspects. *Food Chem*, *132*(3), 1121-1132.
- Ley, J. P. (2008). Masking bitter taste by molecules. *Chemosensory Perception*, 1(1), 58-77.
- Lim, T. K. (2014). Hibiscus sabdariffa. *Edible Medicinal and Non Medicinal Plants, Volume 8: Flowers, 8,* 358-359.
- Lin, H. H., Chen, J. H., & Wang, C. J. (2011). Chemopreventive properties and molecular mechanisms of the bioactive compounds in Hibiscus sabdariffa Linne. *Curr Med Chem*, *18*(8), 1245-1254.
- Lin, T.-L., Lin, H.-H., Chen, C.-C., Lin, M.-C., Chou, M.-C., & Wang, C.-J. (2007). Hibiscus sabdariffa extract reduces serum cholesterol in men and women. *Nutrition Research*, 27(3), 140-145.
- Mahadevan, N., Shivali, K. P., & Kamboj, P. (2009). Hibiscus sabdariffa Linn: an overview. *Natural Product Radiance, 8*(1), 77-83.
- Makhsudova, B., Pakudina, Z. P., & Sadykov, A. S. (1967). The flavonoids of Hibiscus. *Chemistry of Natural Compounds, 3*(1), 8-10.
- Malik, A. H., Akram, Y., Shetty, S., Malik, S. S., & Njike, V. Y. (2014). Impact of Sugar-Sweetened Beverages on Blood Pressure. *American Journal of Cardiology*, *113*(9), 1574-1580.
- McKay, D. L., Chen, C. O., Saltzman, E., & Blumberg, J. B. (2010). Hibiscus sabdariffa L. tea (tisane) lowers blood pressure in prehypertensive and mildly hypertensive adults. *The Journal of nutrition, 140*(2), 298-303.
- Menayang, A. (2017). Taxed beverage sales drop in Philadelphia, rise in its suburbs. Is it going as planned. Retrieved from <u>https://www.foodnavigator-usa.com/Article/2017/08/22/Catalina-data-Post-levy-soda-sales-in-Philadelphia-suburbs-increase#</u> Accessed 16th October 2017

- Mgaya-Kilima, B., Remberg, S. F., Chove, B. E., & Wicklund, T. (2014). Influence of storage temperature and time on the physicochemical and bioactive properties of roselle-fruit juice blends in plastic bottle. *Food science & nutrition*, *2*(2), 181-191.
- Mgaya-Kilima, B., Remberg, S. F., Chove, B. E., & Wicklund, T. (2015). Physiochemical and antioxidant properties of roselle-mango juice blends; effects of packaging material, storage temperature and time. *Food science & nutrition*, *3*(2), 100-109.
- Mgaya, B. A., Remberg, S. F., Chove, B. E., & Wicklund, T. (2014). Physio-chemical, mineral compositions and antioxidant propertoies of roselle (Hibiscus sabdariffa L.) extract blended with tropical fruit juices. *African Journal of Food, Agriculture, Nutrition and Development*, *14*(3).
- Michalczyk, M., Macura, R., & Matuszak, I. (2009). The Effect of air-drying, freeze-drying and storage on the quality and antioxidant activity of some selected berries. *Journal of Food Processing and Preservation*, 33(1), 11-21.
- Millstone, E. (1986). Food additives: taking the lid off what we really eat: Penguin.
- Monteiro, M. J. P., Costa, A. I. A., Fliedel, G., Cissé, M., Bechoff, A., Pallet, D., Tomlins, K., & Pintado, M. M. E. (2016). Chemical-Sensory Properties and Consumer Preference of Hibiscus Beverages Produced by Improved Industrial Processes. *Food Chem*.
- Monteiro, M. J. P., João, M., Costa, A., Isabel, A., Franco, M. I., Bechoff, A., Cisse, M., Geneviève, F., Tomlins, K., & Pintado, E. (2017). Cross-cultural development of hibiscus tea sensory lexicons for trained and untrained panelists. *Journal of Sensory Studies*.
- Mordor Intelligence. (2017). Global Functional Beverage Market Growth, Trends and Forecasts (2017 - 2022). Retrieved from <u>https://www.mordorintelligence.com/industry-reports/functional-beverage-market</u> Assessed 29th September 2017
- Mozaffari-Khosravi, H., Jalali-Khanabadi, B.-A., Afkhami-Ardekani, M., & Fatehi, F. (2009). Effects of sour tea (Hibiscus sabdariffa) on lipid profile and lipoproteins in patients with type II diabetes. *Journal of alternative and complementary medicine (New York, N Y), 15*(8), 899-903.
- Mozaffari-Khosravi, H., Jalali-Khanabadi, B. A., Afkhami-Ardekani, M., & Fatehi, F. (2009). Effects of sour tea (Hibiscus sabdariffa) on lipid profile and lipoproteins in patients with type II diabetes. *J Altern Complement Med*, *15*(8), 899-903.
- Mozaffari-Khosravi, H., Jalali-Khanabadi, B. A., Afkhami-Ardekani, M., Fatehi, F., & Noori-Shadkam, M. (2009). The effects of sour tea (Hibiscus sabdariffa) on hypertension in patients with type II diabetes. *Journal of human hypertension*, *23*(1), 48-54.
- Murray, B., Walsh, D., & FitzGerald, R. (2004). Modification of the furanacryloyl-Lphenylalanylglycylglycine assay for determination of angiotensin-I-converting enzyme inhibitory activity. *Journal of Biochemical and Biophysical Methods*, *59*(2), 127-137.
- National Center for Biotechnology Information. (2017a). Cyanidin 3-O-beta-D-sambubioside. Retrieved from <u>https://pubchem.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/compound/6602304</u> Accessed 20th October 2017
- National Center for Biotechnology Information. (2017b). Delphinidin 3-O-beta-Dsambubioside. Retrieved from <u>https://pubchem.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/compound/10196837</u> Accessed 20th October 2017
- Ng, M., Chaya, C., & Hort, J. (2013). Beyond liking: Comparing the measurement of emotional response using EsSense Profile and consumer defined check-all-that-apply methodologies. *Food Quality and Preference, 28*(1), 193-205.
- Nishida, C., Uauy, R., Kumanyika, S., & Shetty, P. (2004). The Joint WHO/FAO Expert Consultation on diet, nutrition and the prevention of chronic diseases: process, product and policy implications. *Public Health Nutrition, 7*(1a), 245-250.

- Obouayeba, A., Djyh, N., Diabaté, S., Djaman, A., N'guessan, J., & Koné, M. (2014). Phytochemical and antioxidant activity of Roselle (Hibiscus sabdariffa L.) petal extracts. *Res J Pharm Biol Chem Sci*, *5*(2), 1453-1465.
- Odukoya, O. A., Ilori, O. O., Sofidiya, M. O., Aniunoh, O. A., Lawal, B. M., & Tade, I. O. (2005). Antioxidant activity of Nigerian dietary spices. *Electronic Journal of Environmental, Agricultural and Food Chemistry, 4*(6), 1086-1093.
- Ojeda, D., Jiménez-Ferrer, E., Zamilpa, A., Herrera-Arellano, A., Tortoriello, J., & Alvarez, L. (2010). Inhibition of angiotensin convertin enzyme (ACE) activity by the anthocyanins delphinidin-and cyanidin-3-O-sambubiosides from Hibiscus sabdariffa. *J Ethnopharmacol*, *127*(1), 7-10.
- Olawale, A. S. (2011). Studies in concentration and preservation of sorrel extract. *African Journal of Biotechnology, 10*(3), 416-423.
- Onuoha, S. C., & Fatokun, K. (2014). Effect of Citrus aurantifolia juice on the shelf-life of zobo drink produced locally in Afikpo, Ebonyi State, Nigeria. *American Journal of Bioscience, 2*(2), 45-48.
- Oocities. (2009). The CIE L,a,b (CIELAB) color space. Retrieved from <u>http://www.oocities.org/fangyih/mscproject/color.html</u> Accessed March 2014
- Patras, A., Brunton, N. P., O'Donnell, C., & Tiwari, B. (2010). Effect of thermal processing on anthocyanin stability in foods; mechanisms and kinetics of degradation. *Trends in Food Science & Technology*, *21*(1), 3-11.
- Peng, C. H., Chyau, C. C., Chan, K. C., Chan, T. H., Wang, C. J., & Huang, C. N. (2011). Hibiscus sabdariffa polyphenolic extract inhibits hyperglycemia, hyperlipidemia, and glycation-oxidative stress while improving insulin resistance. J Agric Food Chem, 59(18), 9901-9909.
- Perez-Ramirez, I. F., Castano-Tostado, E., Leon, J. A. R., Rocha-Guzman, N. E., & Reynoso-Camacho, R. (2015). Effect of stevia and citric acid on the stability of phenolic compounds and in vitro antioxidant and antidiabetic capacity of a roselle (Hibiscus sabdariffa L) beverage. *Food Chem, 172*, 885--892.
- Polyphenols Laboratories. (2017a). Cyanidin 3-sambubioside. Retrieved from <u>http://polyphenols.com/cyanidin-products/cyanidin-3-sambubioside-article142-</u> <u>186.html</u> Accessed 18th October 2017
- Polyphenols Laboratories. (2017b). Delphinidin 3-sambubioside. Retrieved from <u>http://polyphenols.com/delphinidin-products/delphinidin-3-sambubioside-article153-182.html</u> Accessed 18th October 2017
- Prakash, I., Bishay, I. E., Desai, N., & Walters, D. E. (2001). Modifying the temporal profile of the high-potency sweetener neotame. *J Agric Food Chem*, *49*(2), 786-789.
- Prakash, I., DuBois, G., Clos, J., Wilkens, K., & Fosdick, L. (2008). Development of rebiana, a natural, non-caloric sweetener. *Food and Chemical Toxicology*, *46*(7), S75-S82.
- Prakash, I., DuBois, G. E., Clos, J. F., Wilkens, K. L., & Fosdick, L. E. (2008). Development of rebiana, a natural, non-caloric sweetener. *Food and Chemical Toxicology*, 46(7, Supplement), S75-S82.

doi:http://dx.doi.org.idpproxy.reading.ac.uk/10.1016/j.fct.2008.05.004

- Prescott, J., Young, O., Zhang, S., & Cummings, T. (2004). Effects of added "flavour principles" on liking and familiarity of a sheepmeat product: a comparison of Singaporean and New Zealand consumers. *Food Quality and Preference*, 15(2), 187-194.
- Price, A. (2016). Consumer Snacking UK March 2016. Retrieved from <u>http://academic.mintel.com/display/747871/</u> Accessed 17th November 2017
- Ramirez-Rodrigues, M. M., Balaban, M. O., Marshall, M. R., & Rouseff, R. L. (2011). Hot and cold water infusion aroma profiles of Hibiscus sabdariffa: fresh compared with dried. *J Food Sci*, *76*(2), C212-217.

- Ramirez-Rodrigues, M. M., Plaza, M. L., Azeredo, A., Balaban, M. O., & Marshall, M. R. (2011). Physicochemical and phytochemical properties of cold and hot water extraction from Hibiscus sabdariffa. *J Food Sci*, *76*(3), C428-C435.
- Rice-evans, C. A., Miller, N. J., Bolwell, P. G., Bramley, P. M., & Pridham, J. B. (1995). The relative antioxidant activities of plant-derived polyphenolic flavonoids. *Free radical research*, *22*(4), 375-383.
- Riemer, J. A. (1994). United States of America Patent No. 5,336,513. Google Patents: U. S. Patent.
- Rupasinghe, H. V., & Yu, L. J. (2012). Emerging preservation methods for fruit juices and beverages. Food Additives, InTech-Open Access Publish-er, Rijeka, Croatia. ISBN, 978-953.
- Scientific Committee on Food. (1999). Opinion on Stevia Rebaudiana Bertoni plants and leaves. Retrieved from <u>https://www.food.gov.uk/sites/default/files/multimedia/pdfs/stevioside.pdf</u> Accessed 19th October 2017
- Sessou, P., Farougou, S., & Sohounhloué, D. (2012). Major component and potential applications of plant essentials oils as natural food preservatives: a short review research results. *Int. J. Biosci, 2*(8), 45-57.
- Shahidi, F., & Alasalvar, C. (2016). *Handbook of Functional Beverages and Human Health*. Boca Raton, Florida: CRC Press
- Shalaby, S. M., Zakora, M., & Otte, J. (2006). Performance of two commonly used angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibition assays using FA-PGG and HHL as substrates. *Journal of Dairy Research*, *73*(02), 178-186.
- Shan, B., Cai, Y. Z., Sun, M., & Corke, H. (2005). Antioxidant capacity of 26 spice extracts and characterization of their phenolic constituents. *J Agric Food Chem*, *53*(20), 7749-7759.
- Simić, A., Soković, M., Ristić, M., Grujić-Jovanović, S., Vukojević, J., & Marin, P. (2004). The chemical composition of some Lauraceae essential oils and their antifungal activities. *Phytotherapy research*, *18*(9), 713-717.
- Sinela, A., Rawat, N., Mertz, C., Achir, N., Fulcrand, H., & Dornier, M. (2017). Anthocyanins degradation during storage of Hibiscus sabdariffa extract and evolution of its degradation products. *Food Chem, 214*, 234-241.
- Singleton, V., & Rossi, J. A. (1965). Colorimetry of total phenolics with phosphomolybdicphosphotungstic acid reagents. *Am Soc Enol Viticulture, 16*(3), 144-158.
- Singleton, V. L., & Rossi, J. A. (1965). Colorimetry of Total Phenolic with Phosphomolybdic-Phosphotungstic Acid Reagent. *AMERICAN JOURNAL OF ENOLOGY AND VITICULTURE, 16,* 144-158.
- Sireeratawong, S., Itharat, A., Khonsung, P., Lertprasertsuke, N., & Jaijoy, K. (2013). Toxicity studies of the water extract from the calyces of Hibiscus sabdariffa L. in rats. *Afr J Tradit Complement Altern Med*, *10*(4), 122-127.
- Skrede, G., Wrolstad, R., & Durst, R. (2000). Changes in anthocyanins and polyphenolics during juice processing of highbush blueberries (Vaccinium corymbosum L.). *J Food Sci*, *65*(2), 357-364.
- St-Pierre, P., Pilon, G., Dumais, V., Dion, C., Dubois, M.-J., Dubé, P., Desjardins, Y., & Marette, A. (2014). Comparative analysis of maple syrup to other natural sweeteners and evaluation of their metabolic responses in healthy rats. *Journal of Functional Foods*, *11*, 460-471.
- Stanhope, K. L., Schwarz, J. M., Keim, N. L., Griffen, S. C., Bremer, A. A., Graham, J. L.,
 Hatcher, B., Cox, C. L., Dyachenko, A., Zhang, W., McGahan, J. P., Seibert, A., Krauss,
 R. M., Chiu, S., Schaefer, E. J., Ai, M., Otokozawa, S., Nakajima, K., Nakano, T.,
 Beysen, C., Hellerstein, M. K., Berglund, L., & Havel, P. J. (2009). Consuming fructosesweetened, not glucose-sweetened, beverages increases visceral adiposity and lipids

and decreases insulin sensitivity in overweight/obese humans. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation*, *119*(5), 1322-1334.

Tedstone, A., Targett, V., Owtram, G., Pyne, V., Allen, R., Bathrellou, K., Mackinlay, B., Clegg, E., Morgan, K., & Swann, G. (2017). Sugar Reduction: Achieving the 20% A technical report outlining progress to date, guidelines for industry, 2015 baseline levels in key foods and next steps. Retrieved from
 <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/6</u>04336/Sugar_reduction_achieving_the_20_.pdf Accessed 10th July 2017

Tiwari, B. K., Brunton, N., & Brennan, C. S. (2013). Handbook of plant food phytochemicals : sources, stability and extraction. Oxford: Wiley-Blackwell.

- Tsai, P.-J., Hsieh, Y.-Y., & Huang, T.-C. (2004). Effect of sugar on anthocyanin degradation and water mobility in a roselle anthocyanin model system using 170 NMR. *J Agric Food Chem*, *52*(10), 3097-3099.
- Tsai, P., Delva, L., Yu, T., Huang, Y., & Dufosse, L. (2005). Effect of sucrose on the anthocyanin and antioxidant capacity of mulberry extract during high temperature heating. *Food Research International, 38*(8), 1059-1065.
- Tsai, P. J., McIntosh, J., Pearce, P., Camden, B., & Jordan, B. R. (2002). Anthocyanin and antioxidant capacity in Roselle (Hibiscus sabdariffa L.) extract. *Food Research International*, *35*(4), 351-356.
- Tseng, T.-H., Hsu, J.-D., Lo, M.-H., Chu, C.-Y., Chou, F.-P., Huang, C.-L., & Wang, C.-J. (1998). Inhibitory effect of Hibiscus protocatechuic acid on tumor promotion in mouse skin. *Cancer letters*, *126*(2), 199-207.
- Ukwubile, C. A., Otalu Jr, O., & Babalola, B. J. (2013). Comparative colour stabilization of zobo (Hibiscus sabdarifa; Roselle) drink containing anthocyanin pigments blended with apple and pear juices. *Journal of Poisonous and Medicinal Plants Research Vol,* 1(2), 016-019.
- Vattem, D. A., & Maitin, V. (2016). *Functional Foods, Nutraceuticals and Natural Products*. Pennsylvania, USA: DEStech Publications, Inc.
- WellnessMama.com. (2011). Homemade Stevia Extract. Retrieved from <u>http://wellnessmama.com/3359/homemade-stevia-extract/</u> Accessed 20th September 2014
- Winters, W. L. (2014). Hypertension. *Encyclopædia Britannica*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.britannica.com/science/hypertension</u>
- Wong, P. K., Yusof, S., Ghazali, H. M., & Man, C. (2003). Optimization of hot water extraction of roselle juice using response surface methodology: a comparative study with other extraction methods. *Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture*, 83(12), 1273-1278.
- Woodroof, J. G., & Phillips, G. F. (1980). *Beverages--carbonated and noncarbonated.* (Rev. ed.). Westport, Conn. : AVI Pub. Co., 1981.
- Wootton-Beard, P. C., Moran, A., & Ryan, L. (2011). Stability of the total antioxidant capacity and total polyphenol content of 23 commercially available vegetable juices before and after in vitro digestion measured by FRAP, DPPH, ABTS and Folin–Ciocalteu methods. *Food Research International, 44*(1), 217-224.
- World Health Organisation. (2014). The science behind the sweetness in our diets. Retrieved from <u>http://www.who.int/bulletin/volumes/92/11/14-031114/en/</u> Accessed 10th July 2017
- World Health Organisation. (2017a). Cardiovascular diseases. Retrieved from <u>http://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/fs317/en/</u> Accessed 10th October 2017
- World Health Organisation. (2017b). Obesity and overweight. Retrieved from http://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/fs311/en/ Accessed 16th October 2017

- Woźniak, Ł., Marszałek, K., & Skąpska, S. (2014). Influence of steviol glycosides on the stability of vitamin C and anthocyanins. *J Agric Food Chem*, *62*(46), 11264-11269.
- Yaghoobi, N., Al-Waili, N., Ghayour-Mobarhan, M., Parizadeh, S., Abasalti, Z., Yaghoobi, Z., Yaghoobi, F., Esmaeili, H., Kazemi-Bajestani, S., & Aghasizadeh, R. (2008). Natural honey and cardiovascular risk factors; effects on blood glucose, cholesterol, triacylglycerole, CRP, and body weight compared with sucrose. *The scientific world journal*, *8*, 463-469.
- Yeh, H.-y., Chuang, C.-h., Chen, H.-c., Wan, C.-j., Chen, T.-l., & Lin, L.-y. (2014). Bioactive components analysis of two various gingers (Zingiber officinale Roscoe) and antioxidant effect of ginger extracts. *LWT-Food science and Technology*, 55(1), 329-334.
- Yen, G.-C., Duh, P.-D., & Tsai, H.-L. (2002). Antioxidant and pro-oxidant properties of ascorbic acid and gallic acid. *Food Chem*, *79*(3), 307-313.